Bar-Ilan University

Jacob's "Fight and Flight" –
Recurring Patterns in the Jacob Cycle (Genesis 25:19-35:29) and its Significance

Hannah Lai

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for obtaining a Master's Degree in

The Zalman Shamir Bible Department
Bar-Ilan University

Ramat-Gan, Israel

2022

This work was carried out under the supervision of

Prof. Elie Assis

from
The Zalman Shamir Bible Department
Bar-Ilan University

Contents

Abstract (English)	i
Introduction	1
Methodology	2
Review of Previous Research	8
Structure of the Jacob Cycle	8
Boundaries of the Cycle	8
Divisions of the Cycle	10
Overall Shape of the Cycle	12
Major Themes	16
Land of Canaan and Ancestry in Haran	16
Conflict and Fugitive Hero	18
Divine Theophanies and Reticence	20
Household and Female Characters	21
Wealth	23
Deception and Trickery	24
Election and Abrahamic Blessing	26
Future Israel	27
Four Subcycles and Recurrent Themes	29
Four Subcycles	29
Six Recurrent Themes	31
Geographical Movement	31
Fight and Flight	32
Divine Intervention	33
Issue of Fertility and Acquisition of Wealth	34
Involvement of Female Characters	35
Transaction and Deception	36
Subcycle One (25:19-28:22) From the House of the Father to the House of God	38
Structure of the Subcycle	38
Boundaries	38
Shape and Main Plot	39
Recurrent Themes	40

Geographical Relocation	40
Fight and Flight	41
Divine Intervention	48
Fertility and Wealth	50
Female Characters	51
Transaction and Deception	53
From Birth to Marriage	55
Subcycle Two (29:1-32:1) (EV 29:1-31:55) From the Well in Haran to t	he Heap at Gilead 56
Structure of the Subcycle	56
Boundaries	56
Shape and Main Plot	58
Recurrent Themes	58
Geographical Relocation	58
Fight and Flight	59
Divine Intervention	64
Fertility and Wealth	66
Female Characters	68
Transaction and Deception	71
The Birth of Jacob's Household	74
Subcycle Three (32:2-33:17) (EV 32:1-33:17) From the Camps in Maha	naim to the Booths
in Succoth	75
Structure of the Subcycle	75
Boundaries	75
Shape and Main Plot	77
Recurrent Themes	79
Geographical Relocation	79
Fight and Flight	80
Divine Intervention	85
Fertility and Wealth	89
Female Characters	90
Transaction and Deception	91
Succoth and Seir	93

Subcycle Four (33:18-35:29) From the Outskirts of Shechem to the Ancestral Home in	
Hebron	94
Structure of the Subcycle	94
Boundaries	94
Shape and Main Plot	95
Recurrent Themes	96
Geographical Relocation	96
Fight and Flight	99
Divine Intervention	104
Fertility and Wealth	106
Female Characters	107
Transaction and Deception	110
Return to the Homeland and Shift in Generation	113
Meaning of the Four Subcycles	114
Three Levels of Divine Intervention	114
Dual Causality and the Six Recurrent Themes	116
The Four Subcycles and the Household of Jacob	120
Conclusion	123
Bibliography	124
Abstract (Hebrew)	א

Abstract (English)

This thesis explores the structure of the main plotline of the Jacob Cycle (Gen 25:19-35:29), and the meaning that consequently emerges. The heterogeneity of the text in question leads to the identification of various traditions, and the position of Jacob as the third patriarch and the eponymous father of Israel allows the story to be read in diverse ways. This thesis focuses on the main stages of development in the life of the protagonist, and identifies a noticeable and noteworthy variation in the outworking of his three central goals in the story – wealth, progeny, and return to the land. Different levels of divine involvement and reticence lead to the emergence of a four-staged cyclic pattern of "fight and flight" in Jacob's journeys and encounters, which involves the interplay of several recurrent elements. This four-part cyclic structure constitutes the four major steps in the establishment of Jacob's household, which is the ultimate goal of the main storyline of the Jacob Cycle.

This research employs the synchronic method, treating the text as an integral whole. Based on the principle of rhetorical criticism, the author's intent and meaning are considered to be expressed in the form and structure. This lies in the boundaries of a literary unit, its overall shape, design, sequence and movement, and also the relationship between individual subunits. According to the principles of narrative criticism, dramatic criteria (change in time, subject, venue) are employed as the chief determining factors in narrative division and analysis of the main plot, while stylistic criteria (headings, subscripts, summaries, formulae, repeated literary patterns) are applied as an adjunct. The omniscient and omnipresent narrator is determinative in expressing the perspective of the divine and conveying the story's ideological message. He also brings about the principle of dual causality – coexistence of divine interference and human effort – in the story's interpretation. In view of the heterogeneity of the text and its wider context – its position in the patriarchal narratives, the book of Genesis, the Pentateuch, and the Tanakh, the principle of the implied reader is also taken into consideration. He is recognized as a descendent of Israel, to whom the establishment of the house of Israel (Jacob) would be important.

Review of previous studies focuses on two areas: the structure of the whole Jacob Cycle, and the main themes identified. The former involves looking at the narrative's boundaries, division, and shape. As the patriarchal stories do not have clear-cut and indisputable delimitations, various boundaries have been identified, according to dramatic criteria (births and deaths, arrivals and departures, protagonists and characters involved) or stylistic elements (genealogies, lists and toledot formulas). Division of the Jacob Cycle is frequently carried out according to subject matter, themes and motifs (conflict and resolution, blessing and birthright). A longer narrative recounts Jacob's two-way journey to Haran (25:19-34, 26:34-35, 27:1-33:17), which involves Jacob's dealings with Esau and Laban. The episode of Isaac at Gerar, from which Jacob is completely absent (26:1-33), is usually treated separately. So is the episode of Dinah (34:1), which mainly features Jacob's children. The series of events after the second trip to Bethel (35:1-15) – the death of Deborah and Rachel, the birth of Benjamin, the defilement of Bilhah, and the death and burial of Isaac (35:16-29) are often considered miscellaneous reports dealing with deaths and closures. In addition, there are sanctuary narratives, etiological notes, and enumerative texts. A general circular or chiastic structure is well recognized by many, and the major themes are discussed in various combinations. Some examples include: the promised land of Canaan, the family line in Haran, election and rejection, primogeniture, conflict and relationships, the fugitive or national hero, divine theophanies, wealth, patriarch and foreign powers, exile and return from a foreign land, deception and trickery, the trickster figure, irony and retribution, the Abrahamic promise, and implications for future Israel.

This research identifies the boundaries of the Jacob Cycle as Gen 25:19-35:29, and recognizes the presence of four sections (25:19-28:22, 29:1-32:1, 32:2-33:17, 33:18-35:29). The episode of Isaac in Gerar (26:1-33) is not included, for it is more disconnected from the rest of the Jacob Cycle according to the dramatic criteria. Its relationship with the Jacob Cycle can be the topic for further research, as the major themes identified in the Jacob stories are also present in this particular episode. A cyclic pattern is identified in the whole Cycle, which divides the whole narrative into four subcycles. In this study, the term "subcycle" is employed. It denotes a "subunit of a

cycle", a smaller cycle within a larger one that presents similar plotlines and recurrent themes compared to other subcycles. Each subcycle consists of a "fight and flight" pattern. Jacob arrives a new location, encounters and interacts with a new group of people, engages with a certain level of strife, and flees or departs. With every subcycle, Jacob makes significant progress in his stages of life, and the four subcycles make up Jacob's four-part journey from birth to being an established patriarch with his own household.

Six themes recurrently appear in the four subcycles: geographical movement, fight and flight, divine intervention, issue of fertility and acquisition of wealth, involvement of female characters, transaction and deception. The interplay of these repetitive themes contributes to the cyclic structure.

Interpretation of the Jacob narrative as four subcycles offers three unique vantage points. First, Jacob's progression in stages of life is emphasized, which highlights the establishment of his household, a significant component in his election and becoming the third patriarch. Second, more attention can be given to Jacob's acquisition of wealth and the role of his female family members, which significantly contribute to his prosperity and rise in power and status. The role of female characters in Jacob's conflicts and the structure of the Jacob Cycle and has drawn less attention in previous studies. Third, concentration on selective divine intervention and reticence illuminates the dual causality dynamic in the story of Jacob.

The first subcycle (25:19-28:22) takes place in Canaan. It begins in Beersheba, the house of the father, where Jacob interacts with Isaac, Rebekah and Esau. It ends in Bethel, the house of God, where Jacob is alone and receives his first theophany and divine assurance of his journey. Jacob goes through several stages of fighting with Esau – intrauterine struggle, birth scene, birthright transaction, and the deception of Isaac. Jacob gains an overriding victory in the fight, which involves transaction and deception, and which includes various objectives: birthright, blessing, marriage arrangement, and parental acknowledgement. The prominent female character is Rebekah, who assumes a central role in the issue of fertility and family line. Isaac's blessing of abundance brings out the notion of wealth, and is the central object of contention for Esau and Jacob.

The second subcycle (29:1-32:1) (EV 29:1-31:55) concerns the creation of Jacob's household. It takes place in Mesopotamia, beginning with the well in the field of Haran as Jacob arrives alone, and ending with the heap of stones in Gilead, where Jacob and his family officially separates from Laban, his uncle, patron and father-in-law. There are two major waves of conflict. The first consists of meeting at the well and warm welcome into Laban's home for a month's stay, the bride-switch and fourteen years of service, and the wives' rivalry, which is a continuation of the previous conflict. The second wave of conflict includes the first and failed attempt to leave Laban which leads to another flock-rearing agreement that gives Jacob abundant wealth, the second and successful attempt to leave Haran in secret, the actual flight and Laban's pursuit, and the final confrontation in Gilead. Three significant issues are involved in Jacob's flight – return to Canaan (land), ownership of his own household (progeny) and his deserved wages (wealth). Divine intervention occurs with the two former issues. The predominant female characters are Jacob's wives, Rachel and Leah. Fertility and wealth are the goals and results of the conflicts, in which various extents of transaction, deception and trickery are involved.

The third subcycle (32:2-33:17) takes place in the Transjordan. This section involves Jacob fighting for the "favor in Esau's eyes", first to forego revenge, and second to let them part ways, which can be considered Jacob's "flight". Jacob undertakes several actions to appease Esau, and several others to prepare to flee from him and minimize his own loss. The former includes sending messengers with a word, sending at least four droves of gifts, prostrating to Esau, and pushing Esau to accept the gifts. The latter includes division of his entourage into two camps, praying for deliverance lest Esau strikes, dividing his family into three while approaching Esau, and convincing Esau to let them travel separately. Female characters do not assume any active roles, but are Jacob's possessions to be protected from harm. There are no instances of blatant deception, although negotiations are present. Divine theophanies do not direct or confirm Jacob's itinerary, but impart thematic significance. Jacob's destination Succoth reverberates with Mahanaim and Jabbok as places that are named by Jacob, or according to his activities.

The fourth subcycle (33:18-35:29) takes places in Canaan – in Shechem, Bethel, Ephrath, Migdal Eder, and Mamre. The family is confronted with a dilemma: assimilation but enjoying peace, or preservation of purity and identity but risking hostility. Jacob freezes, and his sons undertake the fighting on his behalf, employing deceit in the process, and gaining vast amounts of wealth. The fighting is undertaken for the sake of their sister, Dinah, the daughter of Jacob, the active female character. The divine once again directs Jacob's itinerary, and Jacob's household embarks on a journey to Bethel, which can be consider the "flight". Participation and consecration of the family is a significant emphasis of the narrative. The exit of several characters from the older generation and the dominance of Jacob's children mark the shift in generation.

Recurrent themes in the four subcycles of "fight and flight" work together to create a four-staged journey in the establishment of Jacob's household – "בית אב". The different levels of divine intervention and reticence regarding the three goals – land, progeny, and wealth – allow human initiative to assume a more dominant role in shaping the course of events. This leads to the "fight and flight" pattern and Jacob's geographical movements, and the prevalence of transactions and deceptions, as human characters fight for wealth and fertility. Female characters also enter the spotlight as a result, as influential characters, and also as contributors to the issue of fertility, ancestry, and shift in generation. As the third patriarch and heir to the Abrahamic promise, and the eponymous father of Israel, the establishment of Jacob's "בית אב" is significant. This research presents an interpretation of the Jacob Cycle that highlights the formation of the household of Israel (Jacob).

Introduction

The Jacob Cycle (Gen 25:19-35:29) occupies a significant portion of the patriarchal narratives (Gen 12-50). It recounts the events from the birth of Jacob till his succession as the third patriarch, and the formation of the family that later becomes Israel. Jacob the protagonist goes through various journeys and encounters, which assume a cyclic pattern of "fight and flight", and through which he acquires wealth, produces offspring, and settles in Canaan. These three goals are highly reminiscent of the three principal elements in the Abrahamic blessing of land, blessing, and progeny. Employing the principles of rhetorical and narrative criticism, this research will explore how a four-staged cyclic pattern emerges in the Jacob Cycle, and how repetitive elements and the principle of dual causality operate in the unfolding of the plot. Through this four-staged "fight and flight" process, Jacob establishes his household, which is a significant achievement in his succession as the third patriarch and his position as the eponymous father of Israel.

Methodology

This research employs the synchronic approach, engaging with the text in its present form as a coherent unit. Diachronic questions regarding antecedent traditions, preliminary stages of composition, or original forms and layers embedded in the text are not the chief concerns of this study. The Jacob Cycle will nonetheless be recognized as a heterogeneous composition, the product of a complex process of writing and redaction that draws material from various sources. Attention is paid to the structure of the final form of the text and its meaning, according to the principles of rhetorical criticism and narrative criticism.

The focus on structure is based on the methodology of rhetorical criticism first put forward by Muilenburg, who points out the value of treating the text as an integral whole, stating that "the literary unit is in any event an indissoluble whole, an artistic and creative unity, a unique formulation" and "the passage must be read and heard precisely spoken", for the form and content express the author's intent and meaning. This approach is later explicated by Trible, who also adheres to the principle that meaning is derived from the proper articulation of form and content: first, the text is viewed as an integral whole; second, close reading analyzes the content, structure, style, and relationship between individual units; third, attention to the rhetoric and expressive orientations of the text uncovers authorial intent. Trible draws attention to devices such as climax, inclusion, chiasm, internal breaks, terminal boundaries, and final resolution of major motifs introduced in the beginning, and also the shape, design, and movement of the structure, and the interrelationship between individual units.

Two common features – inclusio and chiasmus – are frequently identified in rhetorical criticism in biblical studies and classic literature.⁴ Instead of engaging with these two classical features, however, this research will employ the principles of

¹ James Muilenburg, "Form Criticism and Beyond," *Journal of Biblical Literature* 88, no. 1 (1969): 5, 9.

² Phyllis Trible, *Rhetorical Criticism: Context, Method, and the Book of Jonah* (Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 1994), 26–27.

³ Trible, 27–28.

⁴ John Barton, *Reading the Old Testament: Method in Biblical Study* (Louisville, KY: Westminster John Knox Press, 1996), 201.

narrative criticism, focusing on elements such as plot, scenes, characters, the narrator, point of view and narrative actions. These criteria also shed light on the structure of the Jacob Cycle – namely its delineation, subdivision, and shape.

This study firstly employs narrative criticism in the delimitation of narrative units. As Ska proposes, identification of subdivisions in a piece of text, namely the macro-units (longer narratives) and micro-units (smaller subdivisions) of a narrative, is an essential starting point of a literary analysis, and it is predominantly based on a combination of dramatic criteria – change of place, time, characters, or action, while stylistic criteria such as repetitions, inclusions, and shifts in vocabularies are helpful adjuncts.⁵

Baker identifies several methods of textual division: syntactic indications include change in time (day, year, age of characters), subject (characters involved), or venue (itinerary, departure, settlement, arrival); structural indications are formal literary structures that constitute the framework of the text (headings, subscripts, summaries, formulae, repeated literary patterns); rhetorical devices (repetition, inclusio, chiasm, palistrophe) render a unit self-contained and distinct; references (questions and answers, commands and obedience, promises and fulfilment) are supplementary features that enhance the unity of a narrative.⁶

This research chiefly employs Ska's "dramatic criteria", which Baker terms "syntactic indications" in the internal division of the Jacob Cycle. Ska's "stylistic criteria", which Baker classifies as "structural indications" and "rhetorical devices", and other features Baker calls "references", all serve as adjuncts, and are particularly useful in delineating the external boundaries of the whole Cycle.

Various terminologies are employed for the micro-units of a longer narrative, such as "scene", "sequence", "tableau", "act" and "episode", all of which lack precise definition. Bar-Efrat names the smallest narrative unit an "incident" and the largest

⁷ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 1.

⁵ Jean Louis Ska, *Our Fathers Have Told Us: Introduction to the Analysis of Hebrew Narratives* (Roma: Editrice Pontificio Instituto Biblico, 2000), 1–2.

⁶ David W. Baker, "Diversity and Unity in the Literary Structure of Genesis," in *Essays on the Patriarchal Narratives*, ed. Donald J. Wiseman and Allan R. Millard (Eugene, Or.: Wipf & Stock, 2008), 197–215.

combination of narratives "an extensive block". A "cycle" or "epic cycle" can also be employed to describe a group of originally separate stories united by a central theme, which "gradually formed a more or less homogeneous unit". Within the Jacob Cycle, Towner employs the term "mini cycle" to describe Isaac's prominence in Gen 24-27. In this research, "subcycle" denotes the "subunit of a cycle", a smaller cycle within a larger one. The terms "Jacob Cycle" and "subcycle" are employed without particular reference to the text's diverse origins or history of composition and redaction. Regarding subdivisions of a larger narrative, Ska's terminologies will be adhered to – an episode being the largest subunit, with its own complete micro-plot within the macro-plot, and further subdivision of an episode create scenes, which are identified by change of time, locale, characters, and narrative action. The change of one or more characters marks the end of one scene and the beginning of another.

Second, this research focuses on the main plot of the narrative. Bar-Efrat identifies common beginnings and finishing points in a plot structure, such as birth and death, or task and fulfillment, between which the central plot develops along a certain pattern. As Walsh comments, "prose narrative naturally expects linear reading, i.e., progressive reading from one subunit to the next as the story unfolds through the text." Alter also remarks, as a protracted and sustained narrative about the fate and happenings of an individual from womb to grave, the Jacob narrative forms a coherent story, and has the purpose and power to capture the reader. In this study, the whole Jacob Cycle will be treated as one unified but composite plot with smaller divisions exhibiting a unique pattern. Analysis of characters, whether the protagonist, antagonists or other foils and crowd actors, will also be subordinate to the principal concern – the main plot. As Ska

⁸ Shimon Bar-Efrat, *Narrative Art in the Bible* (Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997), 93–94.

⁹ John A. Cuddon, "Cycle," in *A Dictionary of Literary Terms and Literary Theory* (England: Penguin Books, 1991).

¹⁰ W. Sibley Towner, *Genesis* (Louisville, Ky.: Westminster John Knox Press, 2001), 193–94.

¹¹ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 33–36.

¹² Bar-Efrat, *Narrative Art in the Bible*, 96.

¹³ Bar-Efrat, 93–94.

¹⁴ Jerome T. Walsh, *Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative* (Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2001), 17.

¹⁵ Robert B. Alter, "Literature," in *Reading Genesis: Ten Methods*, ed. Ronald S. Hendel (Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010), 26–27.

asserts, in biblical narrative, dramatic action is more central than the development of particular characters, whose psychology and personal transformation are less significant, and whose function is to serve the plot and narrative action.¹⁶

Thirdly, attention is given to the role of the narrator and the implied reader. The latter plays a part in determining the meaning of the text and its rhetorical structure. As Barton clarifies, "rhetorical criticism is not concerned with archetypal structures", but "shapes of arguments", and "concentrates on the way the reader is pulled along through the text rather than on the text in its own right". ¹⁷ Bar-Efrat similarly acknowledges, "Structure has rhetorical and expressive value: it is one of the factors governing the effect of the work on the reader and in addition it serves to express or accentuate meaning". ¹⁸

The narrator assumes a critical role in communicating the text's meaning. The narrator in biblical narrative is omniscient and omnipresent, having knowledge of all motives and information. ¹⁹ He is "absolutely and straightforwardly reliable". ²⁰ The narrator "assumes divine authority, since the narrator's omniscience is ultimately in symmetry with that of God". ²¹ He is extradiegetic and heterodiegetic, omniscient and reticent, usually invisible and undramatized, more covert in scenes than summaries, and occasionally intrudes into the narrative. ²²

In the Jacob narrative, the voice of the omniscient and reliable narrator is decisive in discerning the presence of divine approval, or the lack thereof. It crucially distinguishes issues that concern the divine from those that do not evoke any explicit divine endorsement or reprimand. It differentiates between the characters' own point of view and God's perspective. The coexistence of divine interference and human effort, and the intricate relationship between them, is central to the Jacob narrative. In other

¹⁶ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 17, 83.

¹⁷ Barton, *Reading the Old Testament*, 200.

¹⁸ Shimon Bar-Efrat, "Some Observations on the Analysis of Structure in Biblical Narrative," *Vetus Testamentum* 30, no. 2 (1980): 172.

¹⁹ Bar-Efrat, *Narrative Art in the Bible*, 17–18.

²⁰ Meir Sternberg, *The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading*, Indiana Literary Biblical Series (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1985), 51.

²¹ David M. Gunn, "Reading Right. Reliable and Omniscient Narrator, Omniscient God, and Foolproof Composition in the Hebrew Bible," in *The Bible in Three Dimensions: Essays in Celebration of Forty Years of Biblical Studies in the University of Sheffield*, ed. David J. Clines, Stephen E. Fowl, and Stanley E. Porter (Sheffield, England: JSOT, 1990), 55.

²² Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 24, 31, 34, 44–46, 53–54.

words, the story operates according to these two forces in tension and cooperation. According to Amit, the "dual causality principle" describes a double initiative – divine intervention and human actions – that influences the course of events, and the balance between the two advances the plot.²³ The narrator of the Jacob Cycle plays a crucial role in the dual causality effect, which in turn communicates the story's ideological message.

As the final form of the Jacob Cycle is dominated by narratives, dramatic criteria are employed as the primary method in this research. Nevertheless, "enumerative texts" such as genealogies and "sanctuary narratives" that establish cultic observances are also noticeable components.²⁴ Genealogical data grants an individual more precise identification, and connects characters from different time periods, creating the "line of the elect" and the "founding of the people of Israel". ²⁵ The ideological intent of the Jacob story, therefore, does not only lie in the main plot, but also in texts more tangential to it. Equally noteworthy is the Cycle's position within a wider corpus and context, namely the patriarchal narratives, the book of Genesis, the Pentateuch, and the whole Tanakh. They give the narrative its sociocultural context and ideological nuance. As Kugel remarks, biblical characters are characters, but also ancestors. ²⁶ Hendel also comments on the importance of cultural memory of ancestral stories, which are "a blend of historical details and imaginative embellishments", in shaping the cultural and group identity of succeeding generations.²⁷ Kawashima observes two meanings in the patriarchal narratives: at a literal level Israel's "historical" past and national origin, and at a figural level personae that prefigure the nation itself.²⁸

The meaning of the Jacob story is therefore tied to the "implied reader". The "implied reader" is "the audience presupposed by the narrative itself", to which the text

2:

²³ Yairah Amit, "The Dual Causality Principle and Its Effects on Biblical Literature," *Vetus Testamentum* 37, no. 4 (1987): 385–400.

²⁴ Claus Westermann, *Genesis 12-36*, trans. John J. Scullion (Minneapolis: Augsburg Pub. House, 1985), 406–9; Claus Westermann, *The Promise to the Fathers: Studies on the Patriarchal Narratives* (Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1980), 84–85.

²⁵ Baker, "Diversity and Unity in the Literary Structure of Genesis," 204–5.

²⁶ James L. Kugel, "On the Bible and Literary Criticism," *Prooftexts* 1, no. 3 (1981): 230.

²⁷ Ronald S. Hendel, ed., *Reading Genesis: Ten Methods* (Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010), 28.

²⁸ Robert S. Kawashima, "Literary Analysis," in *The Book of Genesis: Composition, Reception, and Interpretation*, ed. Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen (Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012), 89–90.

can make no explicit reference, but who is nonetheless "immanent to a narrative". ²⁹ He is a construct of the narrative world, the role of whom the real reader is invited to assume through the act of reading, in order to participate in the worldview proposed by the narrator and the implied author. ³⁰ He is "the author's image of the recipient that is fixed and objectified in the text by specific indexical signs". ³¹ According to Matthews, the intended audience of the Jacob story would have "applauded Jacob's cleverness and duplicity" and interpreted the story "as a theological justification for their control of Canaan and its people". ³² The "implied reader" of the narrative is hereby recognized as a descendent of Israel, in the exilic or postexilic or subsequent periods, who looks back to the story of the eponymous father of Israel.

Based on the principles of rhetorical criticism and narrative criticism, this research adopts the technique of close reading and linear reading. A structure of the concerned texts will emerge – namely a cyclic plot pattern with major recurrent themes. The omniscient narrator illustrates the principle of dual causality, and significantly underscores the meaning of the cyclic structure, which is further illuminated by the identified implied reader and understanding of the text within the wider corpus.

-

²⁹ Seymour B. Chatman, *Story and Discourse: Narrative Structure in Fiction and Film* (Ithaca, 1978), 150–51.

³⁰ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 41–43, 54.

³¹ Wolf Schmid, "Implied Reader," in *Handbook of Narratology*, ed. Peter Hühn et al. (Berlin; Boston: De Gruyter, 2014), 301.

³² Victor H. Matthews, "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation," *Perspectives in Religious Studies* 12, no. 3 (1985): 195.

Review of Previous Research

Structure of the Jacob Cycle

An analysis of the structure of the Jacob Cycle is indispensable to a discussion of its meaning. This section reviews how previous studies determine or analyze the boundaries, internal divisions, and overall shape of the Jacob Cycle.

Boundaries of the Cycle

The delimitation of textual boundaries in Genesis is complex, for they exhibit a natural fluidity, in which endings and beginnings overlap, and although they constitute part of a larger story of the promised land and nationhood, the demarcation of a particular story significantly affects its meaning.¹ The Jacob story is subject to such variation in the identification of its beginning and termination.

Narratively speaking, Isaac is a prominent character in the early episodes (25:19-28:9), and Jacob only becomes the sole protagonist three chapters later (28:10). Jacob does not disappear from the scene until his burial (50:14), fourteen chapters after Joseph has become the protagonist (37:1-50:26). They are considered "part 2" of the Jacob-Joseph story. Stylistically, the "הוֹלְדְוֹח" formula introduces another concern. The heading toledot Isaac (25:19) is immediately followed by the marriage of Isaac and the conception of Esau and Jacob (25:20-22). The death of Isaac (35:27-29) directly precedes toledot Esau (36:1), which begins a chapter about Esau (Gen 36). Thereafter toledot Jacob (37:2) appears after an opening verse (37:1), which harks back to previous accounts (33:18-35:29).

¹ David M. Gunn and Danna N. Fewell, *Narrative in the Hebrew Bible* (Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press, 2009), 111.

² Gordon J. Wenham, *Genesis 16-50* (Nashville, TN.: Thomas Nelson Publishers, 2000), 168. Wenham observes that the whole story is deliberately halved with *toledot* Esau (36:1–37:1) in between, so that the genealogies of the elect and non-elect alternate.

The boundaries of the Jacob Cycle are frequently identified as 25:19 to 35:29. This delineation concurs with an analysis of the narrative action. Agyenta proposes five determining literary factors – narrative tension, theme, principle character, time, and space – in the delimitation of the Jacob cycle (25:19 to 35:29): first, the main narrative action (excluding Gen 26 and 34) forms a "closed narrative unit", to which succeeding texts offer no substantial contribution; second, a general theme of "a flight and a return" with "conflict and reconciliation" underlies the story, and this tension is resolved in 35:29; third, Jacob is no longer a principal character after Genesis 35; fourth, the narrative time covers one generation, from the birth of the twins to the time they become the generation of patriarchs upon Isaac's death and burial; fifth, the text covers specific geographical territories, following the protagonist's itinerary from Canaan to Mesopotamia and back.³ Stylistically, the *toledot* formulas serve as boundary markers. The "הוֹלְדוֹת" statement in Genesis is especially noticeable and important in the patriarchal narratives, as an introductory formula that marks textual divisions and narrative boundaries.⁴ Wenham refers to the *toledot* formulas (25:19, 36:1), which identify the father, the paterfamilias in the respective sections, as "editorial headings" that define textual limits.⁵ Blum recognizes the mention of Isaac in the beginning (25:19), and then the account of his death at the end immediately before the toledot of Esau (36:1), followed by the toledot of Jacob (37:2). Sarna observes that toledot Isaac (25:19) balances toledot Ishmael (25:12), and toledot Jacob (37:2) balances toledot Esau (36:1, 19). The same delineation (25:19-35:29) is also observed by Von Rad, Fokkelman, and Terrino.⁸

_

³ Alfred Agyenta, "The Jacob Cycle Narratively Speaking: The Question of the Extent of the Jacob Cycle in the Book of Genesis," *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 31, no. 1 (2005): 63–71.

⁴ Sarah Schwartz, "Narrative Toledot Formulae in Genesis: The Case of Heaven and Earth, Noah, and Isaac," *The Journal of Hebrew Scriptures* 16, no. 8 (2016): 1, 24.

⁵ Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 168-69.

⁶ Erhard Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," in *The Book of Genesis: Composition, Reception, and Interpretation*, by Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen (Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012), 181. ⁷ Nahum M. Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis* (Philadelphia: JPS, 1989), 178.

⁸ Gerhard von Rad, *Genesis: A Commentary*, trans. John H. Marks (Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1972), 264, 339; Jan P. Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis: Specimens of Stylistic and Structural Analysis* (Assen: Van Gorcum, 1975), 86, 235; ⁸ Jonathan Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative," *Vox Evangelica* 18 (1988): 61–62.

The end of the Jacob Cycle is more contested. An earlier termination is identified by some. Fishbane closes the Cycle with "יְּהֶנִי שָׁשֶׁר" (35:22b), excluding the list of Jacob's sons (35:23-26) and report of Isaac's death (35:27-29). Rendsburg affirms the same delineation. Walsh identifies the Jacob cycle itself as 25:19-35:29, but also observes a wider chiastic structure (25:12-35:26), in which the descendent of Ishmael (25:12-18) and descendants of Jacob (35:23-26) bookend the whole Cycle. 11

A later termination is also recognized. Hamilton refers to 25:19-36:43 as the "Isaac-Jacob Cycle". Westermann considers 35:1-36:43 the conclusion, which resonates with the introduction (25:19-34). Coats gives the Isaac saga even wider boundaries (25:19-37:2), although the main narrative only lasts till 35:15, and the rest (35:16–37:2) is "a looser collection of traditions". Van Peursen puts forward linguistic-syntactical considerations and literary arguments for a major break after 37:1: first, the *wayyiqtol* form in (37:1) suggest continuity with what precedes; second, the *toledot* formula in 37:2 is asyndetic, and the following *qatal* verb indicates a new start; third, the reports of Esau's dwelling (36:8) and Jacob's (37:1) are literary ties. Agyenta, on the other hand, regards 37:1 as the beginning of a new section, as the verse is simply a resumptive commentary on the final events of the Jacob Cycle (35:27-29). If

Divisions of the Cycle

_

⁹ Michael A. Fishbane, "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)," *Journal of Jewish Studies* 26, no. 1–2 (1975): 15–38; Michael A. Fishbane, *Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts* (Oxford: One World, 1998), 40.

¹⁰ Gary A. Rendsburg, *The Redaction of Genesis* (Winona Lake, Ind.: Eisenbrauns, 1986), 53; Gary A. Rendsburg, "Chiasmus in the Book of Genesis," *BYU Studies Quarterly* 59, no. 2 (2020): 17.

¹¹ Walsh, Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative, 29–30.

¹² Victor P. Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50* (Grand Rapids Mich.: W.B. Eerdmans, 1995), 173.

¹³ Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 409.

¹⁴ George W. Coats, *Genesis: With an Introduction to Narrative Literature* (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 1983), 177–78.

¹⁵ W.T. van Peursen, "Delimitation Markers, Chapter Division, Syntax and Literary Structure: The Case of Genesis 37:1–2," in *Textual Boundaries in the Bible: Their Impact on Interpretation*, ed. Marjo C. A. Korpel and Paul Sanders, 2017, 5–9, 14.

¹⁶ Agyenta, "The Jacob Cycle Narratively Speaking: The Question of the Extent of the Jacob Cycle in the Book of Genesis," 69.

The Jacob Cycle has a composite nature. A longer narrative recounts Jacob's two-way journey to Haran (25:19-34, 26:34-35, 27:1-33:17), which involves Jacob, Esau and Laban. Jacob is completely absent in the episode of Gerar (26:1-33). The final episodes back in Canaan (33:18-35:29) appear to lack mutual causality or connection to previous stories, and some scenes may seem abrupt and unfinished. In addition, there are oracles (25:23), blessings (27:27-29, 39-40), lists (35:22b-26), and theophanies (28:10-22, 32:2-3, 32:23-33, 35:9-15), the contribution of which to the main plot can be obscure or debatable.

The most disjointed episode is Isaac at Gerar (26:1-33). It is chronologically dislocated, for Isaac and Rebekah are apparently childless, and its plot is independent from the story of Jacob. ¹⁷ Schwartz points out Isaac's heavy presence from 25:19–28:9, causing an overlap between the Isaac story and the Jacob story (25:19–35:29), the former addressing the issue of inheritance, the latter the struggle between Jacob and Esau. ¹⁸ As *toledot* Abraham is missing in Genesis, Isaac's story is incorporated into *toledot* Isaac, which is supposed to be about Esau and Jacob. ¹⁹ Jacob only fully assumes the role of the protagonist after Isaac retreats from the scene, and his own story officially begins in 28:10 when he embarks upon his journey, which lasts until 35:29 when the question of his return reaches complete resolution. ²⁰

Westermann arranges the structure "by subject matter", identifying a "large section" that contains exclusively narratives (25:21-33:16), and subsequent "journeys and genealogical notes" (33:17- 36:43).²¹ Coats observes two major parts tied together in the form of an itinerary: a narrative with an overarching plot that leads to an explicit resolution (25:19–35:15), and a "looser collection of traditions about the patriarch's last days" (35:16–37:2).²²

¹⁷ Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," 181.

¹⁸ Schwartz, "Narrative Toledot Formulae in Genesis," 24–25.

¹⁹ Jonathan Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]* (Yedioth Ahronoth Books and Chemed Books, 2019), 18–21.

²⁰ Eliyahu Assis, *Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel*, 2016, 42–57.

²¹ Westermann, The Promise to the Fathers: Studies on the Patriarchal Narratives, 74–94.

²² Coats, *Genesis*, 178–79.

A general tripartite division of the Jacob Cycle is well recognized. Cohn observes "three large blocks of narrative" concerning Jacob's conflicts with Esau (27-28; 32-33) and Laban (29-31).²³ Blum makes the same division, adding two scenes of unexpected divine encounters at crucial turning points: Jacob and Esau in Canaan (25B+27), theophany at Bethel (28:10–22), Jacob and Laban in Aram (29–32:1), theophanies at Mahanaim and Peniel (32:2-3, 23–33), and Jacob and Esau in Canaan (32–33).²⁴ Thompson considers this structure an achievement of "structural or chiastic balance".²⁵ Terrino similarly identifies two stories of "conflict, flight and reconciliation", the one between Jacob and Laban sandwiched between that between Jacob and Esau, while the three episodes of the phanies (Bethel, Peniel and Bethel) separate and conclude the three accounts.²⁶ Walsh extends the ending to 35:29 in his tripartite delimitation.²⁷ Westermann identifies three sets of conflicts or rivalry in the "narrative complex" of Jacob's flight and return (27:1-33:20) with a central arc of tension – between the brothers Jacob and Esau (27:41-45; 32; 33), within it between Jacob and Laban (29-31), and further inwards between Leah and Rachel (29:31-30:24) – to which the introduction (25:19-34), conclusion (chapters 35-36), and sanctuary narratives (28:10-22, 32:2-3, 32:23-33, 35:1-7, 35:14-15) are inserted.²⁸

Overall Shape of the Cycle

The shape of the Jacob Cycle can be determined by its overriding main plot. Matthews recognizes a literary pattern that also appears in the Abraham and Joseph stories (Gen 12, 37-38, 40-46): "family introduced – problem arises – departure to a

²³ Robert L. Cohn, "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 8, no. 25 (1983): 8.

_

²⁴ Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," 181–82. Roth also observes Bethel and Peniel standing between Jacob's conflicts with Esau and with Laban. Wolfgang M.W. Roth, "The Text Is the Medium: An Interpretation of the Jacob Stories in Genesis," in *Encounter with the Text: Form and History in the Hebrew Bible*, ed. Martin J. Buss (Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1979), 106–7.

²⁵ Thomas L. Thompson, "The Conflict of Themes in the Jacob Narratives," *Perspectives on Old Testament Narrative*, 1979, 18, 21.

²⁶ Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative," 58.

²⁷ Walsh, Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative, 29–30.

²⁸ Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 406–9.

foreign land – series or one primary deception – acquisition of wealth – return to Canaan - achievement of goals". 29 Niditch identifies "the pattern of the hero", which consists of five elements: 1) unusual birth, 2) family rivalry with conflict over status, 3) journey or adventures, 4) success in new environment, often including marriage, 5) resolution of rivalry or reunion. These patterns highlight the characterization of Jacob as a national hero.

A recurrent pattern can be identified. Grossman observes six literary units each with three scenes, with a scene of deception in the middle and a final scene of divine revelation in five out of six units: deception of Isaac, Laban and bride switch, flock multiplication, theft of the teraphim, the Shechem episode, and the account of Reuben and Bilhah.³⁰ This underscores the issues of deception, morality and divine reticence.

Wiseman identifies three concentric circles in the Jacob Cycle: an outer circle of Jacob's life, middle circle involving Jacob and Esau, and inner circle concerning Jacob and Laban.³¹ Gammie also recognizes a concentric form, albeit with four stories of strife: Leah and Rachel in the center, outside of which Jacob and Laban, further outwards Jacob and Esau, and at the outermost circle Gerar and Shechem.³²

An "X" pattern, with "two equal halves of matching segments" "presented thematically in exact reverse order", 33 is commonly observed in the Jacob Cycle. It is a clearer and more detailed articulation of the tripartite form. Various terminologies have been proposed for this "X" pattern: concentric, 34 chiastic or chiasmus, 35 palistrophic, 36

²⁹ Matthews, "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation," 187–88.

³⁰ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 506–11.

³¹ Zeev Weisman, From Jacob to Israel: The Cycle of Stories about Jacob and his Integration into the History of the Patriarchs of the Nation [Heb] (Jerusalem: Magnes Press, the Hebrew University, 1986), 46. ³² J.G. Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," in Encounter with the Text: Form and History in the Hebrew Bible, ed. Martin J. Buss (Philadelphia, Fortress; Missoula, Montana: Scholars Press for the Society of Biblical Literature, 1979), 118, 121–22. ³³ Stanley D. Walters, "Jacob Narrrative," in *The Anchor Bible Dictionary*, ed. David N. Freedman, vol. 3

⁽New York: Doubleday, 1992), 599.

³⁴ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 93; Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," 120.

³⁵ Fishbane, "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)," 19; Rendsburg,

[&]quot;Chiasmus in the Book of Genesis."

³⁶ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 202.

"mirror-like arrangement",³⁷ "technique of symmetry",³⁸ "paired units",³⁹ "matching sequence of reverse order",⁴⁰ and "a form of reverse symmetry" in which "corresponding elements occur in reverse order on either side of the center of the structure".⁴¹ Peleg differentiates between a chiastic and concentric structure, which significantly determines "reader focus and perspective": a chiastic structure places emphasis on "change" and "inverted relationships between structural elements", while a concentric structure focuses on "the central theme" through the "centrality of its apex".⁴²

Fokkelman has identified chiastic structures in smaller units of texts, such as the Bethel scene (28:11-19), birth account (25:20-26b), and birthright transaction (25:29-34). Fishbane, however, is the first to propose a general chiastic structure in the Jacob Cycle (A-B-C-D-E-F-E'-D'-C'-B'-A'): birth and birthright transaction A (25:19-34) mirrors the final return to Bethel and deaths and resolutions A' (35: 1-22); Gerar B (ch 26) and Shechem B' (ch 34) are "interludes" near the beginning and end of the cycle that involve deception and foreigners; the deception of Isaac, theft of "ברכה", fear of Esau and flight from the land (C, 27-28:9) corresponds with return of a "ברכה" to Esau and return to the land (C', ch 33); two "evening encounter with divine beings" near the border and involving blessings (D, 28:10-22; D', ch 32) frames the Haran section (E-F-E' ch 29-31), "the tale within a tale", which contains the "architectonic pivot of the Cycle" (30:25), where Jacob decides to return, and the themes and episodes begin to appear in reverse. 44

For a text of considerable length and heterogeneity, the chiastic structure offers several advantages. First, as a center is created, attention is brought to a turning point in the plot, or a central theme, through which episodes in the outer circles can be interpreted. According to McKenzie, the chiasmus highlights the birth of the sons of

³⁷ Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," 120.

³⁸ Fishbane, Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts, 42.

³⁹ Rendsburg, *The Redaction of Genesis*, 3.

⁴⁰ Rendsburg, 68.

⁴¹ Walsh, Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative, 13–14.

⁴² Yitshak Peleg, *Going Up and Going Down: A Key to Interpreting Jacob's Dream (Genesis. 28:10-22)* (London: Bloomsbury T & T Clark, 2015), 82–83.

⁴³ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 71, 93, 95.

⁴⁴ Fishbane, "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)," 21–32; Fishbane, *Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts*, 40–62.

Israel, and the Jacob Cycle is concerned with Israel's prevalence over Edom and Aram, and its control of the land.⁴⁵

Second, the chiastic structure underscores thematic and verbal linkages between corresponding sections and adjacent sections, which significantly increases the Cycle's internal cohesion. More disjointed episodes, such as Gerar, the theophanies, and the death reports, can be thematically related to other episodes and the whole cycle. Linguistic connections and common motifs also enhance the narrative's artistry.

Furthermore, the chiastic structure brings out covert themes and grants meaning to the main plot. Gammie interprets adjacent sections as a chain of episodes of strive (between Esau and Jacob, Laban and Jacob, Leah and Rachel), the resolution of which appears in the second half of corresponding segments; the whole structure also demonstrates how the change in status of the protagonist, in terms of wealth or progeny, accompanies his two-way trip.⁴⁶

The chiastic structure, however, also presents certain limitations. First, when a section of text is put into mirror image with another corresponding unit, certain keywords and key themes may receive unwarranted attention, while others can be overlooked. As Grossman comments, the title of the section within the chiasm is determined by the commentator.⁴⁷ In order to fit the chiasm, certain texts may be unduly divided or united, concealing themes and motifs that may be worthy of more attention. For example, connecting the Dinah episode (34:1-31) and homecomings scenes (35:1-22) with the Gerar episode (26:1-33) and the birthright transaction (25:19-34) removes the coherence in the episodes from Shechem to Mamre (33:18-35:29), and overlooks the significant issue of the identity and consecration of Jacob's household.

Second, the main theme of the whole Jacob story can be inflexibly dictated by the chiasmus. Fishbane's central section (30:1-24, 25-43), which begins after the birth of Judah and ends with the flock multiplication, identifies the birth of Joseph and Jacob's

⁴⁵ Steven L. McKenzie, "You Have Prevailed: The Function of Jacob's Encounter at Peniel in the Jacob Cycle," *Restoration Quarterly* 23 (1980): 228–30.

⁴⁶ Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," 119, 121–23

⁴⁷ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 40.

decision to return home as the pivot of the cycle.⁴⁸ Another delineation by Walsh (29:21-30:24, 30:25-43),⁴⁹ which includes the birth of all children, draws attention to the growth of Jacob's people and wealth. Wenham's central section, "birth of Jacob's sons" (29:31-30:24), sandwiched between "Jacob's marriages" (29:15-30) and the "flock multiplication" (30:25-31:1),⁵⁰ implicitly contrasts Jacob's prosperity with the strife between Jacob and Laban. Without a dominating chiasmus, multiple equally significant themes can be identified in the Jacob Cycle.

Major Themes

The Jacob Cycle has been extensively studied through a vast array of approaches, and various themes have been identified and discussed in various combinations. The following are noteworthy with regard to this research.

Land of Canaan and Ancestry in Haran

Jacob's journey – marrying a wife from Haran and ultimate settlement in Canaan – is central to his election and establishment of his household. Assis observes that the eight chapters from Bethel to Mamre (ch 28-35) is "concerned with the question of Jacob's return" to his homeland and father's household, a gradual, complex and arduous process, for sojourning among the distant "people of the east" (29:1) may imply sliding backwards into "the role of rejected sons", losing the opportunity of returning to the promised land.⁵¹ Hauge describes the east as "the land of the loser", a land associated with those who loses in the competition in the election of the chosen successor.⁵²

Jacob's journey to Haran, however, is not negative. Grossman parallels Jacob's experience with that of Abraham's: not only do they both journey between Haran and

⁴⁸ Fishbane, Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts, 42.

⁴⁹ Walsh, Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative, 29–31.

⁵⁰ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 169.

⁵¹ Assis, Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel, 39–42.

⁵² Martin R. Hauge, "The Struggles of the Blessed in Estrangement I," *Studia Theologica - Nordic Journal of Theology* 29, no. 1 (January 1, 1975): 15.

According to Kennedy's analysis, Canaan is Jacob's home, location of destiny, belonging and memory because of his forefathers, although with regard to ethnic election, it is not Jacob's land of origin. Steinmetz similarly draws attention to the intricate connection between land and family line: Esau imitates Isaac's marriage to a woman from his paternal line while remaining in the land, but Esau's marriage is not endorsed by his parents, and Ishmael's family has already been disqualified; Jacob, in contrast, reaches towards the maternal line and leaves the land, but the marriage is endorsed by both parents. In a similar vein, Syrén contrasts Jacob's marriage to that of Esau's, who takes a wife from the women of the land and daughter of the expelled Ishmael, thus distancing himself from the true lineage in Haran. Exum and Steinberg both comment on the importance of the Terahite lineage of the matriarchs, of maintaining a pure genealogical continuity in the line of descent for Israel and for inheriting the land of Canaan. Thompson compares Jacob, the recipient of the promise who meets the qualifications in the three critical areas of family stock, spatial orientation and religious commitment, with three other characters: Laban does not share the same space or

_

⁵³ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 23, 25–26.

⁵⁴ Assis, Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel, 33–36.

⁵⁵ Elisabeth R. Kennedy, *Seeking a Homeland. Sojourn and Ethnic Identity in the Ancestral Narratives of Genesis*, Biblical Interpretation Series 106 (Leiden: Brill, 2011), 68–69, 71–72, 74.

⁵⁶ Devora Steinmetz, From Father to Son: Kinship, Conflict, and Continuity in Genesis, 1st ed, Literary Currents in Biblical Interpretation (Louisville, Ky.: Westminster/John Knox Press, 1991), 100–102.

⁵⁷ Roger Syrén, *The Forsaken First-Born: A Study of a Recurrent Motif in the Patriarchal Narratives* (Sheffield, England: JSOT Press, 2009), 121.

⁵⁸ J. Cheryl Exum, *Fragmented Women: Feminist (Sub)Versions of Biblical Narratives* (Sheffield, England: JSOT Press, 1993), 107; Naomi A. Steinberg, "Alliance or Descent? The Function of Marriage in Genesis," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 16, no. 51 (September 1, 1991): 45.

religion; Shechem does not possess the same genealogy or religion; Esau does not settle in the same location.⁵⁹

Conflict and Fugitive Hero

In a narrative, "conflict" can occur between two characters, between the protagonist and the antagonist, between the protagonist and society or the environment, or within the protagonist as an internal conflict.⁶⁰ The first type is a widely recognized theme in the Jacob Cycle. Fokkelman describes the plot as being "developed through conflict and marked by conflict".⁶¹ Turner comments that strife characterizes the relationship between most of the individuals in the story: Isaac and Rebekah, Jacob and Esau, Jacob and Laban, Rachel and Leah.⁶² As Grossman observes, even Jacob the character admits, "few and evil are his days" (Gen 47:9), and the narrator refrains from positive phrases he has employed for Abraham (25:7) and Isaac (35:28-29) to describe Jacob's death (Gen 47:28, 49:33), characterizing Jacob's story as one of struggle and tension.⁶³

Opinions vary in the analysis of the nature, objectives, and results of the conflicts. Gammie recognizes two levels of struggle: the personal struggle between Jacob and Esau, and Jacob's conflicts with Laban, through which he procures the means of heirship, specifically wives and property.⁶⁴ Coats considers "strife without reconciliation" a theme that unites the Jacob narrative, as strife leads to separation that is not healed by signs of

⁵⁹ Leonard L. Thompson, *Introducing Biblical Literature: A More Fantastic Country* (Englewood Cliffs, N.J: Prentice-Hall, 1978), 86–87.

⁶⁰ J. A. Cuddon, A Dictionary of Literary Terms and Literary Theory, 2013, 152.

⁶¹ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 88.

⁶² Laurence A. Turner, *Announcements of Plot in Genesis* (Sheffield: JSOT Sheffield Academic Press, 1990), 129.

⁶³ Grossman, Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb], 16, 499.

⁶⁴ Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," 118–20.

reconciliation.⁶⁵ Vrolijk, on the other hand, reckons a movement from "estrangement to reconciliation" in Jacob's conflicts with Esau, Laban and the mysterious man.⁶⁶

Jacob's conflicts contribute to his characterization as a fugitive hero and the national hero. Hendel explains that Jacob's encounters, interactions, tensions and conflicts with his various adversaries, both human (primarily Esau and Laban) and divine (encounter at Penuel), establish his heroic identity, as a traditional hero of Israel, a founder of political and religious realities.⁶⁷ The divine adversary is especially significant, as the wrestle and new name justify Jacob's change of status and identity to being the eponymous father of a nation, and this "dimension of danger" between the divine and his "chosen hero" that shapes the hero is a feature of epic in Mesopotamia as in Israel.⁶⁸

Greenstein establishes a narrative pattern, "the fugitive hero narrative pattern", which is specific and common to the ancient Near East stories: "1) the hero is a younger or youngest brother, 2) there occurs a political and/or personal crisis, 3) the hero flees or is exiled, 4) the hero enjoys the support of a female protector (sometimes a goddess), 5) the hero marries the daughter of his host in exile, 6) the hero assumes a position of responsibility in the host's household, 7) the hero has a divine encounter (often divination or revelation), 8) the hero is joined by kin, 9) there is a seven-year period (usually of exile), 10) The hero repels an attack (or attacks), 11) the hero takes spoil or plunders, 12) the hero returns home, 13) the hero is restored to a position of leadership and/or honor, 14) the hero establishes or renews a cult (often appointing an immediate relative as priest); this pattern is "an aboriginal part of the Israelite cultural heritage", that

-

⁶⁸ Hendel, 101–3, 105, 109.

⁶⁵ George W. Coats, "Strife Without Reconciliation: A Narrative Theme in the Jacob Traditions," in *Werden Und Wirken Des Alten Testaments: Festschrift Für Claus Westermann Zum 70. Geburtstag*, ed. Claus Westermann and Rainer Albertz (Neukirchen-Vluyn Neukirchener Verlag Göttingen Vandenhoeck u. Ruprecht, 1980), 105–6.

⁶⁶ Paul D. Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth: An Examination into the Nature and Role of Material Possessions in the Jacob-Cycle (Gen 25:19–35:29)* (Leiden: Brill, 2011), 58.

⁶⁷ Ronald S. Hendel, *The Epic of the Patriarch: The Jacob Cycle and the Narrative Traditions of Canaan and Israel* (Atlanta Georgia: Scholars Press, 1987), 99–101.

the hero cannot succeed by ordinary means, but manages to prosper and return home due to divine favor and assistance.⁶⁹

Brenner identifies a paradigm of the "birth of the hero", a well-known and widely used model, which consists of pre-conception difficulties, divine revelation with varied response on the part of the recipients (the parents), difficult birth of the child, years of maturity of the hero, endeavors to mature, fulfilment of destiny despite threatening dangers, and a process of elimination in cases with more than one potential candidate.⁷⁰ When only one mother is featured, the competition between the two potential heroes is expressed through sibling rivalry between two blood brothers (preferably twins).⁷¹

Divine Theophanies and Reticence

The presence of theophanies in the Jacob Cycle is unmistakable. Divine appearances in the Jacob story are less frequent compared to those in the Abraham narrative, but occur at more crucial times: to Rebekah in the beginning, at Bethel at the end, and at Bethel and Jabbok in critical junctures. ⁷² Dramatic theophanies, especially in accordance with the theophany type scene, reinforces the reader's identification with the protagonist.

Savran identifies five essential components of the theophany type scene, which are expressed in Bethel and Peniel: 1) isolation of the protagonist from other characters for a solitary experience, increasing the sense of mystery, sanctity and surprise surrounding the encounter, 2) visual element of vision or a dream, or appearance of a divine emissary, which is an important initial experience, before a verbal or audio revelation and main message that offers a deeper communication, 3) unusual display of humility, fear or relief as a human response from the protagonist, a bipolar response to

⁶⁹ Edward L. Greenstein, "The Fugitive Hero Narrative Pattern in Mesopotamia," in *Worship, Women, and War: Essays in Honor of Susan Niditch*, ed. John J. Collins, Tracy M. Lemos, and Saul M. Olyan (Providence (Rhode Island): Brown University, 2015), 24–25, 35.

⁷⁰ Athalya Brenner, "Female Social Behavior: Two Descriptive Patterns within the 'Birth of the Hero' Paradigm," in *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, The Feminist Companion to the Bible (Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997), 204–6.

⁷¹ Brenner, 219.

⁷² Edwin M. Good, *Irony in the Old Testament* (Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1965), 97–98.

the numinous being both attractive and frightening, 4) distancing from the initial experience, expression of doubt or anxiety disbelief towards the given message or mission and the divine can also decline a request, 5) externalization of the experience as the protagonist returns to original societal context transformed, establishing a social role or a ritual structure.⁷³

On the other hand, divine reticence in interfering with events or expressing judgements on moral matters is also well-recognized. As Walton comments, Jacob apparently controls his own fate, while unequivocal moral or theological evaluation is missing.⁷⁴ Grossman points out the narrator's reticence in endorsing or disapproving Jacob's actions, whether he is acting appropriately or provoking God's anger, and the tension between divine surveillance and human initiative, in which the latter assumes more predominance, enhances the ambiguity and mystery of the narrative.⁷⁵ Matthews posits that divine appearances articulate the theological perspective of the story, in which "Jacob appears to be acting on his own as the consummate trickster" otherwise.⁷⁶

The combination of divine intervention and reticence is a fundamental factor in the outworking of Jacob's pursuit of progeny, wealth, and return to the land.

Household and Female Characters

Grossman points out the centrality of the building of Jacob's household, illustrated by the birth of Jacob in the beginning of the story, the birth of Jacob's sons in the middle, and the return to Bethel involving Jacob's whole family near the end.⁷⁷ Steinmetz connects Jacob's return to Canaan with the building of his family, for the birth of Joseph is a marker for Jacob's decision.⁷⁸ The focus on family brings female characters and the issue of fertility into the spotlight.

⁷³ George W. Savran, "Theophany as Type Scene," *Prooftexts* 23, no. 2 (2003): 126–34.

⁷⁴ Kevin A. Walton, "The Presence and Absence of God in the Jacob Narrative" (University of Durham, 1998).

⁷⁵ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 15, 502, 509–11.

⁷⁶ Matthews, "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation," 187–88.

⁷⁷ Grossman, Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb], 42, 43, 501.

⁷⁸ Steinmetz, From Father to Son, 105.

Female characters in the Bible in general undergo less character development, serve as foils to male characters, and have their appearances limited to marriage, childbearing, and impact on their sons' status.⁷⁹ In the seminomadic setting of the narrative, marriage of females is a means to increase a family's power and possessions.⁸⁰ The role of women is to maintain family structure, ensure survival, and serve the economic interest of the "בית אב".⁸¹ The roles of the daughter, wife and mother all reflect such androcentric social structure and perspective. Fuchs analyzes the contrast between genders in the betrothal type-scene (24:16 and 29:17): for the groom, it is an initiation from a dependent or unreliable youth into "adult independence and autonomy", while for the bride, who assumes the role of a transferable and prized object, and whose worth is placed on virginity and good appearance, it is a transfer of custody from the father to the husband.⁸²

Exum comprehensively analyses the "mother's place". The patriarchs die in honor, while the matriarchs, whose lives do not enjoy the narrator's attention, do not have death accounts with a harmonious closure.⁸³ The matriarchs are not "characters in their own right", but only wives and mothers who "bear the sons of the promise", so they are only allowed to shape the course of events when they significantly influence their sons, the future patriarchs, whether in terms of their election (becoming Israel) or increase in number (increasing Israel).⁸⁴ Whether engaging in a fertility contest, or cooperating with each other to side with Jacob against Laban, the wives Rachel and Leah are acting on behalf of their sons – in the former case numerous sons are born to Jacob

⁷⁹ Ilana Pardes, *Countertraditions in the Bible: A Feminist Approach* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1992), 75.

⁸⁰ John H. Walton, Victor H. Matthews, and Mark W. Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary: Old Testament* (Downers Grove: InterVarsity Press, 2000), 62.

⁸¹ Naomi A. Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," in *The Book of Genesis: Composition, Reception, and Interpretation*, by Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen (Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012), 297–98.

⁸² Athalya Brenner and Esther Fuchs, eds., "Structure, Ideology and Politics in the Biblical Betrothal Type-Scene," in *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, The Feminist Companion to the Bible (Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997), 273.

⁸³ Exum, Fragmented Women, 107.

⁸⁴ Exum, 103–4.

although neither woman enjoys complete victory or satisfaction, and in the latter case the family travels to Canaan so that the sons will inherit the land.⁸⁵

Graetz examines the role of daughters: their value lies in their sexual purity and potential to marry and bear children, and they remain in a "temporary and dangerous status" before becoming a wife and mother, and violation of society's sexual code creates problem for the family. he Leeb similarly evaluates the precarious situation of a "בערה" (34:3, 12), a woman outside the safety of the home and the authority and protection of her fathers or brothers, usually found on roads, at wells, and in the countryside, and as a result are vulnerable or in danger, especially with regard to sexual matters, and in the narrative they are frequently objects of verbs, being 'brought', 'sought', 'found' and 'gathered'. Found' and 'gathered'.

The typical passive roles of mothers, wives and daughters in biblical narratives are found in the Jacob Cycle, but Jacob's female family members also act outside this stereotypical pattern.

Wealth

The notion of wealth is a feature in various episodes in the Jacob Cycle. Hauge notices the combination of the wife and wealth motifs in more than one stories in the patriarchal narratives, both being "objects to be liberated" that accompanies the protagonist's return from a foreign land (12:10-20, ch 20, 26:6-11, 29-32:1). 88 Vrolijk, on the other hand, considers relationships the overriding factor and the only appropriate interpretive lens through which the "nature and role of material possessions" in the Jacob-narrative is to be understood, for "material possessions can only be enjoyed if various relationships (both human and divine) are in order." Hauge's observation is apt,

⁸⁵ Exum, 121–22, 131.

⁸⁶ Naomi Graetz, "Dinah the Daughter," in *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, ed. Athalya Brenner, The Feminist Companion to the Bible (Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997), 306.

⁸⁷ Carolyn S. Leeb, *Away from the Father's House: The Social Location of the Na'ar and Na'arah in Ancient Israel* (Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic, 2000), 125, 150.

⁸⁸ Martin R. Hauge, "The Struggles of the Blessed in Estrangement II," *Studia Theologica - Nordic Journal of Theology* 29, no. 1 (January 1, 1975): 114–17.

⁸⁹ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 296.

for "family and wealth" is indeed a major objective in Jacob's various movements and conflicts.

Deception and Trickery

The prevalence of deception and elements of the trickster genre in the Jacob story is undeniable. Williams recognizes six episodes of deception in the Jacob Cycle that exhibit similarities: deception of Isaac (27:1-40) and bride-switch (29:15-30) both occur through disguise, illusion, and substitution; Laban's deception of Jacob's wages (31:4-9, 38-42) and the brothers' deception of the Shechemites (34:1-31) both consist of deceptive bargains; Jacob's escape (31:17-18, 20-29) and the *teraphim* theft (31:19, 30-35) take place in the same context. ⁹⁰ Gammie identifies "deceit" as a "fairly prominent" motif in the Jacob Cycle, a tactic employed by multiple characters (Isaac, Rebekah, Jacob, Laban, Rachel, Jacob's sons). ⁹¹

Farmer attributes the Jacob story to the folklore "trickster" genre, in which the trickster hero, a weak and disadvantaged person in his own society, who survives, prospers, and triumphs over more powerful opponents through wit, trickery, cleverness, and deceit rather than strength, assumes the role of the perpetrator but is also a victim of deception and other's tricks. ⁹² There is a chain of cheating in the narrative – "*le trompeur trompé*" – as Jacob and Laban the tricksters are both tricked in ways reminiscent of their deception of others. ⁹³ The stories of deception can also be perceived as comic irony, in which Jacob triumphs through deception, but also receives ironic treatment, and this national story can allow later Israelites to laugh at themselves and their hostile neighbors. ⁹⁴

⁹⁰ Michael J. Williams, *Deception in Genesis: An Investigation into the Morality of a Unique Biblical Phenomenon*, Studies in Biblical Literature, 2001, 18–24.

⁹¹ Gammie, "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36," 119.

⁹² Kathleen A. Farmer, "The Trickster Genre in the Old Testament" (Ann Arbor, University Microfilms International, 1980).

⁹³ Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," 184.

⁹⁴ Good, *Irony in the Old Testament*, 107.

Nicolas calls Jacob a "full-blown trickster figure", as his entire narrative cycle is marked by the typical characteristics: deception, plotting and scheming, unfair exchanges, sexual prowess, shrewd manipulation of the outcome, clever trick to pacify a potential enemy, and successful trickery followed by departure with wealth. ⁹⁵ McKenzie observes the merging of the themes of "blessing", "fighting" and "deception" in Jacob's name, as he is a "heel-grabber" and "supplanter" who fights and deceives for blessing. ⁹⁶ Matthews considers the trickster figure, which is an effective, universal, and wide-ranged literary character ranging from the hero to the duped, an underlying older motif that connects disparate episodes, binding together various conflicts and characters, allowing Jacob the trickster and impetuous character to mature, and preparing him for covenantal heirship. ⁹⁷

Jackson defines the trickster as a powerless, marginal, and humorous figure, a survivor of minimal existence and status at the edge of society, who successfully employs alternative means such as deception or cunning to advance his position, crossing boundaries and disrupting the established order and status quo, but after the deception is revealed, returns to being the outsider with diminished status.⁹⁸

Hendel provides another perspective of the trickster figure, which is not a marginalized figure but a cultured man: a highly regarded figure in ancient Near East traditions without "confusion and strife"; so when Jacob, "a man of culture *and* a trickster" (reminiscent of Hypsouranios, Gilgamesh, and Horus), a "smooth" man in terms of both appearance and personality, masquerades as Esau, the reckless and impulsive hairy hunter of nature (like Enkidu, Ousoos and Seth), he declares the victory of the craftiness of culture over the thoughtlessness of nature.⁹⁹

Opinions also differ regarding the divine endorsement of deception. Vrolijk considers possessions obtained by trickery without hints of divine intervention, such as

⁹⁵ Dean A. Nicholas, The Trickster Revisited Deception as a Motif in the Pentateuch, 2009, 52–58.

⁹⁶ McKenzie, "You Have Prevailed," 228-29.

⁹⁷ Matthews, "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation," 186–87, 190.

⁹⁸ Melissa A. Jackson, *Comedy and Feminist Interpretation of the Hebrew Bible: A Subversive Collaboration* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012), 44–45.

⁹⁹ Hendel, The Epic of the Patriarch, 128–29, 131.

the plunder from Shechem, "a curse". ¹⁰⁰ Nicolas observes that the text does not specify whether Jacob's success is due to his trickery or divine endorsement, although the trickster figure is appreciated for his duplicity in traditional understanding. ¹⁰¹ Anderson asserts that God is a trickster figure in the Jacob story: God is not dissociated from all deception, but engages in deception to advance the ancestral promise, like trickster deities in modern anthropological studies and a number of ancient Near East texts. ¹⁰² The "divine trickster" is a fitting description to the complex issue of divine reticence and moral ambiguity in the Jacob narrative.

Election and Abrahamic Blessing

The basic theme in the Jacob Cycle is the legitimate succession of the Abrahamic covenant, ¹⁰³ but for Jacob's generation, the question of covenantal heirship is complicated by the presence of twins. ¹⁰⁴ Isaac's election over Ishmael anticipate the question of inheritance between Isaac's two sons. ¹⁰⁵ However, election between the twins Esau and Jacob is not unequivocal like that between Ishmael and Isaac, and a new conflict ensues. ¹⁰⁶ The election is also no longer "under strict divine control", ¹⁰⁷ and the issue is complicated by the law of primogeniture that passes inheritance to the firstborn. ¹⁰⁸ The ambiguity is reflected in divine passivity and inactivity regarding selection of one of the twins, and the absence of Isaac's explicit expression of rejection of either of his sons. ¹⁰⁹

Fulfillment of the Abrahamic blessing of land, seed and blessing is another issue. Turner observes three levels of fulfillment: there is marked improvement regarding the

¹⁰⁰ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 300.

¹⁰¹ Nicholas, *The Trickster Revisited Deception as a Motif in the Pentateuch*, 53.

¹⁰² John E. Anderson, *Jacob and the Divine Trickster: A Theology of Deception and YHWH'S Fidelity to the Ancestral Promise in the Jacob Cycle* (Winona Lake, Ind: Eisenbrauns, 2011), 172.

¹⁰³ Larry R. Helyer, "The Separation of Abram and Lot: Its Significance in the Patriarchal Narratives," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 8, no. 26 (1983): 77–88.

¹⁰⁴ Matthews, "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation," 186–87.

¹⁰⁵ Assis, Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel, 20–21.

¹⁰⁶ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 21–22.

¹⁰⁷ Cohn, "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis," 10.

¹⁰⁸ Thompson, "The Conflict of Themes in the Jacob Narratives," 16–17.

¹⁰⁹ Assis, Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel, 27, 30–31.

promise of nationhood, considering Rebekah's oracle, Isaac's farewell blessing, and the twins' families; there is partial fulfillment concerning the land, for Jacob has purchased land but dwells as a foreigner; there is disastrous failure regarding "blessing to the nations". 110

The ambiguity of election between the twin brothers is the starting point of the Jacob story, and the extent to which Jacob has fulfilled the Abrahamic promises is a worthwhile topic of discussion.

Future Israel

The Jacob story contains an "unfinished" nature. Turner points out how the divine oracle to Rebekah and Isaac's blessings are not fulfilled in the book of Genesis. ¹¹¹ This points to an interpretation that takes into account later history. Nations descend from the characters, and the story can be a "historical blueprint of the future rise and fall of nations". ¹¹² Jacob's journeys – from Canaan to Paddan-Aram and back, and subsequently descending to Egypt and returning (after death), broadly trace the routes that his descendants the Israelites would go – their servitude in Egypt and the Babylonian exile. ¹¹³

The Jacob cycle is also concerned with defining Israel: externally in relation to Haran, Ishmael and Esau who are deselected, and internally by its twelve tribes. ¹¹⁴ In preceding generations, one chosen son carries on the lineage and the Abrahamic promise, but beginning from Jacob, all twelve sons are chosen to become ancestors of the twelve tribes. ¹¹⁵ The shift is accompanied by change in marital requirements; the official

¹¹⁰ Turner, Announcements of Plot in Genesis, 135–41.

¹¹¹ Turner, 115, 119, 124–35.

¹¹² Assis, Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel, 22.

¹¹³ Yair Zakovitch, Jacob: Unexpected Patriarch (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2012), 6.

¹¹⁴ Robert A. Oden, "Jacob as Father, Husband, and Nephew: Kinship Studies and the Patriarchal Narratives," *Journal of Biblical Literature* 102, no. 2 (1983): 196.

¹¹⁵ Karin R. Andriolo, "A Structural Analysis of Genealogy and Worldview in the Old Testament," *American Anthropologist* 75, no. 5 (1973): 1660–63.

separation at Gilead completely breaks Jacob's connection with Paddan-Aram, and marrying Terahite women hence becomes unnecessary and unfeasible. 116

The connection between the person of Jacob and the nation of Israel, and the implications of the Jacob Cycle for later Israelite history and identity, explain the "unfinished" nature of the story, and the presence of elements such as etiological notes. This interpretive lens places the story in a wider perspective.

¹¹⁶ Sarah Shectman, ed., "Rachel, Leah, and the Composition of Genesis.," in *The Pentateuch International Perspectives on Current Research*, by Thomas B. Dozeman, Konrad Schmid, and Baruch J. Schwartz (Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2011), 207–12, 220–22.

Four Subcycles and Recurrent Themes

Four Subcycles

This research accepts the demarcation of the Jacob Cycle as 25:19-35:29. In terms of stylistic criteria, this delimitation coincides with Toledot Isaac (25:19), which is preceded by toledot Ishmael (25:12) and immediately followed by toledot Esau (36:1,9) and subsequently toledot Jacob (37:2). With regard to dramatic criteria, it begins with Isaac's marriage and the twin's conception and birth (25:20-22, 24-26) and ends with the death of Isaac the father and his burial by the twins (35:29). The report of Isaac's age at his death "ניַהְיוּ יָמֵי יִצְחָק מְאַת שָׁנָה וּשְׁמֹנִים שָׁנָה" (35:28) also harks back to the report of his age at his marriage "נְיָהֵי יָצְחָלֹ בֶּן־אַרְבַּצִים שַׁנָּה בָּקַחְתָּוֹ אֶת־רְבָלָּה" (25:20) and during the twin's birth "יוָצְחֶק בֶּן־שִׁשִּׁים שָׁנָהְ בָּלֵדֶת אֹתָם" (25:26). A generation begins with Isaac's marriage and the twins' birth, and Isaac's death signifies its end. The beginning of the Jacob story is not placed later in the narrative when Jacob becomes the sole protagonist. Although Isaac occupies a vital role in the early episodes (25:19-28:10), the early years of the twins (25:19-34) and the theft of the blessing (26:24-28:9) display robust continuity in featuring the fraternal issues between Jacob and Esau. The termination of the Jacob story is not placed later, even though the account about Esau (36:1-43) echoes the separation of Jacob and Esau (36:6-8, 33:12-17), and so does the report of Jacob's settlement in Canaan (37:1). The headings toledot Esau (36:1,9) and toledot Jacob (37:2) indicate new beginnings. The report of Jacob's location (37:1) can be reckoned as resumptive.

This research divides the Jacob Cycle into four sections, each of which contributes to a stage of development in the life of the protagonist. Jacob arrives a new location, encounters and interacts with a new group of people, and departs with a new status. The first section (25:19-28:22) begins in Beersheba, involving Isaac, Rebekah and Esau, and ends in Bethel (28:10-22), featuring Jacob alone with the divine. The second section (29:1-32:1) begins with Jacob arriving Haran (29:1), and ends with Jacob and his large young family officially separating from Laban in Gilead (32:1). The third section (32:2-33:17) takes place in the Transjordan. Jacob faces his brother Esau, and

successfully brings his family to Succoth, avoiding Seir. The fourth section (33:18-35:29) takes place in Canaan. Jacob's family interacts with the Shechemites, and undergoes consecration and a shift in generation as they complete their journey and return to the ancestral home.

Each of the four sections constitute one "subcycle", which contains a plot pattern of "fight and flight". The designation "fight and flight" only alludes to the medical term "fight or flight response" as a pun, and does not refer to the physiological or psychological states of the characters involved. The terms "fight", "flight" and "freeze" are also understood metaphorically and symbolically. With each new subcycle, Jacob engages with a certain level of strife against the corresponding antagonist(s), and subsequently flees or departs. The "flight" frequently involves an element of threat or fear, a divine revelation or message, and a certain form of blessing. With every subcycle, Jacob advances in stages of life and his attainment of the three central goals of land, progeny and wealth. The four subcycles make up Jacob's four-part journey from birth to being an established patriarch with his own household.

The episode of Isaac in Gerar (26:1-33) is excluded in this study, for it is more disconnected from the rest of the Jacob Cycle in terms of chronology and principal characters. The repetitive themes identified in this research, however, also prevails in the Gerar episode, and its function within, and relationship with, the four subcycles, can be the topic for further research.

The structure of four subcycles offers several advantages and unique vantage points. First, Jacob's progression in stages of life is emphasized, which highlights the establishment of his household, a significant component in his election and succession as the third patriarch. Second, as the main plot is less perceived as a two-way journey (Canaan to Haran and return) or three-part conflict with two parties (conflict with Esau, Laban, and Esau), focus is not placed on the issues of morality, narrative irony and interpersonal relationships, but on Jacob's acquisition of wealth and the role of his female family members, which significantly contribute to his prosperity and rise in power and status. Moreover, attention is paid to the selective divine intervention and

reticence regarding Jacob's three central objectives, and the principle of dual causality and its significant effects are highlighted.

The Jacob Cycle has a composite nature. There are interactions with Esau, interactions with Laban, internal family conflicts, theophanies, ritualistic actions, etiological notes and a genealogical list. These episodes and reports are not treated in isolation purely due to their nature and genre, but are considered part of the main plot, belonging to one of the four subcycles of "fight and flight".

In the four subcycles, multiple themes reappear: geographical movement, an action of "fight and flight", divine intervention, involvement of female characters, the notion of fertility, acquisition of wealth, and various occurrences of transaction and deception. The interplay of these repetitive themes will accompany, and attest to, the four major stages in the establishment of Jacob's household, which involves the three central goals of wealth, progeny, and settlement in the land.

Six Recurrent Themes

Geographical Movement

Jacob's return to Canaan is a constant refrain in the narrative (27:45, 28:15, 30:25, 31:3, 31:13, 31:18, 32:10), and so is the Abrahamic promise of the land (28:4, 28:13, 35:12). Previous studies have addressed the significance of this two-way journey in terms of Jacob's election and marriage to the Terahite line. Jacob's geographical movements, however, also consist of four well-delineated stages, which are significant to his election.

Jacob's life is one of "rising and going". Four main parties of antagonists and secondary characters are featured in each of the four subcycles, and Jacob often meets new and symbolic characters upon arrival: Rachel representing Laban's household at the

_

¹ Hamilton, The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50, 374.

well (29:6), the angelic camp of Mahanaim (32:2-3) that anticipates meeting Esau, and the sons of Hamor (33:19), who are inhabitants of Shechem.

Each subcycle involves Jacob's departure, accompanied by a divine message or a certain form of blessing, or both. Jacob leaves Beersheba with Isaac's blessing (28:1-4) and receives a theophany at Bethel that acknowledges his departure (28:13-15). He receives a divine word to leave Laban (31:3), and Laban bids his offspring farewell with blessings in Gilead (32:1). Jacob urges Esau to receive his blessing (33:11) before their separation in the Transjordan. After receiving a divine command to leave Shechem (35:1), Jacob is directly blessed by the divine in Bethel (35:9).

Jacob's movements also involve an element of fear. Jacob shows fear ("ירא") after the Bethel theophany "וְיִירָא הַּמְּקוֹם הַּוָּרָ הַמְּקוֹם הַּוָּרָ (28:17), is afraid ("ירא") of Laban as he flees (31:31), and displays intense fear "וְיִירָא יַצְקָּב מְאָד וַיִּצֶּר לְוֹ" (32:8) upon hearing Esau coming with four hundred men. The Canaanites also fear "הַתְּת אֱלֹהִים" as the Jacobites "flee" Shechem (35:5).

Fight and Flight

A pattern of conflict followed by separation has been identified by previous studies. Syrén considers the dominant motif in the Jacob-Esau cycle to be the sequence of conflict followed by separation or departure, which "may take the form of flight or it may be voluntary". This research reckons this "fight and flight" pattern the backbone of the main plot, which gives the narrative a four-part cyclic shape with repetitive themes.

In the first subcycle, Jacob fights against Esau for birthright, blessings, marriage arrangements, and parental acknowledgement. He then flees Beersheba for his life and his marriage plan. In the second subcycle, Jacob fights against Laban for the fruits of his labor (family and wealth) and his independence. He "fights" to flee from Laban, and to be free from Laban, which is a protracted battle. In the third subcycle, Jacob fights for the "favor in Esau's eyes", on one hand to avoid revenge and ensure his family's safety, and on the other hand to separate from Esau (his "flight"). In the fourth subcycle, Jacob's

² Syrén, The Forsaken First-Born: A Study of a Recurrent Motif in the Patriarchal Narratives, 66.

sons fight on his behalf against the Shechemites, for the sake of the family's honor and identity. Immediately thereafter, Jacob's family undertakes a ceremonial journey to Bethel, which shares multiple similar features with previous "flights".

This study does not engage with issues of reconciliation and interpersonal relationships, which are apparently irrelevant for the implied reader. Interpreting Jacob's story as a national hero epic is warranted in view of the wider biblical corpus. Nevertheless, instead of engaging with the narrative archetype of a fugitive or national hero, this research focuses on how the four subcycles of "fight and flight" contribute to Jacob's more impending and attainable objectives – acquisition of wealth, having multiple offspring and returning to the promised land.

Divine Intervention

Divine appearances are unmistakable in the Jacob Cycle, and emerge in various forms in all four subcycles. Messages can be directly given to different characters without any accompanying phenomena. Jacob receives simple and straightforward commands to set off (31:3, 35:1), Laban receives instructions in a dream (31:24, 29), and Rebekah receives an enigmatic oracle upon inquiry (25:22-23). Only Jacob the protagonist, however, experiences theophanies with an intense visual and ethereal component, and does so repeatedly. They include the dream at Bethel (28:12-17), vision at Mahanaim (32:2-3), wrestle at Peniel (32:25-33), and second vision at Bethel (35:9-13). Dramatic appearances reinforce the reader's identification with Jacob.

Divine messages address two subject matters. One is the Abrahamic covenant or future promises of a national dimension, such as Rebekah's oracle (25:23) and promises at Bethel (28:12-15, 35:9-13). The other is Jacob's current itinerary (28:15, 31:3, 35:1).

Furthermore, different levels of divine attention and involvement are given to the three central goals – land, progeny and wealth. Jacob's return to the land is given clear and direct guidance. The issue of fertility is associated with both divine and human actions. Wealth and prosperity are considered blessings from the divine by a number of characters, but such claims are not explicitly confirmed by the narrator. Selective

reticence in the issues of wealth and fertility is central to the outworking of the dual causality principle and formation of the cyclic main plot. It allows male and female human characters to fight, flee, conduct transaction, and employ deception in their quest for fertility and wealth.

Issue of Fertility and Acquisition of Wealth

In the Jacob Cycle, fertility (birth of children) is closely related to the accumulation of wealth (increase in livestock). The former concerns the family line; the latter ensures their survival. They are recurrent motifs and Jacob's central objectives.

Jacob's party grows in number, or avoids reduction in number throughout the four subcycles. He leaves his father's house as bachelor looking for a wife, with Isaac's farewell blessing of progeny and fertility (28:3-4). In Haran, Jacob builds his sizable family, and leaves with his wives and children. By avoiding Seir and Esau, he successfully brings his large young family to rest and recuperation in Succoth. In Canaan, Jacob's sons capture all the women and children from Shechem (34:29). The second journey to Bethel consecrates the family and promises progeny. By the end of the narrative, Jacob's era of fertility comes to a close.

Regarding wealth, Jacob first battles for Isaac's blessing of abundance (27:28). He leaves Beersheba with few belongings, indicated by his apparent inability to pay Laban any brideprice apart from his own labor, and his confession at Jabbok (32:11). Jacob leaves Haran with massive wealth after a prolonged struggle. In the Transjordan, wealth is a means to purchase peace, and Jacob subsequently builds his family a house and booths in Succoth. Wealth becomes an object of contention again in Shechem, and Jacob's sons acquire massive possessions, albeit through violence.

The establishment of Jacob's household involves land, fertility, and wealth, while the Abrahamic blessing consists of land, seed, and blessing. A differentiation between blessing and wealth is warranted. The meaning of blessing in the Bible often depends on context, frequently denoting a positive relationship between two people or parties, one of the effects of blessing being fertility and prosperity.³ Although blessings and material prosperity are not identical, they are apparently interconnected notions in the eyes of the characters in the Jacob Cycle. The notion of blessing is a constant refrain. Blessings are given from one human being to another in the name of the divine (27:27-29, 28:3-4). A blessing of abundance is taken seriously (27:4, 7, 12, 19, 23, 25, 33-36, 38), and the desire for it can be intense (27: 10, 33-36, 38, 41). Prosperity is considered a blessing from the divine by Laban and Jacob (27:27-29; 30:27, 30). A blessing can be handed from one person to another in the form of possessions as a gift to obtain favor (33:11). Direct blessing from the divine, or a divine being, can also be given (32:27, 30; 35:9). Nevertheless, the narrator refrains from directly equating material gain to divine blessing, and wealth appears to be up for grabs for various characters through carnal means. The narrator also refrains from criticizing Jacob's interpersonal relationships and tactics of accumulating wealth.

Involvement of Female Characters

The Jacob Cycle features a number of named females: Rebekah, Leah, Rachel, Zilpah, Bilhah, Dinah and Deborah. There are typical "silent and fertile females". Zilpah and Bilhah, being handmaids and concubines, have no voice, only serve a child-bearing role, and do not even struggle with infertility like the matriarchs do. Leah is exceedingly fertile, and most of her appearances involves her womb.⁴ Nevertheless, female characters in Jacob's family do not only assume passive roles.

Each subcycle features one or more predominant women, who are always Jacob's close family members – his mother, wives, or daughter. She can be the person who manipulates Jacob and commands him to action: Rebekah directs and controls Jacob's fight against Esau, and Leah and Rachel make decisions for conjugal arrangements. She can mirror Jacob's actions: the rivalry between the sisters Leah and Rachel echoes that between Esau and Jacob. She can assist and support Jacob in his plans and actions:

³ James McKeown, "Blessings and Curses," in *Dictionary of the Old Testament: Pentateuch*, ed. T. D. Alexander and David W. Baker (Downers Grove, IL; Leicester, England: InterVarsity Press, 2003), 84.

⁴ Jackson, Comedy and Feminist Interpretation of the Hebrew Bible: A Subversive Collaboration, 51–52.

Rebekah arranges for Jacob's departure, and Leah and Rachel support Jacob's plan to leave Haran. She can be the person that Jacob (or his representative) strives to protect. Jacob fights for the hand of Rachel, for the ownership of his wives and children against Laban, and for the safety of his women and children against Esau. Jacob's sons fight for the sake of their sister Dinah. Her actions can also initiate a whole episode of conflict between men (Rebekah in Beersheba and Dinah in Shechem). Jacob's female family members are always deeply involved in his "fight and flight". Despite conforming to the typical roles of female characters in biblical narratives, the prominent female characters in the Jacob Cycle – Jacob's mother, wives and daughter – all have palpable presences and exert substantial influence over their male family members.

Female characters also bring to light the issue of ancestry and shift in generation. Their valuable pedigrees make noteworthy contributions to the story, and are crucial factors for Jacob's successful marriage. Rebekah, Leah and Rachel all come from the house of Bethuel, a desirable family line with regard to the lineage of the elected. Jacob's positive relationship with Rebekah gives him an advantage in his marriage plan. His wives build him a household with the proper bloodline. In the patriarchal narratives, the matriarchs' Terahite ancestry legitimates their husband's heirship. This distinguishes Jacob's marriage from that of Esau's, which is outside of appropriate kinship boundaries. Dinah, the daughter of the house of Jacob, continues to draw attention to the issue of the family's purity and identity among other people groups.

Transaction and Deception

Previous studies have engaged with the notion of the trickster and the trickster genre, and questions of morality. This research focuses on the role and nature of transaction and deception with respect to the main plot.

Every subcycle features one or more scenes that involves an exchange of material wealth, services or status between two parties. The transaction always concerns marriage,

⁵ Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," 298.

⁶ Steinberg, "Alliance or Descent?," 49–50.

heirship or property. The process can be straight forward (sale of Esau's birthright, mandrakes for conjugal rights with Jacob), protracted but successful (gifts for favor in Esau's eyes), complicated by deception (Jacob's marriage), or even aborted (Shechem's marriage proposal). Jacob is usually one of the parties making the transaction with his antagonist (birthright sale, marriage agreement with Laban, flock multiplication), but can also serve as the object of transaction (mandrakes for conjugal rights) or assume a quiet and passive role (deal with the Shechemites).

Most transactions involve a certain degree of deception. It can be clear and blatant (bride-switch, the Shechemites' circumcision), or include various degrees of ambiguity (multiplication of flocks, Jacob's wages, gifts for the favor in Esau's eyes). It can take place outside the context of a transaction (theft of Isaac's blessing, theft of the *teraphim*). Jacob can act as the deceiver (Isaac's blessing) or the one being deceived (bride-switch).

The objective of a transaction or deception is often wealth and status; a female character is frequently deeply involved; there is almost always no criticism from the divine or the narrator; Jacob's life invariably undergoes a drastic change as a result.

Subcycle One (25:19-28:22) From the House of the Father to the House of God

The first subcycle begins in the house of Isaac in Beersheba, where Jacob fights against his brother Esau through several stages, the process of which involves transaction and deception. With Rebekah's assistance, Jacob is ultimately victorious, but is required to flee, creating a neat and clear-cut pattern of "fighting followed by fleeing". The theophany and divine message at Bethel assure Jacob of his geographical movement. The notions of wealth and progeny begin to emerge, in the forms of blessings, marriage plans, and divine promises. The interplay of all these elements contribute to the first stage of Jacob's development, from his conception to a potential suitor ready for marriage.

Structure of the Subcycle

Boundaries

The first subcycle begins with Isaac's marriage and Rebekah's pregnancy (25:19-21), and ends with the completion of Jacob's speech at Bethel (28:22). The break with the second subcycle is marked by changes in the type of narration (28:22 and 29:1).

Jacob's vow in the form of a direct speech (28:20-22) completes his interaction with the divine at Bethel. This is immediately followed by the narrator's account of Jacob embarking on his journey towards the east (29:1), which this study considers the beginning of the second subcycle. A demarcation between 28:22 and 29:1 is also well-recognized. Nõmmik considers 29:1 a continuation of the itinerary in 28:10, and

⁷ von Rad, *Genesis*, 287; Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 123; Michael A. Fishbane, "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)," *Journal of Jewish Studies* 26, no. 1–2 (1975): 15–38; Fishbane, *Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts*, 40; Gary A. Rendsburg, *The Redaction of Genesis* (Winona Lake, Ind.: Eisenbrauns, 1986), 53; Rendsburg, "Chiasmus in the Book of Genesis," 17; Coats, *Genesis*, 177–78; Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 461; Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative"; Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 201; Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 169, 227; Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," 182; Walsh, *Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative*, 29–30; Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters* 18-50, 251.

observes a chiastic structure in 28:10-29:1, the two verses in the outermost framework referring to Jacob's journey with same verb "הלך" and a mention of place names — Beersheba, Haran, and land of the east. Nõmmik's observation is valuable in connecting the Bethel scene with Jacob's arrival at Haran (29:1) linguistically. Nevertheless, since this research chiefly employs dramatic criteria as a standard of textual demarcation, 29:1 is regarded as the beginning of the second subcycle, where "land of the people of the east" indicates a significant shift in geographical location and anticipate characters who will dominate the spotlight for several chapters to come.

Shape and Main Plot

According to the dramatic criteria, the first subcycle (25:19 to 28:22, excluding 26:1-33) includes the follow episodes: exposition and birth of the twins (25:19-28), birthright transaction (25:29-34), information about Esau's marriage (26:34-35), deception of Isaac (27:1-40), aftermath of Isaac's deception and Jacob's departure (27:41-28:5), Esau's marriage (28:6-9), and the Bethel episode (28:10-22).

The "fight and flight" pattern roughly corresponds to the shift in geographical location. In Beersheba, Jacob and Esau undergo four stages of "fighting", which increase in length and detail of description, and each stage is preceded by supplementary information that complements and illuminates the conflict. The marriage of Isaac and Rebekah and the issue of infertility and conception (25:19-21) set the stage for the intrauterine struggle (25:22). The divine oracle (25:23) anticipates the competitive birth scene (25:24-26). The description of the grown-up twins and parental favoritism (25:27-28) sets the groundwork for the birthright transaction (25:29-34) and deception of Isaac (27:1-40). The two accounts of Esau's marriages (26:34-35; 28:6-9) envelop the latter, and grant significance to Jacob's flight (27:41-46, 28:1-22).

The climax and culmination of the four stages of fighting leads to Jacob's flight, which begins in Beersheba (27:41-28:9), and continues through the nocturnal theophany

⁸ Urmas Nõmmik, "Inclusio in Genesis 28 and 32 Synchronically and Diachronically," in *Doubling and Duplicating in the Book of Genesis: Literary and Stylistic Approaches to the Text*, ed. Elizabeth R Hayes and Karolien Vermeulen (Eisenbrauns, 2016), 184–87.

at Bethel (28:10-22), where Jacob receives his first personal theophany (28:12) and divine word (28:13-15) in a dream, which approves of his geographical movement.

Recurrent Themes

Geographical Relocation

The three locations Beersheba, Bethel and Haran are all designated "בית". The protagonist Jacob departs from his father's house, "בֵּית אָבִי" (28:21), heading towards the house of Bethuel "בֵּיתָה בְתוּאֵל" in Paddan Aram (28:2), and finds himself at the house of God "בֵּית אֵלהִים" (28:17, 22).

Jacob calls Beersheba "בֵּית אָבֵיף" (28:21), and Laban acknowledges so — "בַּית אָבֵיף" (31:30). Isaac the paterfamilias indeed has a palpable presence in the Beersheba episodes (25:19-28:9), giving blessings and sending off Jacob (27:27-29, 28:1-5). The combination of his influential status and passivity also allows Rebekah and Jacob to influence the course of events. While Beersheba is Jacob's "בית אב", the broader area of Canaan signified by Bethel "הָאָדָמָה הַזָּאַת" (28:15) is Jacob's ancestral homeland. The area is later repeatedly designated so: "אָרֶץ אֲבוֹהֶיךּ" (31:3), "אַרֶץ מִוֹלְדָתֶּדּ" (31:3), "אַרֶץ מִוֹלְדָתָּדּ" (32:9) and "מִלְדָתִּדּ" (32:9). The destination of Jacob's flight, Haran (Paddan Aram), is the "בית אב" of Abraham (24:7, 38, 40) and his "בִית אָבֶינוּ" (24:4, 7). Rachel and Leah call the house of Laban "בִית אָבֶינוּ" (31:14). Jacob therefore leaves his "בית אב" in Beersheba, and his "בית אב" represented by Bethel, heading towards his grandfather Abraham's "בית אב" and "בית אב"."

His intermediate stop Bethel is the house of God "בֵּית אֱלֹהֵים" (28:17, 22), where he receives divine acknowledgement of his journey from one "בִית אב" and "מוֹלֶדֶת" to another. Instead of having a gap in the geographical location, which is frequent in the Bible, here the three-fold repetition of "מקום" (28:11, 16) highlights Bethel as a significant place between Beersheba and Haran, where God takes the initiative to reveal

Himself to Jacob. The two places named "בית אב" introduce the notion of Jacob building his own household from the desired line, and "בת אל" anticipates the eventual consecration of Jacob's own "בית אב". The equivalence of the two "houses" signifies God will settle with Jacob as he settles in the land. 10

Fight and Flight

Jacob and Esau compete for the following objectives – birthright, blessing, marriage arrangement, and parental acknowledgement – through multiple stages of fighting – intrauterine struggle (25:22), birth scene (25:24-26), birthright transection (25:29-34), and the deception of Isaac (27:1-40). Their struggle increases in intensity, and the fraternal antagonism is highlighted by the brothers' similarities and differences.

The increasing intensity of the fraternal struggle is demonstrated by the expanding physical distance between the brothers and increasingly lengthy and detailed account of the four episodes. The intrauterine struggle account is extremely brief (25:22), and the birth scene (25:24-26), consisting of two verses, is written with third-person narration in a dense, terse manner. The birthright transaction (25:29-34) involves seven verses and a dialogue, while the deception of Isaac (27:1-40) is a full episode that consists of at least four scenes with multiple dialogues. Moreover, there is increasing physical distance between the brothers. They are initially two indistinguishable fetuses in the same womb, then became two newborns with distinct appearances, the only physical contact being Jacob's hand holding on to Esau's heel. In the birth-right transaction they represent different occupational realm and physical space, appearing in the same scene and conducting their only conversation. In the deception of Isaac, they never touch or speak to each other or appear in the same scene. The increasing distance concurs with the oracle that they will separate "igert" (25:23).

⁹ Bar-Efrat, Narrative Art in the Bible, 187.

¹⁰ Allen P. Ross, "Studies in the Life of Jacob Part 1: Jacob's Vision: The Founding of Bethel," *Bibliotheca Sacra* 142 (December 1985): 233.

The brothers' similarities and differences underscore their fierce competition. They are portrayed as opposites and yet parallels and substitutes. They present striking similarities: they are twins, both "התרוצץ" in the womb (25:22), will both form a "גוי" or "מני" according to the oracle (25:23), are both loved by a parent (25:28), are obedient sons who strife for parental approval, address oneself as the first-born (27:1, 18, 19, 24, 32), and have to tackle the issue of marriage (26:34-35, 27:46, 28:1-9).

Their similarities, nevertheless, highlight their stark differences. First, they have different destinies. The oracle indicates that one is stronger, and one will serve the other. The syntax of the oracle does not specify their identities, but the domination of one over another is unequivocal.

Second, they differ in appearance and occupation. Jacob is the "איש חמ" (25:27). The phrase paints an image of a man without weapons. 11 Esau, on the other hand, owns a skill "אָלישׁ 'וֹלָשׁ" (25:27). Several comparisons are made with other biblical and extrabiblical characters. The figure of Nimrod associates hunting with power, courage and authority (Gen 10:8-9). 12 David who is also "אַרְשׁוֹלְיִי" (1 Sa 16:12, 17:42), and Samson (Jdg 16-17) and Absalom (2 Sa 14:25-26) who are famous for their hair, are considered to equate Esau's character with vigor, robustness, strength and masculinity, while Jacob's smoothness (Gen 27:11) is likened to smooth talkers featured in Proverbs (5:3, 26:28). 13 Nevertheless, in the poetic passages, the words "שִׁלּהִי" or "הַשִּׁרִ" are always present to denote flattering speeches, which makes the latter comparison less cogent. The twins are also compared to other ANE parallels, such as a "smooth hero and his hairy doppelgänger" like Gilgamesh and Enkidu, 14 or a man of culture against a thoughtless appetite-driven man of nature like Horus and Seth or Hyposouranions and Ousoos. 15 The description of physical appearance serves a plot-advancing function, anticipating Jacob's

_

¹¹ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 181.

¹² Sarah Schwartz, "Isaac's Dual Test in the Blessings Narrative: A New Reading of Gen 27:18-29," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 43, no. 4 (June 1, 2019): 707.

¹³ Hugh C. White, *Narration and Discourse in the Book of Genesis* (Cambridge [England]; New York: Cambridge University Press, 1991), 209–10.

¹⁴ Esther J. Hamori, "Echoes of Gilgamesh in the Jacob Story," *Journal of Biblical Literature* 130, no. 4 (December 1, 2011): 634.

¹⁵ Ronald S. Hendel and Victor H. Matthews, "The Epic of the Patriarch - the Jacob Cycle and the Narrative Traditions of Canaan and Israel," *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 110, no. 2 (April 1, 1990): 128–29.

masquerade of Esau (27:11), and also as a form of characterization. ¹⁶ Their dissimilar depictions underscore their antagonism.

Third, they are loved by a different parent (25:28) and occupy separate physical spaces – Esau the fields "שדה" (25:27, 29; 27:3, 5) and Jacob the tents "צרה" (25:27). Esau's hunting is repeatedly emphasized with the root "דיב" – "דיב" (27:3, 27:5) and "דיב" (25:27, 28; 27:5, 7, 30, 31,33). The phonetic similarity between hunting "דיב" and field "שדה" provides further emphasis. Esau is the "אָליִם", who returns from the fields weary – "דָּבֶּלְּ עַשֶּׁן מְן־הַשְּׁלֶהְ וְהָוּא עָיֵךְ "(25:29) and "בָּי עָיַרְ אָלֶרִים" (25:30), while Jacob dwells among the tents "אָלים" ישָׁב אֹהָלִים "שָׁב אֹהָלִים" (25:29). The two-fold appearance of the root "דיב" also creates a phonetic similarity with "שרה" and "דיב", enhancing their contrast in occupation and physical space. Even the food they prepare concur with the characterization: Jacob makes "לָהֶם וּנְוֶיִד עְּדָשִׁים" (25:29) while Esau prepares "קָהֶם וּנְוֶיִד עְּדָשִׁים" (27:31). Berlin points out that contrasts between opposites – "hunter and outdoorsman" and "mild man, indoor type" – enhances characterization. 17

Lastly and significantly, they exhibit dissimilar behavior and priorities, especially regarding the birthright. Esau who is out in the wild perceives a survival threat, exclaiming "לָבֶּז עֵשֶׁוֹ אֶח־הַבְּבֹרְה" (25:32), and despised his birthright "קָבָּז עֵשֶׁוֹ אֶח־הַבְּבֹרְה" (25:34). Jacob's value of the birthright is reflected in his business-like language, requesting Esau to swear "בִּינִם" (25:31) and twice emphasizing immediacy with "בִּינִם" (25:31, 33). Esau's speech and actions contribute to the characterization of a primitive, dull-witted, simple character "concerned with immediate gratification of his physical needs and cannot think about abstract things". Throughout the four stages of fighting, Esau's feelings – hunger (25:30, 32, 34), sorrow (27:34, 38) and anger (27:41) – are more explicitly portrayed, but those of Jacob's are hidden. This corresponds with their respective characterization and further highlights their dissimilarities.

The objectives of their four-staged fight and the result are the most significant. The brothers fight for birthright, blessing, marriage arrangement, and parental acknowledgement. Jacob emerges as the winner.

¹⁶ Bar-Efrat, Narrative Art in the Bible, 48–49, 89.

¹⁷ Adele Berlin, *Poetics and Interpretation of Biblical Narrative* (Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns, 1994), 40.

¹⁸ Berlin, 38.

The struggle to be the first-born is implied in the intrauterine struggle and heel-grasping at birth, and articulated more explicitly in the birthright transaction episode and the self-address as "first-born" by both brothers before Isaac (27:19, 32). The root "עקב" connects all four episodes. Esau connects Jacob's name with the birthright transaction and stolen blessing "בַּבְּטָלְ נַיְלָבְ וַיַּעְקְבֵנֵי וָהַ פַּעֲלֵיִנֵי (27:36), while Hosea combines two earlier scenes with the same verb "בַבְּטֶן עָקַב אֶּת־אָּתֶיו" (Hos 12:4). The verb "עַקב" (Qal), related to "עַקב", occurs only five times in the Bible, the other three in poetic texts referring to deception (Jer 9:3, Job 37:4), and the root "עַקב" is attested in Ugaritic in the form m'qbk, "the one who defrauds you" or "the one who holds you back. ¹⁹ The root "עַקב", however, is absent from the rest of the Jacob Cycle, apart from Jacob's own name. ²⁰ According to the narrator, Esau's birthright sale is completely voluntary (25:33-34).

The second objective of fraternal competition is Isaac's blessing (27:27-29). It is clearly highly valued by Rebekah and Esau: the former pushes Jacob to obtain it, and the latter feels intense sorrow and anger upon losing it. Isaac's blessing focuses on fertility of the land and governance without mentioning the promised land and offspring, which can be understood as awarding the firstborn with a greater portion of the assets as well as a leadership role, but the constant repetition of hunting and wild game also connects the blessing more with Isaac's favoritism and not so much with Esau's firstborn status.²¹ Connection between the birthright and Isaac's blessing is only present in Esau's

¹⁹ Zobel, "עקב"," in *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, ed. G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, trans. Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, vol. 11 (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001), 316.

²⁰ Smith suggest that "עקב" carries a sexual connotation, signaling Jacob's claiming possession of Esau's procreative power, and also asserts that the wrestle at Jabbok involves Jacob's genitals, making this sexual symbolism an indicator of a power-struggle in the Jacob cycle. S.H Smith, "'Heel' and 'Thigh': The Concept of Sexuality in the Jacob-Esau Narratives," *VT Vetus Testamentum* 40, no. 4 (1990): 464–73. Malul suggests that there is no sexual connotation, although the image of holding onto the heel coveys the notion of supplanting Esau's status and rights of being the first-born, including his potential property and inheritance. M. Malul, "ʿāqēb 'Heel' and ʿāqab 'To Supplant' and the Concept of Succession in the Jacob-Esau Narratives," *Vetus Testamentum* 46, no. 2 (1996): 192–93, 96.

²¹ Sarah Schwartz, "Isaac's Dual Test in the Blessings Narrative: A New Reading of Gen 27:18-29," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 43, no. 4 (June 1, 2019): 699, 701, 704–5. Schwartz points to the notion of "scent of the field" in Isaac's blessing a demonstration of "future financial prosperity", and that of hairiness a representation of "destiny as a ruler", which are the motives behind Isaac's selection of Esau.

comment (27:36) and the twins' self-address as "בְּכוֹרְ" (27:19, 32). Interestingly, Jacob expresses more enthusiasm regarding purchasing the birthright, while Esau who easily renounces his birthright is highly concerned with the blessing.

The third and fourth objectives – marriage arrangement and quest for parental acknowledgement – are related. Jacob has Rebekah's approval throughout the pericope, but Rebekah and Esau never speak to each other. Jacob receives Isaac's farewell blessing as he is sent off to Haran (28:1-4), and Isaac does not seem to hold a grudge against Jacob for deceiving him. Although Esau has Isaac's favor (25:28), and obeys Isaac and tries to please him, his wives displease both his parents: "מַבְּקָרֶת בְּנֶת בְנֵת בְּנֶת בְּנָת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנָת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְנֵת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנֶת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְנֵת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְּנָת בְנָת בְנֵת בְנֵת בְנִת בְּנִת בְנִת בְּנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְּנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְנִת בְּנִת בְּנִת בְנִת בְּנִת בְּנִת בְנִית בְנִי בְּנִת בְּנִת בְּנִת בְּנִת בְּנִת בְּנִי

Esau's defeat lies in his failure to recognize the significance of Paddan Aram and the household of Bethuel, and his connection with them through his mother Rebekah. Esau makes several accurate observations regarding Jacob's departure: Isaac sends Jacob away and blesses him "בֶּרֶהְ אַהֶּ אַת־יַצְּלְבֹּ וְשָׁלָה אֹתוֹ פַּדְּהֵה אַרָם מָּלְבֹּ הְשָׁלָה (28:6); Isaac commands Jacob to take a wife at Paddan-Aram "בְּבָרְכִּוֹ אֹתוֹ וַיְצֵוּ עָּלָיוֹ לְאמֹר לְאִרתַקּה אִשֶּׁה מִבְּנִוֹת כְּנֵעוֹ (28:6) and not to take a local wife "בְּבָרְכִוֹ אֹתוֹ וַיְצֵוּ עָלִיוֹ לַאמֹר לְאִרתַקּה אִשֶּׁה מִבְּנָוֹת כְּנֵעוֹ (28:7). They all correlate with the narrator's earlier description: "בַּרֶרְהָ אַרֶם יִבְּרָבְּ אַבֶּר לְוֹ לִארתַקּה אִשֶּׁה מִבְּנָוֹת כְּנֵעוֹ (28:2), "הַבְּרָבְ מִשֶׁם לִבְּלָבוֹ וַלָּאַמֶר לוֹ לִארתַקּה אִשֶׁה מִבְּנָוֹת כְּנֵעוֹ (28:2), "בַּרָרְבָּ אַבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר מִי (28:2), "בַּרָר בְּבָר בְּבָּר אָרֵם מִבְּרָנוֹת כְּנֵעוֹ (28:2), "בַּלֶּר בַּדֶבה אָרָם" (28:5), and "בַּבָּר בְּבָּרָר וְאַלִּר בְּבָּרָר אָבָר וְצָלְר בְּבָּרָר אָבִר וְצָלְר בְּבָּרָר אָבִר וְצָלְר בְּבָּרָר אָבִר וְנָאֶלְת יַצְלְּב אָל־אָבֶיוֹ וְאָלִר אָּבְיוֹ וְאָלְר אָבָיוֹ וְאָלִר אָבָר וְנָאֶלֹר אָבְר וְצָלְר אָבָרוֹ וְאָלֹר אָבָר וְנָאלֹר אָבְרוֹ וְאָלְר אָבָרוֹ וְאָלְב אָלִר אָבָרוֹ וְאָלְב אָלִר אָבָר וְנָאלְר אָבָרוֹ וְאָלְר אָבְרוֹ וְאַלְר אָבְרוֹ וְאָלְר אָבְרוֹ וְאָלְר אָבְרוֹ וְאַלְר אָבְרוֹ וְאָל אָבְיוֹן וְאָלֹר אָבְיוֹ וְאָל אָבְיוֹ וְבָּלְר אָבְנוֹם בּוֹם בּוּב בּוֹם בּבּוּ אַבְרוֹ מִי (28:7), for this is not explicitly mentioned by the narrator. This reflects Esau's point of weakness. He has no opportunity to obey Rebekah because she has not talked to him.

Esau omits the mention of Bethuel and Laban and their relation to Rebekah, which comes from both the mouth of Isaac "בָּיתָה בְתוּאֵל אֲבֶי אָמֶּך ... מִבְּנִוֹת לָבָן אֲחָי (28:2) and the narrator "אַל־לָבֵן הַן־בַּתוּאֵל הַאַרַמִּׁי אָחָי רְבַלָּה אֲם יַעֵּלְב וְעֲשֵׂוּ" (28:5).

Jacob gains an increasingly upper hand in his fight with Esau. The intrauterine struggle is a tie. The same verb is employed for both subjects "נַיִּתְרְצֵּצֶוּ הַבְּנִים" (25:22). Employment of the verb in *hitpolel* may denote the uniqueness of the struggle, but the reciprocal nature of the verb also implies that no winner emerges. The even-handed nature of the struggle is echoed in the ambiguous nature of the oracle. Anderson points to the lexical, syntactical and contextual ambiguities of the oracle: in a context without clearly identified characters, it employs an unconventional word pair "הב-צעיר" instead of the more usual "בכר-צעיר" that refers to age, or "בכר-צעיר" can be the subject.²²

In the birth scene, Esau emerges as the first-born and the winner. Jacob holding to Esau's heel can be a demonstration of competition and hostility, a continuation of the previous intrauterine struggle according to Hosea's interpretation "בַּבֶּטֶן עָקֵב אֶת־אָקִינ" (Hos 12:4).

Jacob, however, subsequently overturns Esau's apparent victory. Validity of the birthright transaction is not addressed in the narrative, and whether the deal is purely incidental or planned by Jacob is unknown, but Jacob apparently exploits his brother's weak moment.

In the competition for Isaac's blessing, Jacob has Rebekah the chief manipulator on his side and enjoys a landslide victory. First, the blessing is one of abundance "מַשַּלִים וְמִשְׁמַנֵּי הָאָרֵץ וְרָב דָּגָן וְתִירְשׁ (27:28), and domination " יַעַבְרָוּךְ עַמִּים וְיִשְׁתַחָנֵּי הָאָרֶץ וְרָב דָּגָן וְתִירְשׁ (27:29). Second, it is irrevocable and unrepeatable. Isaac emphasized Jacob's state of being blessed "וַאֲבָרֶבֶהוּ גַּם־בָּרָוּךְ יִהְיֶה" (27:33) and that Esau's blessing has been taken away "וַיֵּקֶח בַּרְכָּתֶרְּ" (27:35). Isaac gives no affirmative answer to

²² Anderson, *Jacob and the Divine Trickster: A Theology of Deception and YHWH'S Fidelity to the Ancestral Promise in the Jacob Cycle*, 60–66. The oracle is also interpreted to foretell Jacob's victory. Wenham, for example, through the pericope's allusions and parallels to Abraham's story and the election of Isaac, states that it "announces the God-determined career of Jacob to be one of conflict culminating in ultimate triumph". Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 173. Jacob indeed secures the right to succession subsequently, but in view of the syntax of the oracle, ambiguity is more probable.

Esau's twice repeated question for a remaining blessing, "הַלֹא־אָצֵלְתַּ לֵי בַּרֶכָה" (27:36) and "בַּרֶבֶנָי גָם" (27:38), and Esau's request for Isaac to bless him also אני אבי " (27: 24, 38), repeated twice verbatim, results in a blessing that is appears to be an inferior improvisation (27:39-40). Sarna reckons that the reversed sequence of " טֵל "הַשְּׁמֵנִי and "שְׁמֵנֵי הַאָּרֵץ" (27:39) "may indicate a reversal of Jacob's blessing". ²³ Fokkelman goes further and considers it a curse.²⁴ Third, Esau's emotional response attests to Jacob's victory: "נַיִּשֵׂא עֵשֵׂו לְלוֹ נַיִּבְךָ" (27:34), "וַיִּצְעַק צְעָלֶּה גִּדֹלֵה וּמָרָה עַד־מְאָד" (27:34), "נַיִּשֵׂא עֵשֵׂו לְלוֹ נַיִּבְךָ" (27:41). 25 Compared to the birth scene, in which Esau "יצא" from the womb first, this time Jacob "צא" from the tent of Isaac first.²⁶ Lastly and most significantly, Jacob receives a marriage arrangement (28:1-5). Isaac grants Jacob a second blessing, one of progeny "נְיַפְרְהַ וְהַיִיתַ לְקָהֵל עֲמֵים" (28:3), and the Abrahamic blessing of the land ילך אַת־נַתַן אַלהים לאַבְרָהָם לְדָּ וּלוַרְעַךָּ אָתַּךְ לְרִשְׁתִּךְ אֶת־אָרִץ מְגַרִיהָ אֲשֶׁר־נַתַן אַלהים לאַבְרָהָם (28:4), invoking the divine title "אֱל שֶׁדְ" (28:3) that harks back to the divine revelation given to Abraham himself "אָנִי־אֵל שֵׁלִי" (17:1). Although just a blessing "reworked into a wish or prayer", ²⁷ this "farewell blessing" lays the groundwork for God granting "the blessing of Abraham" to Jacob (28:13-15; 35:10-12).²⁸

Jacob's flight begins with the aftermath of the deception of Isaac. It triggers a chain of actions from all four characters, each reacting to the preceding action: Esau's response of intense anger to the deception (27:41), Rebekah's response to Esau's murder plan (27:42-46), Isaac's response to Rebekah's complaint (28:1), Jacob's departure in response to Isaac's instruction to take a wife from Haran (28:5), and Esau's reaction to the parents' marriage plan for Jacob (28:6-9).

²³ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 194.

²⁴ Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 109.

²⁵ The same verb "שטם" is employed in describing the retributive sentiment Joseph may have towards his brothers (50:15).

²⁶ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 152.

²⁷ Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 447–48.

²⁸ Terence E. Fretheim, "Which Blessing Does Isaac Give Jacob?," in *Jews, Christians, and the Theology of the Hebrew Scriptures*, ed. Alice O. Bellis and Joel S. Kaminsky (Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature, 2000), 279.

As a result, Jacob gains a two-fold purpose to leave Beersheba for Haran. It is an escape from Esau's wrath and murder plan (27:41-45), and also a return to his grandfather's homeland with his father's blessing to build his own family line according to his parent's will (28:1-5). The dual nature of the departure is reflected in the different terminologies employed by the two parents: Rebekah commands Jacob to "בְּרַה" (27:43), while Isaac sends him with "בְּיִר" (28:2). The "flight" continues with the divine encounter at Bethel (28:10-22), which grants Jacob assurance and approval (28:13-15).

Divine Intervention

In the first subcycle, divine intervention involves two typical issues – fertility, and Jacob's geographical movements.

The first instance concerns the barren matriarch. Isaac entreats the divine for Rebekah's infertility "יַנְיֶלָהַר יִצְחֶק לִיהְנָה", who accepts the plea "יַנְיֶלָה אִשְׁהְוּ", and Rebekah conceives "יַנְיֶלָה אִשְׁהְוּ" (25:21). This is the first and only direct entreaty regarding barrenness, and explicit mention of divine response that results in pregnancy. The root "יע-ת-ר", generally referring to the alleviation of affliction, is repeated twice within one verse, once in *Qal* and once in *Niphal*, highlighting the dire consequences of infertility. The divine acts in response to Isaac's entreaty, but replies to Rebekah's inquiry " יִלְּדְרָשׁ צֶּת־יְהָנֶה (25:22) with an oracle (25:23). The former solves the problem of progeny, and the latter anticipates issues regarding election and heritage. Divine roles in fertility and progeny are further reflected in Isaac's farewell blessing "יִנְבָּרְהַ וְנַרְהֵּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּרְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וְנִרְבֶּךְ וֹבְיִרְתָּ לֹוֹנִיתְ לֹקְבָּל עִמְיִם" (28:3).

The second divine appearance takes place at Bethel, and acknowledges Jacob's geographical movements. The vision, Jacob's first theophany, is sudden, ethereal and breathtaking – sky-high "סולם" (28:12), angels (28:12), and divine appearance (28:13). The divine speech (28:13-15) is the first direct divine message given to Jacob, and is full

²⁹ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 195.

³⁰ Gerstenberger, "עתר"," in *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, ed. G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, trans. Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, vol. 11 (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001), 459.

of positive promises – land ownership, progeny, divine presence and protection until his return to the land. The experience arouses Jacob's fear and awe " וַיִּירָאׁ וַיֹּאשׁלֵּר מַה־בּוֹרֶא
'(28:17), especially regarding divine presence: "הַּמָּקוֹם הַאָּה' (28:16), "הַמְּקוֹם הַאָּה' (28:17) and "בֵּית אֱלֹהִים" (28:17). Jacob, who has been a stoic until now, exhibits emotion for the first time.

Divine intervention and dialogues with God earn sympathy from the reader.³¹ Although away from Esau's wrath and sent off with Isaac's blessing, Jacob is nonetheless alone and embarking on a long journey. Compared to Abraham's preparation for Isaac's engagement, Jacob apparently has little.³² Lipton compares Jacob's dream in Bethel with literature from surrounding cultures, where dream reports were often used as a means of conferring status, or confirming status that had been called in doubt, and concludes that the central concern of Jacob's dream is divine validation of his dubiously acquired birthright and blessing, granting him credibility and a positive portrayal.³³ Divine approval of Jacob's deception is not evident from the text, but a theophany can be considered an additional triumph over Esau, who does not receive any divine revelation. It puts Jacob on par with Isaac and Rebekah, one of whom having an entreaty granted and the other having received an oracle.

The divine speech is particularly reassuring for Jacob. The divine's self-identification as "הָלָרִץ אֲבֶׁר אַבְּרָהֶם אָבִיר (28:13) and promise of land " הָאָרָץ אֲשֶׁר וְנְרְבֶּך נְבְרָבְּר הָאָרֶץ וּפְרַאָת יָמָה נְקַדְמָה וְצָבְּנָה (28:13) and seed " וְנִבְּרְ בְּעָבְר הָאָרֶץ וּפְרַאָת יָמָה נְקַדְמָה וְצָבְּנָה וְצָבְּנָה (28:14) hark back to Isaac's farewell blessing of progeny " וְנַבְּדְּ וְהָיִיתָ לְקְהַל (28:3), and land possession " וְיַמֶּרְלְךְּ אֶת־בְּרְבָּת אַבְרָהֶם לְּדָּ וּלְזִרְעֲךְּ אָתַהְּלְּרְץ אֶת־בֶּרְבָּת אַבְרָהֶם לְדָּ וּלְזִרְעֲךְּ אָתָהְלִּךְ אָתְּרָבְּרָ וְעִמֶּרְ אֲשֶׁר־נָתָן אֱלֹהֶים לְאַבְרָהֶם נְבָּלְ אֲשֶׁר־נָתָן אֱלֹהֶים לְאַבְרָהֶם (28:4). The additional lengthy promise of return ' עַּמָּדְ וּשְׁמַרְתִּיךְ בְּלָלְ אֲשֶׁר־תַּלֵּךְ נִהְשֶׁבֹּלִיף אָשֶׁר־תַּלֵּךְ נִהְשֶׁבְלִיךְ אָשֶׁר־תַּלֵּךְ נִהְשֶׁבֹלִיף אֶלֶּלֶה הַגָּאֹת כֵּי לְאׁ אֲעֲזִבְלְּ עֲדְ אֲשֶׁר אִם־עֲשִׁיתִי אֵת אֲשֶׁר־הַבַּרְתִּי (28:15) is crucial in acknowledging Jacob's "flight" from Beersheba to Haran. The divine message not only lay the groundwork for the next subcycle, but it also sets the pattern regarding each of Jacob's major geographical movements. This concurs with

_

³¹ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 91.

³² Diana Lipton, *Revisions of the Night: Politics and Promises in the Patriarchal Dreams of Genesis* (Sheffield: Shefield Academic Press, 1999), 79.

³³ Lipton, 64–65.

Jacob's response to the dream, which ignores promises regarding the distant future but focuses on impending and existential needs.

Attribution of wealth and material prosperity to the divine is expressed in the stolen blessing "וְיָתֶּן־לְדְּ הָאֱלֹהִים מְּטֵּל הַשָּׁמֵנֵי הָאָבֶץ וְרָב דָּגָן וְתִיךְשׁ" (27:28). This is not confirmed by the narrator or the divine.

Fertility and Wealth

The notion of fertility is expressed in several places. Barrenness threatens survival of the family, and as a matriarch and legitimate wife, opening of Rebekah's womb warrants attention and is attributed to divine action. Her experience, nevertheless, is unique. The conception "יַּבְיֶּבֶה אִשְׁהָוֹ" (25:21) and the birth account "יְּבֶיְבֶּה" (25:24) are not reported in succession, but are separated by two verses in between, recounting the difficult pregnancy, inquiry and oracle (25:22-23). Moreover, the twenty-year period of waiting is only noted in hindsight when the reader compares Isaac's age during their marriage and the twin's birth (25:21, 26). Rebekah's agony therefore lies not in being infertile but being pregnant, which is emphasized by the repeated mention of Rebekah's belly in the oracle "בְּבֶיְבֶה וֹשְׁבֵי לְאֵמִים מְבֶּיבֶה" (25:23), and the birth scene "בְּבֶיְבֶה "(25:24). The focus is therefore the birth of twins with distinct destinies and an antagonistic relationship between them (25:23, 24). Isaac's blessing (28:3), the divine promise of seed (28:14), and the marriage arrangement of the two brothers also allude to the continuation of the family line.

The acquisition of wealth will be crucial in the expansion of a family into a large tribe with significant strength, and this is expressed in a preliminary form in Isaac's blessing of abundance "מַשֵּלְיִם וֹמְשָׁמֵנֵי הָאָרֵץ וְרָב דָּגָן וְתִירְשׁ" (27:28). This blessing of prosperity is highly desired by Esau, who appears to have been married at this point in time (26:34-35). Esau's eager pursuit for wealth may be partly due to his need to provide for his family, for Jacob also expresses a similar desire subsequently (30:30). Jacob's theft of the blessing, however, does not appear to have a long-term effect. The twins later

prosper to a similar degree, and both possess abundant wealth (33:1, 9, 15; 36:6–8), sufficient to support their sizable families.

Female Characters

In the first subcycle, the dominant female figure is Jacob's mother Rebekah. She is a powerful character who moves the plot forward, who is the manipulator behind the deception of Isaac (27:6-40) and Jacob's departure (27:41-45, 27:46). Moreover, her connection to Paddan Aram, the "בית אב" of Abraham (24:7, 38, 40), assists Jacob in securing a marriage plan from the proper family tree.

Rebekah is a predominant character in four ways. First, she has access to exclusive information. Rebekah receives a divine oracle (25:23) upon making an inquiry (25:22). In Genesis, the verb "לְּרֶלִישׁ אֶח־יִהְנָהְי (25:22) is only employed with Rebekah as subject, and the phrase "לְּרֶלִישׁ אֶח־יִהְנָהְי elsewhere describes the actions of prophets (Ex 18:15, 1 Kgs 22:8, 2 Kgs 22:18, Ezk 20:1). Not only does a unique experience grant Rebekah special importance, but Isaac is absent from the picture, and his knowledge of the inquiry and oracle is unaccounted for. Rebekah's reception of an oracle characterizes her as a "hero's mother", comparable to the figure of Gilgamesh's mother Ninsunna, who owns divine insight and engages in divinatory activity on her son's behalf. Apart from receiving divine messages, Rebekah also has unexplained access to private dialogues or monologues. She hears the conversation between Isaac and Esau " בְּבָּבֶר יִצְּהֶׁר שָׁשֶׁר בְּבָבֶר יִצְּהֶׁר שָׁשֶׁר בְּבָבֶר יִצְּהֶר שָׁשֶׁר בְּלָבִר יִצְשֶׁר בְּלָבֵר יִצְשֶׁר בְּלָבִר יִנְשֶׁר בְּלָבִר יִנְשֶׁר בְּלָבִר יִנְשֶׁר בְּלָבוֹי (27:42) in his internal monologue " בּוֹבֶר יִצְשֶׁר בְּלָבוֹי (27:41).

Second, she has power in her words. Rebekah employs several tactics to move Jacob to action. She modifies Isaac's words (27:3-4,7), toning down the mention of hunting "תְּבֶרֶכְהָ נְפִשְׁי" (27:4) (עָלִיךְ תַּלְיִךָ וְמַשְׁתֵּךְ וְצֵאֹ הַשְּׁלָּהְ יִמְלִיךָ (27:4) to "לָפָנֵי יְהוֶה" (27:7), and adding "לְפָנֵי יִהוֶה" regarding the blessing. Change of the first-

-

³⁴ Hamori, "Echoes of Gilgamesh in the Jacob Story," 634–35.

person address weakens Isaac's desire to bless Esau, and addition of the divine element renders the blessing more important. Omission of hunting and Isaac's love of game "יַּבְּאָרֵ אָרָהָרָ אָרָהָרָ (27:4) also makes the task less daunting for Jacob. Rebekah exerts maternal authority in employing the verb "בּיבוּה אֹרֶהְ "צַּבּירָה אֹרֶהְ "צַבְּי (27:8). She employs the imperatival forms "הַהָּי יִרָּהַי (27:14). She commands Jacob responds with perfect obedience "יַּבָּא לְאַמְּוֹ (27:14). She commands Jacob to listen to her "שָׁמֶע בָּלְרֶ (נִיבָּה 13, 43) three times (27:6-13, 42-45). She refutes Jacob's worry of being labeled a deceiver (מתעתע) and being cursed (27:11-12) by taking the curse upon herself (27:13). Rebekah's words also move Isaac to action. Her complaint about Esau's Hittite wives (27:46) leads to Isaac sending Jacob off to Paddan Aram with a blessing (28:1-5). She skillfully employs colorful language to express her agony "בַּצְתָּר בְּתַבַּ" (27:46), an exaggerated remark compared to the narrator's milder description "בַּצְתָּר בְּתַבַּ" (26:35), and refrains from calling the Hittite women "Esau's wives", to avoid triggering positive feelings from Isaac towards his favorite son. Resource of the sau's suves", to avoid triggering positive feelings from Isaac towards his favorite son.

Third, Rebekah's actions are influential. She acts upon what she hears, be it Isaac's plan to bless Esau or Esau's plan to kill Jacob. She is the subject of a series of verbs. She prepares ("עשה") the food (27:14). She takes ("לקח") Esau's clothes and the goat skin and dresses ("הלביש") Jacob (27:15-16), and places ("עשה") the food she makes ("עשה") in his hands (27:17). Rebekah plans Jacob's escape (27:44-45). Compared to her husband, she is more aware of the fraternal conflict, and is more concerned about the marriage and future of her (favorite) son. Frisch points out the leading word "לקח" in the episode of the deception of Isaac, which is applied to inanimate objects such as goats and clothes (27:9, 13, 14, 15), as well as to people – the fetching of Jacob (27:45) and the taking of wives (27:46, 28:1, 2, 28:6, 26:34, 35). Interestingly, Rebekah is often the subject of this verb (27:15, 45), or the one initiating the action "הֹלְיקׁח", commanding Jacob

_

³⁵ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 206-7.

³⁶ Grossman, Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb], 139–40.

³⁷ Wenham notes that a curse, like Jacob's blessing, cannot be diverted. Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 207.

³⁸ Wenham, 213.

³⁹ Amos A. Frisch, "'Your Brother Came with Guile': Responses to an Explicit Moral Evaluation in Biblical Narrative.," *Prooftexts* 23, no. 3 (2003): 280–81.

to take the blessing (27:9, 13, 46) or influencing Isaac so that he instructs Jacob to take a wife (28:1, 2).

Apart from her favoritism and active involvement, Rebekah's lineage also offers Jacob a significant advantage in his fight against Esau. The repeated mention of the place names Haran and Paddan-Aram in association with Laban and Bethuel attests to the importance of Rebekah's origin and identity. The place name "Paddan-Aram" and the names Laban and Bethuel frame the whole pericope of Beersheba. They appear in the introduction of Rebekah "אָרֶם אָּתֶוֹת לְבֵן הָאָר מְּרֵבְּיָה בְּתרּבְּתוּאֵל הַבְּרַבְּיִ מְּבָּרָ אָרֶם אָתָוֹת לְבֵן הָאָר הַרְרָבְּלָה בַּת־בְּתוּאֵל הַאָר מְבָּרָ אָרָם בְּיִתְה בְתוּאֵל אָרִי אָהֶה בְתוּאֵל אָרָי אָהָה בְתוּאֵל הַבְּרָבְּי אָהָר בְּתִּאֵל הַאָר אָרָם בְּיִתְה בְתוּאֵל אַרָי אָהָה בְתוּאֵל הַבְּרָבְּי אָהָר בְּתִּאֵל הַאָר אָרָם בְּיִרְה אָרָם בִּיתָה בְתוּאֵל אַרָי אָהָה בְּתוּאֵל הַאָר הַבְּי אָהָר בְּתִּאֵל הַאָר אָרָי רְבָלָה אָרָם בִיתָה בְתוּאַל אָרִי אָהָר בְּרִבּיתוּאֵל הַאָּר אָתִי רְבְלָה אָתִי רְבְלָה אָתִי רַבְלָּה אָתִי בְּרָבְי אַהָּר בְּתוּאֵל הַבְּרִבּי אַרָב וּתְאֵל הַבְּר הַתּאָר וֹשְׁכִי בְּתָבְּר וֹאַל הָבְי בְּתִבְּי הַבְּר הִילְרָ בָּלְר בְּתִרְלְּהָ אָרִי הַרָּבָּן אָתִי הַרָבְי מִבְּר הִילְרָ בָּלְר מְבָּאֵר הַשָּבְע הַיַּלְך מָבְּאֵר הַשָּבע הַיַּלְד מָבְּאַר הַשָּבע הַיַּלְד מָבְּאַר הַעָּבְע הַיַּלְד מָבָאַר הַשָּבע הַיַּלְד מָבְאַר הַעָּר בְּתַרְ הַרָּבְי הַתְרָבְי הַרְבִיּ (בַצִּא יִבְּיּבְ בִּילְב מְבָּאֵר הַשָּבְע הַיַּלְד מִבְּאַר הַשָּבע הַיַּלְד מָבָאר הַאָר הַבָּר הַלָּר מִבְּאֵר הַעָּבְע הַיַּלְד מִבְּאַר הַעָּבְע הַיַּלְד מִבְּאֵר הַעָּבְי הַיּבָּר הַרָּבְי (בַצּיר הַיַּבְר הַבָּר הַרָּר בְּר הַבְּי בְּבָּר הַבְּר בִּילְר מִבְּאֵר הַעָּבְר הַיּלְר מִבְּאֵר הַעָּר הַלְר מִבְּאֵר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר מִבְּאַר הַעָּר הַרָּבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּיּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּי הַיְבְּר הַבְּיּר הַבְּי בְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּיִר הַבְּר הַבְּיִב הְיבְּבְר הַבְּרְר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַבְּר הַב

Transaction and Deception

The birthright transaction and deception of Isaac constitute employment of wit and treachery for gains in status and wealth.

The birthright sale is an open and bilateral transaction, albeit with multiple unknown and intriguing elements. Esau requests the red stew "הַלְּעִימֵנִי נָאֹ מִן־הָאָלֶם הָאָלֶם הָאָלֶם הָאָלֶם הָאָלֶם וּנְזֵיד עְדָשִׁים" (25:30), and Jacob gives it to him "הָעֶּבְעָה לִּי בְּנָח לְעָשֶׁוּ לָחֶם וּנְזֵיד עְדָשִׁים" (25:34). Jacob demands the sale of birthright "מְּכְרָה בֹיָוֹם אֶת־בְּלְרְחָה לִי יִי (25:31) and an oath "הַשָּׁבְעָה לִי בַיּוֹם אַת־בְּלַרְחָה לִי יִי (25:33), and Esau does exactly so "וְיִשְּׁבֶע לֵּוֹ וַיִּמְבָּר אֶת־בְּלַרְחָה לִי יִינִי (25:33). It is unknown whether the deal is prearranged. Daube posits that, in accordance with Esau's character of a hunter in the wild, he mistakes the red stew as blood broth, due to the same color and the phonetic similarities between "דם" and "אדום", but his oath renders the birthright sale

binding. 40 Sarna also suggests that the identity of the red stew as lentils is only being revealed at the end of the episode (25:34), and the request for an oath "הַשֶּׁבְעָה לְיֹּ כֵּיֹּוֹם" (25:33) may indicate Jacob's mistrust of Esau. 41 Esau's misconception of the broth and willingness to take an oath may explain his later comment about Jacob overreaching "שַקב" him twice (27:36), but cannot fully explain Esau's lack of surprise upon receiving the lentil stew from Jacob. Frisch comments that Esau's complaint neither gains support from the narrator, who portrays the birthright sale as "a commercial transaction made with Esau's full consent", nor from Isaac, who condemns only the taking of the blessing. 42

The validity of this birthright sale is obscure. Sarna suggests that the narrator mentioning Esau selling his birthright (25:31, 33) without stating Jacob buying it is "contrary to usual biblical legal style". Ahroni also remarks that primogeniture being merchandised in "an ordinary commercial transaction" and "assumed to be valid without the father's knowledge" is exceptional. The closest report of a similar transaction in the ancient Near East is in the legal materials from Nuzi, where one brother sells some already inherited property to one of his brothers. Regardless of the validity of the transaction and Jacob's intention, exploitation of Esau's fragile physical and mental state to purchase his birthright with a bargain price, and ascertain it with an oath, is an undeniable fact. Jacob is eager to acquire the birthright and secure the purchase with minimal risk and cost.

The deception of Isaac presents few ambiguities. It is a deception through visual masquerade and outright lying. Jacob assumes Esau's external appearance, making himself hairy like him (25:25, 27: 11-12, 16, 21-23) and smelling like him (27:15, 27). Jacob copies Esau's actions, bringing in "צֵיִד" (27:19, 25, 33) and "מַטְעַמִּים" (27:9, 14, 17) – Esau's current special mission (27:3, 4, 5, 7, 30, 31) and signature dish (25:27-28,

⁴⁰ David Daube, "How Esau Sold His Birthright," *The Cambridge Law Journal* 8, no. 1 (1942): 72–74.

⁴¹ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 182.

⁴² Frisch, "Your Brother Came with Guile," 281–82.

⁴³ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 182.

⁴⁴ Reuben Ahroni, "Why Did Esau Spurn the Birthright? A Study in Biblical Interpretation," *Judaism* 29, no. 3 (1980): 324.

⁴⁵ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 58.

27:4). Daube refers to Jacob's impersonation of Esau in this episode a "virtue of imitation" – the belief of succeeding a person's place by acting like him. 46 The only factor that almost gives Jacob away is his voice (27:22). Ironically, Jacob's speeches deliver the most lies. He lies about hunting the game (27:19-20), and claims to be Esau twice: "אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר (27:19); "אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר אָבֶר (27:24). Jacob's deception is described by Isaac as "בָּא בְּמִרְמֵה" (27:35). This noun and its related verb "refer to a situation in which reality differs from appearance", which "involve interpersonal transactions in which someone acts or speaks consciously and deliberately to conceal or cover up certain facts" and the purpose is often "to gain a personal advantage". 47

From Birth to Marriage

Jacob struggles against Esau, the married firstborn and Isaac's favorite, in his "בית אב" from the womb until marriable age. Jacob manages to purchase the birthright, steal a blessing, avoid revenge, and embark for his mother's homeland with a promising marriage plan and Isaac's blessing. A prominent female character assumes a crucial role in the process, working in Jacob's favor, and the divine has not intercepted with, or criticized morally questionable behaviors. Jacob finds himself alone at "בית-אל", where he receives divine acknowledgement regarding his journey, promising him protection and assuring him of his future return, as he searches for his future wife in the land of the east.

⁴⁶ Daube, "How Esau Sold His Birthright," 75.

⁴⁷ Kartveit, "המה", in *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, ed. G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, trans. Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, vol. 13 (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001), 501.

Subcycle Two (29:1-32:1) (EV 29:1-31:55) From the Well in Haran to the Heap at Gilead

The second subcycle features Jacob's struggle against Laban. The fight begins shortly after Jacob settles in the house of Laban, and ends with their formal separation at Gilead twenty years later. Jacob struggles against Laban for his rightful wages – in the form of full ownership of his wives, children and flocks. The conflicts involve various transaction agreements and tactics of deception, and female characters assume various pivotal roles. The divine is chiefly reticent, apart from sporadic actions and messages that involve Jacob's geographical movements, and to a lesser extent the issue of (in)fertility in Jacob's household.

Structure of the Subcycle

Boundaries

The second subcycle begins with the narrator's report of Jacob's movement " יַּשְׂאַה בְנִי־קָדָם (29:1), which marks the beginning of a new series of happenings in another land involving another group of characters.

Determination of the closing boundary is more complex. After the covenant at Gilead (31:43-54), the succeeding verse reports the departure of Laban the next morning "וְּיַשְׁבֹּ לָבָן בַּבּקר וְיִנְשֵׁלְ לְבָנֵיו וְלְבְנוֹחָיו וְיָבֶרֶךְ אֶחְהֶם נַיֵּלֶךְ נְיִשְׁב לָבָן לְמְלְמְוֹ (32:1) (EV 31:55). Thereafter is the verse on Jacob's movement and his next encounter " וְיַשְׁלְּבְי הָלַךְ לְּדְרְבָּוֹ (32:2) (EV 32:1). The mention of the angels continues in the following verse "וְיָּאִמֶּר יַעֲלְבֹ כַּאֲשֶׁר רָאָם מִחְנֵה אֱלֹהִים זֶה וַיִּקְרָא שֵׁם־הַמְּקוֹם הַהָּוֹא מְחָנֵיִם" (32:3) (EV 32:2).

A demarcation can be placed early, after the covenant at Gilead (31:54), so that a new section begins with two parallel verses reporting two departures in separate directions – that of Laban's "נָּלֶךְ הַנְיִי" (32:1) (EV 31:55) and Jacob's "הָּלֶךְ לְדַרְכִּיּ"

(32:2) (EV 32:1). This delimitation is adopted by Westermann, who argues that the report of the parting, a "narrative form" concluding a meeting, should be preserved intact, and the verses (32:1-3) (EV:31:55-32:2) also serve as an introduction to the succeeding section. Hamilton makes the same delimitation.

A later boundary can be placed after the Mahanaim account " נֵּיְלֶרֶא שֶׁם־הַּמָּקוֹם הַהָּוֹא " (32:3b) (EV 32:2), which contains the paragraph marking $P^e\underline{t}\hat{u}h\bar{a}$ before the next verse reporting Jacob's further actions that involves Esau " נֵישְׁלֵּח יֵעְקֹב מֵלְאָכִים לְּפָּנְיו אֶל־עֵשֶׁו (EV 32:3). This reading is supported by the Sarna, who includes the verses about Mahanaim (32:1-3) within the larger section of the "finale" between Jacob and Laban (31:1-32:3).

Another option is to make a division in the middle of a verse, putting Jacob's return "יְיַעֲקֹב הָלֶךְ לְדְרְבֶּוֹ" (32:2a) (EV32:1a) in the previous section and the angelic encounter "יְיַצְקֹב הָלְאָבֵי אֱלֹהָים" (32:2b) (EV32:1b) in the next. This preserves the parallel actions between Laban and Jacob, and allows the Mahanaim episode to be connected to the subsequent two chapters (ch 32-33). This creates syntactical problems, however, as the second clause only contains a personal pronoun.

Yet another option is to place the boundary after " נַיִּשְׁכֵּ לָבָׁן בַּבּקר נַיְנַשֵּׁק לְבָנֵיו (צַּעָּק לְבָנֵין (פּבּקר נִיִּשְׁב לָבָן לִמְלְמִוֹ (EV 31:55). This is accepted by various researchers. Terino isolates 32:1 (EV 31:55), and names it a "closure and wrap up" of the previous section. 5

According to the dramatic criteria, the end of a scene often coincides with change of rhythm, character, locale, and drop in narrative tension.⁶ This research, therefore, places the closing boundary after (32:1) (EV 31:55). This allows Laban to remain in the second subcycle, and permits the release of narrative tension to prepare for another subcycle as Jacob embarks on his journey. Moreover, the mention of Jacob embarking on

¹ Westermann, Genesis 12-36, 504.

² Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50*, 316–17.

³ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 213, 223.

⁴ von Rad, Genesis, 313; Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 186, 197; Coats, Genesis, 177–78; Blum,

[&]quot;The Jacob Tradition," 182; Walsh, Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative, 29–30; Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 266.

⁵ Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative," 61.

⁶ Ska, Our Fathers Have Told Us, 33–34.

a journey "...יְנַעֲקֹב הָלֶךְ לְדַרְבֶּוֹ" (32:2) parallels the beginning of the second subcycle " נִיּשָׂא ...יַעֲקֹב רַגְלֵיו נַיֶּלֶךְ (29:1).

Shape and Main Plot

This research analyzes the Laban episodes chiefly according to the dramatic criteria, and particular attention is given to the objectives and actions of "fight and flight". There are two major waves of conflict between Jacob and Laban, and the first includes a parallel conflict between Leah and Rachel.

The first wave of conflict consists of three episodes: an introductory episode of meeting at the well and receiving a warm welcome into Laban's home for a month's stay (29:1-14), the bride-switch and fourteen years of service (29:15-30), and a continuation of the previous conflict, the wives' "fertility contest" leading to the birth of Jacob's eleven sons and one daughter (29:31-30:24). These events take place in Laban's house, and lasts approximately fourteen years.

The second wave of conflict includes four episodes: first and failed attempt to leave Laban which leads to another flock-rearing agreement that gives Jacob abundant wealth (30:25-30:43), second and successful attempt to leave Haran in secret (31:1-16), the actual journey from Haran to Gilead (31:17-21, 22-25), and the final confrontation in Gilead (31:26-32:1). Approximately six years has passed between the two attempts to flee (31:41).

Recurrent Themes

Geographical Relocation

The second subcycle involves two locations – Haran and Gilead. Jacob's arrival, stay and departure from Haran constitutes the main geographical movements.

The unexpected duration of Jacob's stay is repeatedly emphasized. The narrator repeatedly mentions Jacob's stay (ישב') or service (עבד): initially dwelling for a month "מַעֲבֶּד עִמֶּדֹי שָׂדִי שָׁבִים אֲחָרְוֹת" (29:14), working the first seven years "מַעֲבָּד עַמָּדֹי שָׂבָי עַמָּוֹ חָדֶשׁ בְּעַמִּוֹ מָּחַרְוֹת" (29:27), and working the second seven years "מַבְּעַרְ עַמִּוֹ עָּדִי עַמְּרִ עַמִּוֹ עָּבְּר עַמִּוֹ עָּבָּר עַמָּרִים אָחָרָים אָחָרִים אַהָּר בְּרָחָל שֶׁבַע שָׁנִים וַיִּהְיָן בְּעִינִיוֹ בְּיָמִים אָחָדִים (29:20). Nevertheless, another seven years ensue, and thereafter another six (31:38, 41).

Jacob's arrival and departure both warrant attention. His arrival is described as "נשא - רגל" (29:1), which can refer to Jacob's "resolve and confidence" after the theophany at Bethel. Jacob's early days in Haran is promising. Laban welcomes Jacob "נְיָבֶי וּבְשַּׁרְי וֹּנְיָבְי וּבְשַּׁרְי וֹנִיבִיאָהוּ אֶל־בֵּיתְוֹ" (29:13), and calls him "אָדְי אַתָּה" (29:14) and "אָדָי אַתָּי "(29:15). Jacob is overwhelmed with joy in meeting Laban's daughter "נְיִשֶׁק יַעְלֶב לְרָחֶל" (29:11). His purpose of taking a wife from that family (28:2) has been addressed after a month (29:14). His departure, however, is a protracted struggle. Jacob makes two attempts to return to his homeland with all his family and possessions. At Gilead (31:26-32:1), Jacob's flight culminates in a prolonged confrontation, and a covenant marks their official separation. The confrontational and official separation contrasts the cordial welcome Jacob receives upon arrival.

Fight and Flight

Fokkelman identifies "three fighting rounds between Jacob and Laban": over the marriage arrangement (29:1-30), the herding agreement (29:31-30:43), and his flight (31:1-54).⁸ This research acknowledges the same conflicts, but focuses on the nature, dynamics, and objectives of the "fight and flight".

The first wave of conflicts deals with the issue of marriage and fertility. Jacob fights against Laban for Rachel's hand in marriage (29:15-30), which leads to a period of

⁷ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 201.

⁸ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 193.

"fertility contest" between Leah and Rachel (29:31-30:24). Laban takes advantage of Jacob's lack of bargaining power and determination to marry Rachel, and secures seven extra years of service through the bride-switch. Alone and powerless, Jacob suffers complete defeat in this stage of fighting against Laban. Nevertheless, two wives and two handmaids from Laban's household give Jacob enormous potential in building a sizable family from the proper family line. Jacob has fulfilled his parent's commands to stay at Laban's (27:43-45) and take his daughter as a wife (28:2, 6-7), and the birth of multiple children is a powerful demonstration of fruitfulness. Jacob, however, is deceived by Laban, is passive, and is subordinate to his wives' decisions about conjugal matters.

The second wave of conflicts mainly concerns wealth and return to the land. Jacob fights for independence from Laban, his deserved wages, and ownership of his family. The first attempt to flee fails, but Jacob acquires vast amounts of wealth through his own cleverness (30:25-30:43). The second attempt to flee (31:1-21) leads to a pursuit (31:22-25) and final confrontation at Gilead (31:26--32:1), but ultimately seals their official separation. Jacob is shrewd, proactive and capable.

Three significant issues are involved in Jacob's flight: wealth, the ownership of Jacob's household, and the return to the land of Canaan.

Jacob's first concern is the land of Canaan. Jacob's request "שַׁלְּהָנֶי וְאֵלְכָּה אֶל־מְקוֹמֵי (30:25) verbally resonates with Isaac's farewell "יִּלְאַרְצִי (30:25) verbally resonates with Isaac's farewell "יִּלְבָּה אֲרֵם (28:5). Naming his destination his "מקום" and "ארץ" (30:25), and twice mentioning "מְלַבָּה" (30:25, 26), Jacob unmistakably expresses his desire to leave Paddan-Aram. As he explains to his wives, he is returning to Isaac his father in the land of Canaan "לְבָּוֹא אֶל־יִצְּחֶק אָבֶיוֹ אָרֶצָה כְּנַעֵן" (31:18). Laban also recognizes Jacob's intense homesickness "בְּיַתְ אָבֶין נִּכְּפָּתָּה לְבֵית אָבֶיךּ" (31:30), using a rare and strong term intensified through the infinitive absolute. 10

Jacob's second concern is his own family. The trigger for Jacob to return home is apparently the birth of Joseph, for Jacob immediately requests Laban to send him off as

_

⁹ If Jacob had been satisfied with marrying Leah and having children through her, he would have fulfilled his purposes of his trip to Haran without seven extra years of service, but the absence of fertility competition between Leah and Rachel might not have given him twelve children.

¹⁰ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 275.

soon as (בַּאֲשֶׁר) Joseph is born (30:25). Jacob also asks for full ownership of his wives and children "הְּנָשִׁי וְאֶת־יָלָדִיי (30:26), desiring to provide for his household "עַּהָּה מָתָי (30:30). אַצַשֵּׁה גַם־אַנֹכִי לְבֵיתִי

The third issue is wealth. In an indirect and lengthy negotiation, Jacob reminds Laban how he has prospered because of his service (30:26, 27, 29, 30). Despite an unfair agreement that grants flock ownership under highly improbable circumstances (30:26-34), and Laban's subsequent action to greatly increase his own advantage (30:35-36), Jacob manages to pull off a breeding trick and overturn his disadvantaged position (30:37-43). Jacob emerges victorious, gaining massive wealth (30:43). In the actual flight, Jacob's retinue includes his whole family (31:17), and his possessions are presented in a repetitive manner: " אָמֶר פְּלִי־רְכֵשׁוֹ אֲשֶׁר רְלָישׁ מִקְנָהׁ וֹנְאֶר בְּלִי מִקְנָהׁוֹ וְאֶת־כָּלִי־רְכֵשׁוֹ אַשֶּׁר רִלָּישׁ בְּפַדְן אֲרֵם (31:18); "נִיבְרֵח הוּאֹ וְכָל־אֲשֶׁר־לִוֹי (31:18). The property acquired in Paddan-Aram is underscored with the triple appearance of the roots "ק-נ-ה" and "ק-נ-ה" (31:18). The lengthy description of Jacob's entourage and ample wealth (31:17-18) "slows the narrative down drastically" and highlights the current flight being a difficult operation, compared to the flight from home. ¹²

While Jacob's first attempt to flee fails, his second is successful. First, there is divine intervention. Jacob receives a command him to return "שְׁוֹב אֶל־אֶרֶץ אֲבוֹתֶיך (31:3), promising divine presence "וְאֵהֶה עְמֵך" (31:3). The divine also appears to Laban (31:24, 29). Second, Jacob receives his wives' support. He presents a lengthy explanation of the divine endorsement he enjoys (31:5-13), which are not verified by the narrator, but Leah and Rachel completely identify with Jacob, distancing themselves from Laban's household and supporting Jacob's plan to depart (31:14-16). Moreover, Jacob departs in haste. The narrative portrays Jacob and his whole entourage setting off without any hint of delay, immediately after the wives' consent. Jacob also flees without asking for Laban's permission. The secretive nature is emphasized through the repeated appearance of the verb "ברה" to describe Jacob's flight (31:20, 21, 22, 27), and

¹¹ Wenham, 240, 253.

¹² Wenham, 273.

¹³ Wenham, 273.

the repeated emphasis of Laban's ignorance about the matter " וַיִּגְנָב יַעֲלֶב אֶת־לֵב לָבֶן הָאֲרַמֶּי יַעל־בָּלִי הָגִּיד לוֹ כֵּי בֹרָחַ הְוּא (31:20).

Laban nonetheless embarks on a pursuit (31:22-25) and confronts Jacob at Gilead (31:25-32:1). Laban chases "רדף אחר" (31:23), follows close "הדביק את" (31:23) and overtakes "הדביק את" (31:25). Jacob remarks, "דָלֶקָהָ אַחְרָ" (31:36). All four verbs convey an image of intense and hostile pursuit, highlighting Laban's determination. The pitched tents in Gilead (31:24) also signify "impending confrontation". Laban makes two accusations, one regarding Jacob's flight in secret (31:26-29) and one concerning the teraphim theft (31:30). Mabee observes different judicial positions in Laban's two accusations of Jacob: regarding leaving without the proper etiquette, Laban is in the position of power and Jacob in that of liability, but regarding the teraphim theft, they are equal, for no proof is found. Jacob's initial defense to the first accusation is feeble, only claiming his fear of Laban "בָּי יֵבֹיאַתִי בָּי אָבֹרְתִּי בֶּן־תָּגָוֹל אֶת־בְּבוֹתֶיך בְּעַבֶּי" (31:31).

The failed search, however, leads to Jacob's victory. As Jacob's guilt cannot be proven, "מָהְיִּשְׁיִי" and "מָהְיִּשְׁיִי" (31:36-37), he moves to justify his flight (31:38-41). Vrolijk aptly observes that Laban's failure to find the *teraphim* is a turning point that puts Laban from the offensive to the defensive, shifting the balance of power to Jacob. 16 The narrative provides insufficient evidence to support Mabee's proposition that the *teraphim* theft triggers the pursuit and is the center of dispute, 17 but the role of the unfruitful search in Jacob's defense is apparent. Laban's failure to find the teraphim is emphasized through the five-fold repetition of the verb "מִצָּא": from Jacob's mouth (31:32, 37) and from the narrator (31:33, 34, 35). Jacob expresses anger at Laban for the first and also the last time "מַנָּהַר לְיַבֶּלֶב נְיֶּרֶב בְּלֶבֶן (31:36): he challenges the aggressive pursuit (31:36), fruitless search (31:37-38), lack of just reward for twenty years of impeccable service (31:38-41), and Laban's intention of leaving him nothing (31:42).

¹⁴ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 199.

¹⁵ Charles Mabee, "Jacob and Laban: The Structure of Judicial Proceedings (Genesis XXXI 25-42)," *Vetus Testamentum* 30, no. 2 (April 1, 1980): 192–207.

¹⁶ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 200–201.

¹⁷ Mabee, "Jacob and Laban," 194.

The exact social-legal-economic relationship between Jacob and Laban is disputed.¹⁸ Regardless of the legitimacy of Jacob's flight, Laban's argument and confidence weakens gradually. After the futile search (31:33-35), Jacob successfully defenses his right to flee (31:36-42).

The covenant (31:44-32:1) is a sudden resolution to the prolonged "flight". Laban can only make a feeble and final claim of ownership over his family and possessions (31:43). A physical border marks complete geographical separation between Laban and Jacob (31:52). The importance of the treaty is underscored by the multiple witnesses and rituals – stones, the divine, sacrificial meal, kinsmen, and also by the duplication of "מְצַבְה" and גָל" (31:45-54). Rom-Shiloni recognizes a multi-dimensional separation between Jacob and Laban: familial-economic separation is established when Leah and Rachel express their feeling of alienation and loss of inheritance and pledge alliance to Jacob; national separation is reflected in Laban being designated as Aramean and the employment of military language regarding Jacob's flight and his pursuit; geographical separation is marked by the physical boundary at Gilead; religious separation is demonstrated in the different divine epithets invoked; linguistic separation is illustrated by the Aramaic "גַּלְעֵד" and Hebrew "גַּלְעֵד" naming of the stones (31:47).²⁰ Jacob has gained complete independence from Laban and full ownership of his family and possessions. Laban's departure to his own "מקום", "מקום", "מקום" (32:1), echoes Jacob's initial request to return to his "שַׁלְבָּה אֶל־מְקוֹמֵי וּלְאַרְצִי" (30:25).

Jacob's flight from Haran is more justified but more difficult than that from Beersheba. Esau blames Jacob of deceiving him two times "נַעַקְבָנִי' זֶה פַעַמִּים", taking his

_

¹⁸ Gordon suggests that Jacob is Laban's adopted son, is under his patriarchal authority and has no right to run away. Cyrus H. Gordon, "The Story of Jacob and Laban in the Light of the Nuzi Tablets," *Bulletin of the American Schools of Oriental Research* 66, no. 1 (1937): 25–27. Van Seters points out that Jacob's status contradicts adoption texts, for he is not addressed as Laban's son, considers Isaac his father and Canaan his home, receives wages instead of an inheritance, and pays a bride-price. John Van Seters, "Jacob's Marriages and Ancient Near East Customs: A Reexamination," *The Harvard Theological Review* 62, no. 4 (October 1, 1969): 377–95. Morrison similarly claims that Jacob is an indentured worker, who is offered a herding contract shortly after arrival, has no share in the inheritance, and bears losses while not enjoying the profits. Martha A. Morrison, "The Jacob and Laban Narrative in Light of Near Eastern Sources," *The Biblical Archaeologist* 46, no. 3 (July 1, 1983): 160.

¹⁹ Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 279–80.

²⁰ Dalit Rom-Shiloni, "When an Explicit Polemic Initiates a Hidden One: Jacob's Aramaean Identity," in *Words, Ideas, Worlds: Biblical Essays in Honour of Yairah Amit*, ed. Athalya Brenner and Frank Polak (Sheffield: Sheffield Phoenix Press, 2012), 209–13.

"ברכה" מחל "ברכה" (27:36), and Laban similarly accuses Jacob of stealing two things: "ברכה" (31:26); "נְתָּגְנָב אֶת־לְּבֶבֶּי" (31:27); "נָתָּגְנָב אֶת־לְּבֶבֶּי" (31:30). Laban, however, has more power to do Jacob harm than Esau does. Upon being told "נַיַּגָּד לְ" of Esau's plan (27:42), Rebekah helps Jacob flee "ברח" (27:43-45), but upon being told "נַיַּגָּד לְ" of Jacob's flight "ברח", Laban makes a pursuit (31:22-23). Jacob is sent off by his parents (27:43-45, 28:1-5), but is being repeatedly stopped by Laban.

Divine Intervention

In this subcycle, the role of the divine is the most unmistakable regarding Jacob's geographic relocation, namely his flight from Haran. Divine control over fertility is more firmly and frequently acknowledged by the characters than by the narrator. The acquisition of wealth and possessions, however, is attributed to divine action only by the characters.

The narrator attributes the birth of three children to divine perception and action ("הראה", "שמע", "זכר"): Leah's firstborn "זַּיָרָא יְהוָהֹ כְּיִ־שְׁנוּאָה לֵאָהׁ וַיִּפְתָּח אֶת־רְחָמֵה" (29:31), Leah's fifth son "נַיִּרְא יְהוָהֹ לְיִישְׁלֵע אֱלֹהִים אֶל־לַאָה וַתָּבר וַתְּלֶד לְיַעֲלֶב בָּן הְמִישִׁי" (30:17), and Rachel's firstborn "זַּיִּלְר אֱלֹהִים וַיִּפְתָּח אֶת־רְחָמֶל וַיִּשְׁמֵע אֱלִיהָ אֱלֹהִים וַיִּפְתָּח אֶת־רְחָמֶה" (30:22). Jacob asserts that God withholds from Rachel the fruit of the womb (30:2). The female characters attribute more births to divine action: Leah names Reuben, Simeon, Judah, Issachar and Zebulun acknowledging divine help (29:32, 33, 35; 30:18, 20), and Rachel names Dan (30:6) and Joseph (30:24) similarly.

Concerning Jacob's geographical movements, divine intervention is unequivocal and indisputable. First, the brief and direct divine command for Jacob to return to Canaan "שָּוֹב אָל־אָרֶץ אֲבוֹתֶיךּ וּלְמוֹלַדְתֵּךְ וְאֵהֶיָה עִמְּךְ (31:3) brings about Jacob's second and successful attempt to leave Haran. The notion of return, the mention of Jacob's father, and the promise of divine presence all echo the speech at Bethel: "..., אַרָּהָ הַאָּדְהָה הַאָּלִה הַאָּלְהָה הַאָּלְהָה בְּלָל אֲשֶׁר־תַּלֵּךְ... לְא " (28:15); "שֵׁבְתִּי בְשֶׁלְוֹם אֶל־בִּית אָבֶי." (28:15) שֵׁבְתִּי בְשֶׁלְוֹם אֶל־בִּית אָבֶי." (28:15). Through verbal linkages to the Bethel episode, this command reinforces Jacob's connection to the land, and divine protection over him. Second, Laban

receives a divine message in his dream "בְּקָלֶם הַלֶּיֶלֶם הַלָּיֶלָם הַלָּיִלָם הַלָּיִלָם הַלָּילָם מְטִוֹב עַד־רֵע" (31:24). The warning is taken seriously by Laban, who repeats it almost verbatim to explain his restraint "נְאַלֹהֵי אָבִילֶם אָמֶשׁ אָמֶר אַלֵּי לְאַמֹר הְשֵׁמֶר לְּדֶּ מְדַּבֶּר עְם־יַצְלְב מְטִוֹב עַד־רֵע" (31:29). The warning corresponds with Laban's power to do Jacob harm. Laban himself admits so "עָשׁ־לְאֵל יָדֹי לְעֲשָׂוֹת עַמְּכֶם רֵע" (31:29). Jacob explicitly articulates his fear of losing his wives "יַשָּׁלְ עַקְּר לְלָבֶן בִּי יָרֹאתִי בִּי אָמַרְתִּי פֶּן־תִּגְּוֹל אֶת־בְּנוֹתָיךּ מֵעְמִי" (31:31), and his belief that Laban would have sent him away empty-handed "יַנְיּ עַקָּה רַיָּקָם וּפָּסִד יִצְּחָל הָיָה לִי... אֶת־עַנְיִי וְאָת־יַגִיע כַּפֵּי רָאָה אֱלֹהָים וַנִּיֹכִח וּפָסִד יִצְחָל הָיָה לִי... אֶת־עַנְיִי וְאָת־יַגִיע כַּפֵּי רָאָה אֱלֹהָים וַנִּיֹכַח וּפְּסֵד יִצְחָל הָיָה לִי... אֶת־עַנְיִי וְאָת־יַגִיע כַּפֵּי רָאָה אֱלֹהָים וַנִּיֹכַח " (31:42).

Multiplication of wealth and property as divine blessing is the assumption of several characters. Laban admits that he is blessed by the divine because of Jacob " נְיָבֶרֶבֶנִי יְהָוֶה בּגְּלֶלֵךְּ כִּי מְעֵט אֲשֶׁר־הָיָה לְּךָּ לְּבֶּר וַיִּבְרֶךְ לְרֶב וַיְבֶרֶךְ יְהְוֶה אֹתְהָ (30:27), who agrees " יְהָרֶץ לָרֶב וַיְבֶרֶךְ יְהָרֶ לְרֶב וַיִּבְרֶךְ יִהְוֶה אֹתְהָ (30:30). The description of Laban's and Jacob's affluence "לְרְבְּי (30:30, "מַרֶּקְץ לָרֶב" (28:14) and Isaac's farewell blessing "בּה" (28:3). Nevertheless, the previous blessings and promises refer to human offspring in particular, while these current claims concern material wealth, to which the narrator does not explicitly attribute to divine action.

Jacob's speech to his wives strongly attributes his prosperity to divine action. Divine presence is with Jacob "וְאַלֹּהְי אָבִי הָיָה עִּמְּדִי" (31:5) despite Laban's souring attitude "בַּאָר הָּלָּל שְׁלְשֵׁם" (31:5). Divine protection does not allow Jacob to be harmed by Laban "רְאָה אָנֹבִי אָבִיבְּן אֱלֹהִים לְהָרֶע עִמְּדְי", who deceives him "הַחֶל בִּׁי" and changes his wages ten times (31:7, 41). The divine hand is behind the flock breeding success (31:8-9), even reassuring Jacob in a dream (31:10-12). Laban's riches are transferred to him through divine action "נִצֵּל אֱלֹהֶים אֶת־מְּבָבְ הַּאָבִיכֶם וַיִּתְּוֹדְלִי" (31:9). Leah and Rachel agree with Jacob, claiming that Laban's wealth is given to them by God "בְּיַ שְׁלְבָּנְינוּ לֵנוּ הָוֹא וּלְבָנֵינוּ (31:16). Jacob's account strongly suggests divine action in his acquisition of wealth, compared to the narrator's earlier report (30:31-43). Wenham observes a close parallel between Jacob's dream account with the dream at Bethel, both comprising a dream, vision, explanation, command and the angel

of God, and that Jacob's intention is to impress his wives with the divine help he enjoys. ²¹ Vrolijk similarly remarks, the "heart of his argument" is the "justification of his wealth". ²² According to Rom-Shiloni, Jacob's speech rewrites the previous account and adds the divine element, thereby making Jacob's flight less offensive, portraying him as a passive and dutiful worker who is simply protected and delivered by God from his ruthless master. ²³ Lipton comments that in the patriarchal narratives, other characters' awareness of the protagonist's relationship with God is also significant, and divine revelation imparts importance to the character involved. ²⁴ Regardless of the truthfulness of Jacob's claims, the dialogue demonstrates that the human characters perceive a strong connection between wealth and divine action.

Fertility and Wealth

Fertility and wealth are unmistakable notions in the second subcycle. The fertility contest and birth of twelve children (29:31-30:24) occupy center position, and Jacob desires to return home after Rachel becomes fertile (30:25). The narrator also specifies Jacob setting his sons and wives on camels in his flight (31:17).

The notion of wealth is predominant. The introductory scene at the well paints a vivid picture of pastoral prosperity: "בָּאֶר" (29:2, 3, 8, 10), "הַשֶּקָה" (29:2, 3, 7, 8, 10), "עַּדֶר" (29:2), "מֶּקְנָה" (29:7), "רְעַה" (29:7) and "עַּדֶר" (29:2, 3, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10). Jacob's relation with Laban the flock owner is emphasized: "נְּאָהָ עָם־הַצָּאוֹ בָּאָה עָם־הַצָּאוֹ (29:6), "בָּת־לָכָן אָתָי אָמִׁו (29:6), "בָּת־לָכָן אָתָי אָמִׁו (29:10) and "צָאוֹ לָכָן אָתִי אָמִוּ (2X) (29:10). Alter suggests that the well in a foreign land is likely "associated with fertility and the otherness of the female body to the bridegroom", and the stone on the well (29: 2, 3, 8) represents a blockage of Rachel's womb. ²⁵ This interpretation merges the two notions of fertility and wealth.

²¹ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 271–72.

²² Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 192.

²³ Rom-Shiloni, "When an Explicit Polemic Initiates a Hidden One: Jacob's Aramaean Identity," 207–9.

²⁴ Lipton, Revisions of the Night, 121, 171.

²⁵ Robert B. Alter, Genesis: Translation and Commentary (New York: W.W. Norton, 1996), 152.

Jacob increases Laban's wealth in the first fourteen years: " נָּקֶשָׁתִּי וַיָּבַרֶבֵנִי יָהְוָה יּבָּגְלֵלֶךּ (30:27); "בָּגְלֵלֶר (30:30). לָּי מְעַט אֲשֶׁר־הָיָה לְּךָ לְפָנֵי נַיִּפְרְץ לַרֶּב וַיְבָרֶךְ יִהְוֶה אֹתְדֶּ לְרַגְלֵיי (30:30). בְּגְלֵלֶךְ (30:30). however, manages to generate his own wealth in the subsequent six (30:25-43). Disadvantaged and against the odds, Jacob breeds multicolored flocks from an exclusively white flock with a reproduction trick, and ensures he owns the stronger animals (30:37-42).²⁷ Jacob acquires ample wealth " נַיִּפְרָץ הָאָד מְאָד מְאָד מְאָד מָאָד מָאָד מָאָד מָאָד מָאָד מָבּוֹת יוֹשְׁפַחוֹת (עַבַדִּים וּגְמַלֵּים וַחָמֹרִים (30:43), and his earlier goal to provide for his household "פרץ" (מביתי אַעשה גם־אוֹכִי לְבִיתִי" (מוּ:30) is fulfilled. The increase in Laban's property (30:30) has happened to Jacob "פרץ" (30:43).²⁸ Park observes a concurrence between the shift in genealogical relationship between Laban and Jacob and the flock multiplication: as the flocks turn from being white (לבן) and properties of Laban (לבן) to being colored (נקד and נקד) and properties of Jacob (יעקב), the shift in both appearance and ownership, along with the phonetic wordplay, expresses the transformation of Laban's property into Jacob's, and this disconnection from Laban is also true of Jacob himself and his wives and children.²⁹ Jacob's property is emphasized by the narrator's lengthy description of the company leaving Haran: "נָשֵׁיִר", "נְשֵׁיִר", "גָּמַלְּים", "מָקְנָהוּ", "לְכָשׁוֹ", "לְכָשׁוֹ", "מָקְנָהוּ", "מָקְנָהוּ", "מָקְנָהוּ" and "כַל־אֲשֶׁר" and ילו" (31:17-18, 21).

Contention for wealth continues. Laban's sons (or the men of his household) complain about Jacob getting rich at Laban's expense " לָקָח יַעֲלֶב אַת כָּל־אָשֶׁר לְאָבֶינוּ וּמַאָשֶׁר לְאָבֶינוּ וּמַאָשֶׁר (31:1). Laban's worsening attitude is perceived by Jacob "אֵינְנוּ עָמָוֹ כִּתְמְל שִׁלְשֶׁם" (31:5), and reported by the narrator "מֵילֶל שְׁלְשֶׁם" (31:2). Rachel and Leah protest having no inheritance "תַּלֶק וְנַחְלָה" (31:14), being alienated "נְּרְרָיֵּוֹת נֶחְשַׁבְנוּ" (31:15), being sold "בְּי מְבָרֵנוּ" (31:15), and having their money devoured

²⁶ The verb with means to prosper, based on Akk. *naḥāšu* meaning "to be luxuriant". Ludwig Köhler et al., eds., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, vol. 2 (Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000), 690. Also Nahum M. Waldman, "A Note on Genesis 30:27b," *The Jewish Quarterly Review* 55, no. 2 (1964): 164–65.

²⁷ Pearson provides a scientific explanation to the reproductive trick, that the branches actually physically isolate the animals with recessive genes, so colored offspring can be produced from white flocks. J. D. Pearson, "A Mendelian Interpretation of Jacob's Sheep," *Science and Christian Belief* 13 (2001): 51–58.

²⁸ Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 144.

²⁹ Song-Mi Suzie Park, "Transformation and Demarcation of Jacob's 'Flocks' in Genesis 30:25-43: Identity, Election, and the Role of the Divine," *The Catholic Biblical Quarterly* 72, no. 4 (October 1, 2010): 669–71.

"נְּיָּאֹכֵל גַּם־אָכָוֹל אֶת־כַּסְפֵּנוּ" (31:15). They lay claim to Laban's possessions " כַּל־הָעִּשֶׁר אֲשֶׁר אֲשֶׂר אֲשֶׂר אָשֶּׁר בְּסְפֵּנוּ" (31:16). Jacob defends his ownership of his wealth (31:32, 38-42), while Laban makes a similar claim " הַּבְּנוֹ וְהַצְּאוֹ צֵאׁנִי וְהַלָּ אֲשְׁר־אַתָּה רֹאָה לִי־הָוֹא (31:43). The covenant and Laban's departure (31:44-32:1) eventually make Jacob the owner of all his possessions.

In the second subcycle, Jacob gains progeny (human offspring) and wealth (livestock) from Laban's household. Just as Esau who is embittered with the loss of his blessing of abundance, Laban prevents Jacob from owning people and livestock that originally come from him.

Female Characters

In the second subcycle, the predominant female characters are Jacob's wives, Rachel and Leah. Some of their roles and actions are more passive and typical of biblical female characters, but they also mirror Jacob's actions, undertake their own transaction, and support and assist Jacob in his flight.

Rachel and Leah are treated as objects for transaction and means of bearing children. Rachel first appears as a representative of Laban's house and a messenger (29:1-12), but becomes the "מַשְׁבֹּרֶת" for Jacob's seven years of labor (29:15, 18-19, 25, 27). Laban "הַבִּיא" and "הַבִּיא" Leah to Jacob, who goes into her "נַתְּדָּא אֵלֶיהָ" (19:23). He "נַתְּדָא אֵלֶיהָ" his daughters to Jacob (29:26, 27, 28), and "נַתְּדָּא יִּרָהְ" his handmaids to his daughters (29:24, 29). Laban refers to Leah and Rachel with the third person feminine pronouns (29:19) and "הַּבְּיִא יִי (29:27), not as "my daughter" or by name. ³¹ Their names further contribute to their objectification. Leah's name probably means "cow", ³² and "הַבְּיַהְיִ אַת־בְּנַתַּיִי means "ewe" (31:18, 32:15). ³³ Laban also portrays them as plunder of war " יַבְּבָּהַלְּ אַת־בְּנַתַּיִי "

³⁰ They are given slave-girls, and Jacob pays the brideprice through his service, so the legitimacy of their claim is unknown, but their stance is unmistakable.

³¹ Vrolijk remarks that the women's passivity is a noticeable feature of this passage. Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*. 148–49.

³² Köhler et al., The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament, 2000, 2:513.

³³ Ludwig Köhler et al., eds., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, vol. 3 (Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000), 1216.

קרב" (31:26).³⁴ The objectification of Leah and Rachel is most evident in their relationship with Laban.

Childbearing involves a combination of active and passive roles. Fertility is significant but beyond human control. Rachel voices her desperation to Jacob " הֲבָּה־לֵּי (30:1), and even for Leah whose major desire is Jacob's affection, bearing sons is a significant task and source of delight and pride (29:32-35; 30:11, 13). Nevertheless, the two wives give their handmaids to bear children on their behalf (30:3, 9), make decisions for conjugal arrangements (31:14-16), and name all the children, including those by the handmaids (31:6, 8, 11, 13).

Leah and Rachel mirror Jacob's actions. The fertility competition (29:31-30:24) echoes the fraternal rivalry between Jacob and Esau. Two wives in the same household, enjoying the husband's love and a fertile womb respectively, resemble the twin brothers each enjoying one parent's favor. The mandrakes transaction (30:14-16) is reminiscent of the birthright sale. In both scenes, one or more characters return from the field "הַּקְּיהַשְּׁיִהְ" (25:29, 30:14, 16), and in both cases the exchange is initiated by the younger sibling. Both Esau and Rachel perceive impending death — Esau from starvation (25:32) and Rachel from infertility (30:1), and want a tangible object — food and offspring. Both Jacob and Leah desire an honor of a more abstract nature — birthright and the husband's recognition. The naming of Naphtali also reflects a deeper rivalry between the sisters, explicitly attesting to the "wrestling" between Rachel and Leah "הַּתְּרָלֵי עֲּלְהֵי עֵּם־" of Esau and Jacob in the womb (25:22). Pardes observes that a conversation between two women is strikingly rare in biblical narrative. Leah and Rachel, who are silently traded like cattle and sheep between Laban and Jacob during the wedding, now assume the role of the dealer,

_

³⁴ The *Piel* form of "נהג" resonates with its *Qal* from describing how Jacob leads his flocks "נִּרְנָגְּעְ אֶת־כָּלְ" (31:18). Mabee remarks that Laban's assessment is faulty, for his daughters willingly flee with Jacob and are not taken as captives (31:14-16). Mabee, "Jacob and Laban," 197.

³⁵ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 160.

³⁶ It is merely Rachel's opinion that she has overcome her sister, and the verb describing the boys' wrestling is different, but the picture of competition or struggling between siblings share sufficient similarities.

³⁷ Pardes, Countertraditions in the Bible: A Feminist Approach, 66.

mirroring male characters in their conduction of a transaction. They also resemble Rebekah in their ability to move Jacob into action, who complies without a word (30:16).

Rachel's theft of the *teraphim* complements and mirrors Jacob's actions. Rachel steals Laban's *teraphim* "אָבֶר לְאָבֶים אֲשֵׁר לְאָבִים אֲשֵׁר לְאָבִים (31:19), while Jacob steals Laban's heart "וַבְּּלְב אַת־לֵב לַבְּן" (31:20). Although Jacob's figurative stealing is self-defense while Rachel's literal theft seems arbitrary, 38 the close proximity and succession of the two accounts give them a sense of symmetry. Furthermore, Rachel hiding the teraphim in a camel's saddle (31:34-35) mirrors Jacob hiding himself in Esau's clothes and goat skin (27:15-16). Laban's feeling around the tent ("שִׁשִׁה") (31:34) in vain to search for the teraphim also echoes Isaac's failure to tell Esau from Jacob by feeling his son "צַּלְיבֶּי בְּעַיִּבְי אֲדֹנְי" (27:21). ³⁹ Rachel asking Laban not to be angry "מֵלֶשׁר לְּעֵלֶב נַיֶרב בְּלָבֶן" (31:35) reverberates with Esau's anger at Jacob "חֹמָה" (27:44) and Jacob's own anger at Laban "נֵיֶםר לְיַעֶּלֶב נַיֵּרַב בְּלָבֵן" (31:36).

In Jacob's "fight and flight" against Laban, Leah and Rachel serve supportive but crucial roles. They not only share Jacob's sentiments regarding relational and financial matters in Laban's household (31:14-16). They give Jacob their approval " יְשָׁהָּה פֹל "אָמֶר אֵלְהָים אָלֶיךְ עֲשָׂה (31:16) and depart with him (31:17). Rachel also makes an extra effort to assist Jacob, if her objective of taking the teraphim is to establish Jacob as the family leader, ⁴⁰ for protection over their long-distance travel, ⁴¹ or to prevent Laban from tracking their whereabouts. ⁴² More significantly, Rachel's success in hiding the teraphim gives Jacob confidence in his counterattack against Laban, leading to Laban relenting and resolving to making a covenant. The nature and function of the *teraphim* is not apparent from the text, but the function of its failed search in Jacob's successful separation from Laban is noticeable.

-

³⁸ Esther Fuchs, "For I Have the Way of Women: Deception, Gender, and Ideology in Biblical Narrative," *Semeia*, 1988, 74.

³⁹ Fishbane, Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts, 56.

⁴⁰ Gordon, "The Story of Jacob and Laban in the Light of the Nuzi Tablets," 25–27.

⁴¹ Moshe Greenberg, "Another Look at Rachel's Theft of the Teraphim," *Journal of Biblical Literature* 81, no. 3 (1962): 239–48.

⁴² J. H. Hunt, "Idols, Idolatry, Teraphim, Household Gods," in *Dictionary of the Old Testament: Pentateuch*, ed. T. D. Alexander and David W. Baker (Downers Grove, IL; Leicester, England: InterVarsity Press, 2003), 440.

The roles of Leah and Rachel are varied and significant. As daughters of Laban, at least one of them is Jacob's potential wife. Even their rivalry gives Jacob a large family. Their support of Jacob's second attempt to flee (31:14-16) and Rachel's theft of the teraphim and subsequent coverup (31:19, 34-35) powerfully illustrate a switch of loyalty.

Transaction and Deception

In the second subcycle, several episodes involve various extents of transaction, deception and trickery: the mandrakes transaction, Jacob's marriage contract, the breeding agreement and the *teraphim* theft.

The episode of the Mandrakes is a straight-forward and bilateral transaction without any deception or trickery, in which Leah gives Rachel Reuben's mandrakes in exchange for conjugal rights (30:14-16). Bellis suggests that Rachel has had authority over "Jacob's sleeping arrangements", and conjugal relations with Leah has ceased because of the emotional effect of Leah's pregnancies on Rachel, and this justifies Leah's angry retort that Rachel has taken away her husband (30:15). Even if Jacob prefers Rachel, however, Leah the fertile first wife presumably still enjoys a respectable status in the family. This transaction is followed by a positive sequel. Both sisters agree to the exchange, and Leah bears another child (30:17). Moreover, although the deal only specifies one night "קָבֶן יִשֶׁבֶּב עָבֶּוֹ יְשֶׁבֶּב עָבֶּוֹ יִשֶּׁבֶּב עַבְּוֹ יִשֶּׁבֶּב עַבְּוֹ יִשֶּׁבֶּב עַבְּוֹ יִבְּיִלְיִה (30:15), Leah subsequently bears two more children (30:17, 19, 21), implying that she has gained more conjugal rights, and Rachel also bears her first child (30:22-24). This transaction is unique in how no parties suffer loss, including Jacob the "object of transaction", who gains four more children.

Jacob's marriage arrangement is a transaction that involves blatant deception (29:15-30), albeit without outright lying. Jacob clearly offers seven years of service for

⁴³ A. O. Bellis, "A Sister Is a Forever Friend: Reflections on the Story of Rachel and Leah," *The Journal of Religious Thought* 55/56 (2000): 112.

Rachel "אַעֶּבְּדָּך שֶׁבַע שָׁנִּים בְּרָחֵל בַּתְּדֶ הַקְּטַבָּה" (29:18). ⁴⁴ Laban, however, shrewdly employs pronouns in his reply "תַּתִּי אֹתָה" (29:19), and avoids mentioning "Rachel" or "younger daughter". Ska comments that verbal irony is employed here, as the "her" is Rachel in Jacob's mind and according to the context, but not in Laban's mind. ⁴⁵ Laban's explanation of marrying off the elder before the younger (29:26) is evidently unconvincing. He could have clarified his stance or arranged for Leah's marriage. Given the ensuing prolonged and fierce competition between Laban and Jacob for flock ownership, Laban very presumably has planned the deception to gain seven extra years of Jacob's service. Jacob is the defenseless victim of deception. His reaction "לַמָּה רְמִיתְנִי" (29:25) and Isaac's earlier comment "בַּא אָתִיךּ בְּמִרְמֵה" (27:35) employ the same root "רִימֹה". For Jacob, this deception costs him seven extra years of service, but considerably increases his family's size.

The flock multiplication is not strictly speaking a transaction with deception, but it is nevertheless a bilateral agreement which involves a certain extent of shadiness. Fokkelman describes the conversation as "a masterpiece of suspicious wriggle in negotiations, full of ambivalence and false buttons" between "two men well-matched in deceit". Wenham demonstrates how Jacob's language is more blunt, employing straight imperatives, שִׁלְּהָנִי (30:25) and הַּנָּא מָצָאַמִי מָן בְּעֵינֵיךְ (30:26), without "נא" or any of the milder forms of request, while Laban's "אַם־נֵא מָצָאַמִי מָן בְּעֵינֵיךְ (30:27), "an obsequious way of addressing a superior", expresses polite, cunning and manipulative language towards his "enslaved nephew". Laban's sincerity and apparent generosity, admitting being blessed through Jacob and offering wages (30:27-28), is doubtful. Laban's true objective is demonstrated in his subsequent removal of all the colored flocks (30:35-36). This does not strictly speaking involve deception, but is undoubtedly an underhanded maneuver.

-

⁴⁴ Compared to the usual bride price of thirty or forty shekels of silver which is three to four years' wages, Jacob's payment is high, but he has little negotiating power, and is paying with labor. Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 61–62.

⁴⁵ Ska, *Our Fathers Have Told Us*, 57–58. Ska remarks that "verbal irony is frequent when one character wants to deceive another".

⁴⁶ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 142.

⁴⁷ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 254–55.

On the other hand, Jacob's reply "הַּמְּרֵלְי מְאֹרּמָהְ " (30:31) is "a classic bargainer's ploy", "an almost reluctant first move" reflecting his quick response and awareness of Laban's stinginess. 48 Jacob's offer of taking all the colored animals (30:31-33) "seems like he is really asking for nothing". 49 Jacob's breeding trick (30:37-43) is scientifically possible and cannot be considered deceptive according to their agreement. From a literary point of view, however, Jacob introduces a "trickster" element. White animals looking at white poplar producing colored offspring is characteristic of a trickster's prank, where "what you see is *not* what you get". 50 Laban changing Jacob's wages ten times (31:7, 41) is not verified by the narrator, but is not refuted by Laban himself either. Jacob employs the phrase "בַּמָל בַּׁר" (31:7), which is weaker than "הַמָל בַּׁר". 51 Laban's power and greed has been well demonstrated, and exploitation of Jacob is highly plausible. 52 The contention between Laban and Jacob concerning flocks and wages strictly speaking does not involve blatant deception, but devious maneuvers are undertaken, especially by Laban.

The theft of the *teraphim* and its cover-up (31:19, 34-35) can be considered deception, although it is technically a theft followed by evidence tampering. Rachel steals the teraphim while Laban is away "מָּבְּרֶבְּיִם אֲשֶׁרְ לְאָבִיהָ" (31:19). Laban's question "מֶה עָשִּׁיתָ "interestingly echoes with Jacob's accusation of Laban about the bride switch the next morning "מָה רְמִיתֵנִי" (29:25). Rachel subsequently hides the *teraphim* from Laban's search "מַבְּרֶ הַנְּמֶל וַתְשֶׁבְ עֲלִיהֶם" (31:34), and the truthfulness of her claim "בִּי־תֶרֶדְ נָשִׁים לֵי" (31:35) is not verified. Rachel's theft may have played a part in causing Laban's angry pursuit, but her success in hiding her theft benefits Jacob, as the failed search grants Jacob confidence in confronting

⁴⁸ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 170.

⁴⁹ Alter, Genesis, 164.

⁵⁰ Park, "Transformation and Demarcation of Jacob's 'Flocks' in Genesis 30," 670.

⁵¹ "אלל" with ב carries an aggressive connotation of "mocking" or "trifling with". Ludwig Köhler et al., eds., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, vol. 4 (Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000), 1740.

⁵² According to Morrison's analysis, a six-and-a-half-year turnover time demonstrated by the Nuzi flocks suggest that Laban may have changed the agreement every breeding season to limit Jacob's gain, but the original white flock are completely replaced by colored ones in the course of six years. Morrison, "The Jacob and Laban Narrative in Light of Near Eastern Sources," 160.

Laban about the legitimacy of his independence, and also ownership of his family and wealth.

Whether Jacob is the object for transaction or victim of deception, the initiator of a negotiation or an ignorant third party, his wealth or family size is enlarged, and he ultimately benefits.

The Birth of Jacob's Household

In the second subcycle, Jacob's family comes into existence. Jacob is transformed from a poor bachelor to the paterfamilias of a large and wealthy household. The protracted and arduous process of fighting against Laban – his maternal uncle, father-in-law and patron, centers on the major issues of family and flocks (progeny and wealth), and Jacob's return to Canaan. Laban initially reaps enormous benefits from Jacob's labor, but Laban's daughters eventually become Jacob's wives and his children's mothers. The offspring of Laban's flocks also become Jacob's. After building his young family and generating his newly acquired wealth, Jacob endeavors to gain full ownership and secure their independence.

Subcycle Three (32:2-33:17) (EV 32:1-33:17) From the Camps in Mahanaim to the Booths in Succoth

The third subcycle takes place in the Transjordan, where Jacob fights for the "favor in Esau's eyes", to avoid revenge and ensure successful separation. Wealth remains central to the "fight and flight", but serves as a means of transaction, and there are no instances of blatant deception, only negotiations. Female characters do not assume any active roles, and the divine does not direct or confirm Jacob's itinerary. The subcycle closes with Jacob's successful separation from Esau and settlement in Succoth.

Structure of the Subcycle

Boundaries

The third subcycle begins with Jacob leaving Gilead and continuing his journey "וְיַצְקְבֹּרְ מִלְּבְרֵי נִיּפְגְּעִוּ־בָּוֹ מֵלְאֲבֵי מֵלְאָבִי (32:2) (EV 32:1), followed by the Mahanaim account "וְיַצְּאָב הָלָהִים זֶה נִיּקְבָא שֵׁם־הַּמָּקוֹם הַהָּוֹא מֲחָנֵים (32:3) (EV 32:2), which ends with the \$P^etûhā' marking. Esau is introduced in the subsequent verse "וְיַשְׁלֵּב מֵלְאָכִים לְּפָנְיו אָל־עַשָּׁו אָחָיו אַרְצָּה שֵׁעִיר שְׁזָה אֵּדְוֹם ווֹא (12:3). Mahanaim is included in the third subcycle. First, it is connected to succeeding narratives through two verbal linkages: "מַלְאָבִי אֱלֹהֶים" (32:2) that immediately reappears in "מֹלאַר" (32:4, 7), and "מֹחנה" (32:3) that subsequently reemerges multiple times (32:8, 9, 11,22; 33:8). Second, the naming of Mahanaim (32:3), Peniel (32:31), and Succoth (33:17) in the beginning, middle and end of the Transjordan episodes reverberate with one another. Jacob names Mahanaim after his vision of a camp of God (32:3), and Peniel after his encounter "בְּיִבְּיִ מֵּלְיִם נַתְּבָּצֵל נַפְּשֶׁי" (32:31). Succoth is named because of Jacob's booths "תַּבְּיֵל מֵבְלִים נַתְּבָּצֵל נַפְשֶׁי" (33:17).

The separation of Esau and Jacob marks the end of the third subcycle. Jacob settles his family and flocks in Succoth "יְנַעֲלֶב נָסָע סֻבּֿתָה נַיֶּבֶן לְוֹ בֵּיָת וּלְמִקְנָהוֹ עָשֶׂה סֻבּֿת"

(33:17), while Esau returns to Seir "נְּלֶּיֶב שְׁלֵּיִן לֵּדְרְבָּוֹ שֵׁעְיִרָה (33:16). Both the second and third subcycle, therefore, closes with the picture of Jacob and his main antagonist parting ways. The same verb "נַיָּשָׁב" describes Laban's return at the end of the second subcycle (32:1) and Esau's return at the end of the third (33:16). The same phrase "יִּלְדְרְבָּוֹ" is employed to portray Jacob going on his way after separating from Laban (32:2), and Esau going on his way after separation from Jacob (33:16). Blum identifies these two descriptions (32:1b-2a, 33:16-17) as parallel formulas of separation.

The last three verses of Genesis 33 report Jacob settling in Shechem in the Cisjordan, purchasing land and building an altar (33:18-20). This brief episode is included in the Transjordan section by various studies.² Wenham describes the report (33:18-20) as an "expanded itinerary", which is "both the conclusion to chapters 32–33 and a prelude to chapter 34", closing the previous section while anticipating the succeeding story, although it does not properly begin a new episode.³ Sarna also comments that "the names mentioned effect the transition to the next episode".⁴

A Setûmā' is present both after 33:17 and after 33:20, which does not weaken or strengthen this episode's inclusion into preceding or successive sections. Nevertheless, Succoth is located in the Transjordan, while Shechem is in the Cisjordan. Shechem is a new location and introduces a new group of characters and antagonists. Furthermore, Jacob erects an altar "מִנְבָּהַ" in Shechem (33:20), the very first in the Jacob Cycle, which echoes with the subsequent altar at Bethel (35:1, 3, 7), with linguistic connections between the names "אַל בֵּית־אַל" (33:20) and "אַל בֵּית־אַל" (35:7). In contrast, Jacob builds a house at Succoth "נַבָּדְן לֵוֹ בֵּיִת' (33:17), which effectively symbolizes a long-awaited rest Jacob can offer his large young family after his strenuous efforts to protect them from harm. It also marks a critical stage in the establishment of Jacob's "בֵית אב".

_

¹ Blum, "The Jacob Tradition," 186.

² von Rad, Genesis, 328–29; Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 223; Michael A. Fishbane, "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)." Journal of Jewish Studies."

[&]quot;Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)," *Journal of Jewish Studies* 26, no. 1–2 (1975): 20; Fishbane, *Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts*, 48; Gary A. Rendsburg, *The Redaction of Genesis* (Winona Lake, Ind.: Eisenbrauns, 1986), 59; Rendsburg, "Chiasmus in the Book of Genesis," 21; Coats, *Genesis*, 178; Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 527–29, 537; Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative," 62; Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters* 18-50, 349.

³ Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 287, 300.

⁴ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 231–33.

Lastly, as this research values dramatic criteria and the geographical location of events, the exclusion of the arrival in Shechem (33:18-20) from the third subcycle is more appropriate.

Shape and Main Plot

Episodes in the Transjordan have a composite makeup. The main plot consists of Jacob's preparations to meet Esau and the actual meeting, and can be interpreted in various ways. It is complicated by scenes that do not explicitly and directly contribute to the meeting of Esau, such as Mahanaim and Peniel, and also occasional ambiguous chronologies and flow of action sequence, such as the scenes surrounding Jabbok.

Bar-Efrat identifies Esau's embrace (33:4) as the turning point, the point of highest tension, in the development of the plot.⁵ Terino similarly accepts the actual meeting as the peak and denouement (33:1-16), but recognizes an earlier peak between Mahanaim and Jabbok, when Jacob prepares for the meeting (32:7-22); the initial Mahanaim scene is then the prepeak (32:2-6), Jabbok the interpeak plateau (32:23-33) and the Jacob's subsequent journey the post peak (33:17-20).⁶ Grossman recognizes two parallel lines in the whole story, namely Jacob's preparation for meeting Esau (32:2-32:24) and implementation of the plan in their actual meeting (32:24-33:17), both parts presenting repetitive elements: divine encounters (32:2-3, 32:24-33), Esau with his four hundred men (32:7, 33:1), Jacob dividing his family (32:8, 33:1-2), gifts to Esau (32:14-20, 33:8-9), explaining the gifts (32:21-22, 33:10-15), and movement of Jacob and his family (32:23-24, 33:12-17).⁷

Adhering to the dramatic criteria, and focusing on the theme of "fight and flight", this research interprets the Transjordan episodes from the internal point of view of the protagonist Jacob, who strives to gain "the favor in Esau's eyes", and whose senses and perception, in terms of vision, hearing and physical touch, are noteworthy elements and

⁵ Bar-Efrat, Narrative Art in the Bible, 123.

⁶ Terino, "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative," 60–61.

⁷ Jonathan Grossman, "Jacob's Struggle at Jabbok - A New Reading," *Scandinavian Journal of the Old Testament* 34, no. 1 (January 2, 2020): 135–37.

plot markers in the story. The narrative is viewed as a liner plot that features five stages of "fighting for the favor in Esau's eyes". Each stage begins with a "perception" on Jacob's part, which triggers an action or response from Jacob, and the five stages gradually culminate in a climax, a two-part dialogue with Esau, followed by the parting of ways.

First, Jacob sees a vision at Mahanaim. He is met "וַיָּבְּגְּעוֹ־בָּוֹ" by the angels of God (32:2), and sees "בַּאָשֵׁר רָאָם" God's camp (32:3). He then sends messengers to Esau in Seir (32:4-6). Second, Jacob hearing a piece of critical information about Esau from the returning messengers "וַיָּשֶׁבוֹ הַמֶּלְאָבִים אֱל־יַצְקַב לְאמֶר" (32:7). He responds with a series of actions: dividing his people and property into two camps (32:8-9), entreating for divine protection (32:10-13), sending at least four droves of gifts to Esau (32:14-22), and sending his family across the Jabbok (32:23-24). Third, a man approaches Jacob at night at the Jabbok (32:25). This encounter is less strongly connected to the main plot. Jacob receives a limp, a blessing, a change of name and a possible change of psychological state. Fourth, as Jacob sees Esau from afar "אַרָּב עֵינָיִי וַיַּרְאַ עֵּיבְי וַיַּרְאַ (33:1), he divides his family into three groups (33:1-3), before entering into physical proximity with Esau (33:4-7).

The fifth and final part begins with another physical encounter – Esau's approach "וְלַּבְלְּעִלְּבִי ", embrace "נְּבְלְבִי עִיבֶּי ", and kissing "וְלַּבְלִי " (33:4). Jacob also draws near "עַרְבְּלְּתִוֹ " (33:3), and so do his family members (33:6-7). The two groups – Jacob's entourage and Esau's four hundred men – finally come into close physical proximity, and the brothers engage in a two-part dialogue. The first is Jacob's fight for "the favor in Esau's eyes" in terms of appeasing him with gifts (33:5, 8-11), to prevent any revenge. The second is Jacob's fight for "the favor in Esau's eyes" in terms of rejecting travelling to Seir with Esau (33:12-15). The episode ends with their separation, Esau returning to Seir and Jacob travelling to Succoth (33:16-17).

Recurrent Themes

Geographical Relocation

Jacob and his company undertake multiple movements within the Transjordan: passing through Mahanaim, crossing the Jabbok, moving towards Esau who comes from Seir, and travelling to Succoth. The precise locations, their significance in the plot, and correlation with Jacob's actions all involve a certain amount of ambiguity.

Mahanaim, Peniel and Succoth mark critical turning points in Jacob's meeting with Esau. Mahanaim begins the story and precedes the sending of messengers (32:3-4), marking the beginning of Jacob's preparations. Succoth marks the end of their meeting, completing the story by noting Jacob's physical distance from Esau (33:16-17). Peniel roughly marks the transition from Jacob's preparations to the actual encounter. Jacob immediately sees Esau from afar after the revelation at Peniel (33:1), but makes further preparations (33:2-3) before physically meeting his brother (33:4).

Mahanaim, Peniel and Succoth are named and phrased similarly: "נַיְּקְרָא שֵׁם־הַמָּקוֹם (32:3); "הַהָּוֹא מְחָנֵיִם (32:3); "נִיְּקְרָא שֵׁם־הַמָּקוֹם סֻבְּוֹח (32:3); "נִיְּקְרָא יַעֲקֹב שֵׁם הַמָּקוֹם בְּנִיאֵל (32:31); "הָהִּוֹא מְחָנֵיִם (33:17). All three names are based on Jacob's perception or actions: "נֵיְאָל בַּאָשֶׁר יַנְלּל נַפְע סֻבּּׁתָה "(32:3); "בְּיִלְל נַפְע סֻבּּׁתָה "(32:3); "בְּיִלְל נַפְע סֻבּּׁתָה "(32:3); "בְיִלְל נָפְע סֻבּּׁתָה "(33:17). As Ross observes, these three places are named and etymologized by Jacob in his return to Canaan. While Mahanaim and Succoth bookends the subcycle, Peniel stands in the middle of the pericope, and as Jacob names the place (32:31), Jacob himself is also given a new name (32:29).

Succoth is important in two more ways. The first lies in the building of a house and booths "תַּבֶּן לֵוֹ בֵּיֵת וּלְמִקְנֵהוּ עָשֵׂה סֵבּׁת" (33:17), which represents settlement for a significant time period, in contrast to the transient camps in the previous transitional stops in Gilead, Mahanaim and Jabbok. The young members of Jacob's family and flocks is a major concern in this subcycle, and the deliberate description of a house and booths for the animals strongly portrays a picture of rest and rejuvenation.

⁸ Allen P. Ross, "Studies in the Life of Jacob Part 2: Jacob at Jabbok, Israel at Peniel," *Bibliotheca Sacra* 137 (1985): 341.

Moreover, settling in Succoth instead of following Esau to Seir illustrates a successful separation. Throughout the whole subcycle, Jacob tries to protect his family and property from Esau, and the ability to choose Succoth over Seir symbolizes his success. Esau's return to Seir echoes the beginning of the episode, when Jacob sends messengers to Esau in Seir, the field of Edom "נִישְׁלֶּה יַצְלֶּב מַלְאָכִים ׁ לְפָנִיו אֶל־עַשֶּׁו אָחֶיו אַרְצָּה (32:4). Esau arrives from Seir in the beginning (32:4, 7; 33:1), and returns without Jacob (33:14, 16) at the end.

Fight and Flight

The overarching theme of the third subcycle is Jacob's fight to obtain the "favor in Esau's eyes", which has double objectives – urging Esau to accept his gifts, and to journey to Seir without Jacob, which can be considered Jacob's "flight". Appeasing Esau with gifts and maintaining a distance between Esau's company and his own family is Jacob's endeavor throughout the Transjordan scenes. The phrase "לְמָצֹא־תַּן בְּעֵינֶיךְ" is repeatedly spoken by Jacob, who undertakes four actions to appease Esau, and four other to prepare to flee from him and minimize his own loss.

To appease Esau, Jacob sends messengers with a word (32:4-6), sends at least four droves of gifts (32:14-22), prostrates to Esau while his family follow suit (33:3, 6-7), and pushes Esau to accept the gifts (33:5-11).

Sending messengers occurs immediately after Mahanaim. Alter remarks that the verbal repetition between Jacob's "מַלְאָכִים" (32:4) and the "מַלְאָכִי אֱלֹהָים" at Mahanaim (32:2) creates a linkage that is a common principle of biblical narrative. Jacob explicitly expresses his wish to find favor in Esau's eyes for the first time " בְיִהִי־לִי שְׁוֹר נְחֲמֹוֹר אָאוֹ יְחָהֹ לְהַגְּיִד לְאַלִּי לְמְצִאִּ־הַן בְּעֵינֵיךְ (32:6), through telling Esau about the wealth he had acquired in Haran. The rationale and result of this dispatch is unaccounted for, but the messengers return with vital information (32:7).

٠

⁹ Alter, Genesis, 178.

Jacob sends droves of gifts ahead of himself (32:14-22) after hearing about Esau coming with four hundred men (32:7). There are at least four separate delegations: הָראשָׁוֹן (32:18), מָבְּלְיִם אַחֲבִי and מַנְחָה מָלִישָׁי מָלִישָּׁי (32:20). The word "מִנְחָה" is repeated four times (32:14, 19, 21, 22), and Jacob explicitly expresses his hope to appease Esau with the gifts before him "אַכפְּרֵה פָנִיו בַּמְנְחָה הַהֹּלֶכֶת לְפָנַי וְאַחָבִי־כֵּן אֶרְאֶה פָנַיו אוּלֵי יִשֵּׂא פָנֵי (32:21).

As Jacob approaches Esau, he bows to the ground seven times " וַיִּשְׁתַּחוּ אַרְצָה' (33:3), followed by his whole family (33:6-7), expressing a high level of deference. This is a reversal of Isaac's blessing, that Jacob's brothers bow before him: "יְיִשְׁתַחָנוּ לְּדָּ בְּנֵי אִמֵּךְ" (27:29). (27:29).

Jacob convinces Esau to accept his gifts in the first part of their dialogue (33:5-6, 8-11), and Jacob's desire for Esau's favor ("הן") cannot be overemphasized. The root "חנן" frames their conversation regarding the gifts (33:5-11). To Esau's first question about the women and children, Jacob attributes his children to God's favor ("הנן") "הַיַּלְדִּים אֲשֶׁר־חָגַן אֱלֹהִים אָת־עַבַּדָּך" (33:5). To Esau's second question about the camps of gifts "מֵי לְדֶּ כַּל־הַמַחֵנֵה הָזָה אֲשֵׁר פָּגָשָׁתִּי" (33:8), Jacob explains his desire to find favor ("חך") in Esau's eyes "לְמֵצֹא־הַן בַעִינֵי אָדֹנֵי" (33:8). This is the second time Jacob employs the phrase. When Esau declines the gifts "יֵשׁ־לֵי רֶב אָחֶׁי יָהֶי לְדָּ אֲשֶׁר־לֶךְ" (33:9), Jacob makes another appeal for the favor ("חן") in Esau's eyes "אַל־נַא מָצַאתִי חֶלְ בָּעִינִיךּ" (33:10a), that Esau will take his gifts "וְלָקחְתָּ מְנְחָתִי מִיְדֵי" (33:10b). This is the third time Jacob employs the phrase. Jacob again mentions the divine favor ("חנן") he has received "בִּי-" יהבי אלהים וכי יש־לי־כַּל" (33:11). Jacob's two references to God's "חנני אַלהִים וכי ישׁ־לִי־כַּל the two pleadings for the favor in Esau's eyes (33:8, 10). By comparing Esau's face to God's face "בֵּי עַל־בַּוֹן רָאֶיתִי פַנִּיךְ כָּרְאֶת פָּנֵי אֱלֹהָים וַתְּרְצֵנִי" (33:10), Jacob is hoping to receive favor ("הן") from Esau, just as he has received favor ("הן") from God. 12 Jacob changes his terminology in the final plead "קַה־נָא אֶת־בַּרְכַתִי' אֱשֵׁר הָבֵאת לֶּךְ" (33:11), switching from "מנחה" to ברכה", which may appear to be the key to Esau's change of mind. The word

1

¹⁰ Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 223–24; Laurence A. Turner, *Announcements of Plot in Genesis* (Sheffield: JSOT Sheffield Academic Press, 1990), 122–23; Jesse C. Long, "Wrestling with God to Win: A Literary Reading of the Story of Jacob at Jabbok in Honor of Don Williams," *Stone-Campbell Journal* 15, no. 1 (Spring 2012): 54.

¹¹ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 249.

¹² Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 225.

"ברכה" indeed appears multiple times in earlier scenes (27:12, 35, 36, 38, 41; 28:4), and is the reason for Esau's anger at Jacob (27:41, 44, 45). Nevertheless, Jacob is presumably not referring to their tumultuous history. Bridge aptly suggests that Jacob's employment of the term "ברכה" (33:11) is not a return of the blessing he has stolen, for the blessing cannot be revoked (27:33-38). Jacob's success is more probably due to his relentless pleading for the favor in Esau's eyes. Jacob's urging immediately precedes Esau's concession "נִיפְצַר־בְּוֹ נִיבֶּח" (33:11). (33:11).

Jacob's second objective in seeking favor in Esau's eyes constitutes his "flight" – to flee from Esau's presence and influence, and to protect his family from potential harm. This is expressed through another set of four actions: division of his entourage into two camps (32:8-9), praying for deliverance lest Esau strikes (32:10-13), dividing his family into three while approaching Esau (33:1-2), and convincing Esau to let them travel separately (33:12-16).

Jacob divides his entourage into two camps " יַּאָר־אָאוֹ וְאָת־הָעָם אָשָׁר־אָחֹן וְאָת־הָבָּאָר וְהַאָּמַלִּים לִשְׁנֵי מְחַנְּוֹח (32:8b). "חְבָּיִם לִשְׁנֵי מְחַנְּוֹח לִשְׁנֵי מְחַנְּוֹח (32:3), 15 although no explicit explanation connects the two episodes. The reason for the division, however, is unequivocal and explicit. Jacob is in intense fear "יַּצָּר לְיּוֹיְרָא יַעְּלֶב מְאָד נַיִּצֶּר לְיוֹי (32:8) upon hearing about Esau coming with his four hundred men (33:7). His rationale is further explicated in his internal monologue, to preserve at least half of his group, which consists of people and possessions – "צַאן", "בַּקר", "צַאן" (32:8), should Esau attack "בּאָר לְּכָּלִיטָה פוּשָׁאָר לְּכָּלִיטָה (32:9). Employment of the word "פֿלִיטַה" elsewhere expresses the idea of a narrow escape or a relatively small percentage of survivors (Gen 45:7, Ex 10:5, Jdg 21:17, 2 Sa 15:14, 2 Kgs 19:30-31, Is 4:2, 10:20). Jacob perceives immense threat and danger.

¹³ Edward J. Bridge, "The 'Slave' Is the 'Master': Jacob's Servile Language to Esau in Genesis 33.1-17," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 38, no. 3 (2014): 267.

-

¹⁴ "פצר" implies urging and coercing. Köhler et al., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, 2000, 3:954. The verb "פצר" in Qal appears several times elsewhere, in most cases concerning one character urging another to an action: Lot (Gen 19:3), the Sodomites (Gen 19:9), the Levite's father-in-law (Jdg 19:7), Elisha's men (2 Kgs 2:17), and Elisha (2 Kgs 5:16).

¹⁵ Alter, Genesis, 177; Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 202.

Jacob entreats the divine to be rescued from the hands of Esau "מַיִּד אָחָי מָיִּד עֵשֵׂו (32:12a), fearing attack and loss of life "מָיַר אָחַ עַל־בָּנִים מָפּן־יָבָוֹא וְהַבַּׁנִי אָחַ עַל־בָּנִים מַפּן (32:12b). He repeats his earlier concern that Esau would come "בוא" and attack "היכה" (32:9). Jacob's previous focus on his whole camp – his "עַה", "עַם" and "בּקר" (32:8), is now centered on his family – "אָם עַל־בָּנִים" (32:12). Zakovitch remarks that the phrase "בָּנִים מַפּי־יָבָא denotes incomparable brutality (Hos 10:14). Jacob's admission of his fear "בָּנִים מַפּי־יָבָא יַעַּקֶּב מְאָד נַיָּצֶר לְוֹי (32:12) corresponds with the narrator's description "נִיִּירָא יַעַקָּב מְאָד נַיָצֶר לְוֹי (32:8), although Jacob's own confession is more toned down.

Jacob divides his family into three groups (33:1b-3), upon seeing Esau coming with four hundred men (33:1a). Now Jacob sees the scene with his own eyes " וַּיִּשְׁא יַעְלֵּב עִּיבְּעֹם אַוּיִם אַיִּי יַנְיבְּעֹ מָאָוֹת אָישׁ (33:1) what he has heard earlier " וְאַרְבַּע־מַאָּוֹת אָישׁ עַמְּוֹ (32:7). No explicit reason is hereby given regarding Jacob's inner psychology, but Jacob's previous fear (32:8) can be inferred. The reason for arranging his family into three groups with the concubines in front and Rachel at the rear (33:2-3) is not explicit. This may reflect Jacob's intention to preserve his family, especially its most valuable members, namely Rachel and Joseph. Alternatively, it can be for presentation to Esau. The Previously, Jacob also orders a distance to be maintained between the four droves of gifts he sends Esau "וְרֵנְתַ תַּשִּׁימוֹ בֵּין עֵדֶר וֹבֶין עֵדֶר וֹבִין עֵדֶר וֹבִין עֵדֶר nost valuable members, or for esthetic and presentation purposes, or both.

¹⁶ Zakovitch, Jacob, 96.

¹⁷ Westermann, *Genesis 12-36*, 524–25; Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 298; Alter, *Genesis*, 184; Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 229. Westermann remarks that it "corresponds to the order of rank as in the court ceremonial".

¹⁸ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 299–300.

resort, pleading for favor in Jacob's eyes for the last time "לָמָה זָּה אֶּמְצָא־תַן בְּעִינֵי אֲדֹנֶי (33:15b). Bridge identifies the reply as an ambiguous off-record statement, a polite way of saying no, which Esau has to interpret and decide whether to accept or reject. ¹⁹ Jacob makes a strenuous effort to avoid any physical proximity with Esau, not even with some of his men. He finally succeeds in securing their separation, as Esau returns to Seir on the same day (33:16) and Jacob journeys to Succoth (33:17).

The endeavor to acquire the "favor in Esau's eyes" is complex and prolonged. On one hand, Jacob has to approach Esau physically and presentably, and offer him gifts. On the other hand, he has to ascertain a safe and complete separation at the end, protecting his family from any harm. His "fight" and "flight", at the same time drawing near and keeping a distance, begins in Mahanaim and culminates in their physical meeting and dialogue. The difficulty is increased by the obscurity of Esau's intention. Four hundred men represents a standard regiment or raiding party, ²⁰ or the size of militia heading to battle,²¹ but Jacob's messengers return unharmed.²² Although Esau greets Jacob warmly and passionately (33:4),²³ and employs friendly language (33:9), his refusal of Jacob's gifts (33:9) and subsequent insistence on travelling with Jacob (33:12, 15) may reflect an underlying intention to maintain control over his brother. Kodell suggests that Jacob is always wary of Esau's apparent generosity and forgiveness, and therefore ensures that the gifts neutralize any hostile intent, and avoids the company of his people.²⁴ Jacob's previous experience with Laban, who welcomes him warmly at first but later exploits him, may be the reason for Jacob's relentless effort to appease Esau and keep a distance from him, despite his friendly and accepting behavior. The "flight" is nevertheless successful, for Esau returns to Seir (33:16), just as Laban goes back his way (32:54).

¹⁹ Bridge, "The 'Slave' Is the 'Master," 274.

²⁰ Alter, Genesis, 178.

²¹ Zakovitch compares this number with David's men, which also numbers four hundred (1 Sa 22:2, 25:13, 30:10). Zakovitch, *Jacob*, 98.

²² Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 290.

²³ Esau runs towards Jacob "וֹלָרֵץ עֵשׁוּ לְקְרָאתוֹ", embraces him "וְיְחַבְּקֹהוּ", falls on his neck "וַיְּבְּלְּעִל־צַנְּאַרָן", falls on his neck "וַיִּבְלְּעִל־צַנְּאַרָן", kisses him "יִּשְׁקָהׁוּ", and weeps "יִּבְּבְּרִּוּ" (33:4). The run, embrace and kissing recalls Laban's reaction when Jacob first arrived Haran "יַּבְּלְּעִלְּר" (זְיָרֶץ לְקְרָאתוֹ וְיִסְבֶּּקְרֹאוֹ וְיִנְשֶּׁקְרְלוֹ וְיִנְשֶׁקְרְלוֹ וְיִנְשֶׁקְרְלוֹ וְיִנְשֶׁקְרְלוֹ בְּבֹר" (29:13), and the falling upon the neck "יַבְּלִּעִלְר" and weeping "בֹּבה" later appears in Joseph's reunion with Benjamin and Jacob (45:14, 46:29).

24 Jerome Kodell, "Jacob Wrestles with Esau (Gen 32:23–32)," Biblical Theology Bulletin 10, no. 2 (May 1, 1980): 67.

Divine Intervention

Divine appearances in the third subcycle varies from those in other cycles. Jacob receives no direct messages about his journey, but there are two theophanies – a brief account of a vision at Mahanaim (32:2-3), and a physical combat and dialogue with a divine being at Jabbok (32:25-33). They do not make indispensable contributions to the main plot, but present multiple linguistic and thematic links to other scenes in the Jacob Cycle. They are markers in the narrative, indicating a new stage in Jacob's meeting with Esau. Being places named by Jacob in the Transjordan, and places where theophanies remind Jacob of his past experiences and ensuing challenge, Mahanaim and Peniel both strengthen the connection between Jacob's journey and the divine. Another connection is created by Jacob's plea to the divine for deliverance (32:10-13).

The brief episode at Mahanaim appears disconnected and bewildering. Jacob is met by angels "נַיְּלְבֶּלִי מֵלְבֶּלִי (32:2b), and according to what he sees "נַיְּאָבֶר יַצְּלְבֵּל יִיְבֶּלְבֵּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבֹּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבֹּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבֹּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְבִּל יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּל יִב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּל יִב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּל יִב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּל יִב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִב יִיבְּלְב יִבְייב יִבְּלְב יִבְייב יִבְּלְב יִב יִיבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְייב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְייב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְלְב יִבְייב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִיבְּלְב יִבְיים יִּבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִבְּלְב יִבְּל יִבְיב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְּים יִּבְּלְב יִבְיב יִבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְּיִּבְּעִים יִּבְּלְב יִבְּיבְּבְע יִבְּלְב יִבְיב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּל יִבְּים יִבְּלְב יִבְּיבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְּים יִבּיבְּב יִבְּיב יִבְּלְב יִבְּיבְּב יִבְּים יִּבּלְב יִּבְּלְב יִבְּים יִּבְּל יִבְּיב יְבְּיבְּיב יִּבְּיִב יְּבְיב יִּבְּל יִבְּיים יִבְּיב יִּבְּל יִבְּיב יִבְּיבְּים יִּבְּיב יְבְּיבְּיב ייִבְּיים יִּבְּיב יְבְּיב יִבְּיים יִּבְּיב יִּיבְּים יִּבְּיב יִבְּיים יִּבְּים יִּבְּיב יִבְּיבְּיים יִבְּיים יִבְּיבְּיב ייבְיים יִּבְּיב יבְיים ייבּים יִבּיבְּיב ייבְּיבְיים יי

²⁵ Cornelis Houtman, "Jacob at Mahanaim: Some Remarks on Genesis XXXII 2-3," *Vetus Testamentum* 28, no. 1 (1978): 37–38. Fokkelman suggests that the terminologies convey a military overtone, reverberating with Esau's contingent of four hundred men. Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 198–99. ²⁶ Houtman, "Jacob at Mahanaim," 198–99.

leading up to Jacob's reunion with Esau. The episode of Mahanaim is also linguistically connected to subsequent scenes: Jacob sends messengers "מֵלְאָכִים" to Esau (32:4), divides his company into two camps "שְׁנֵי מְחֲנִוֹּת" (32:8-9), expresses gratitude regarding his current ownership of two camps "שְׁנֵי מְחֲנְוֹח" (32:11), spends the night in the camp " וְּהָוֹא בַּמַחֲנָה בּוָהָיּ בָּלִילָה־הַהָּוֹא בַּמַחֲנָה (32:22), and explains the camps of gifts "כֵּל־הַמַּחֲנָה בַּוָּה בַּוֹיִי (32:22), and explains the camps of gifts "בַּלִילָה־הַהָּוֹא בַּמַחֲנָה (33:8). Moreover, the final scene is one of "two camps" approaching each other: Esau and his four hundred men on one side, and Jacob's camp on the other. By its resemblance with Bethel, verbal linkages to subsequent scenes, and position in the narrative, Mahanaim serves as an anticipation of Jacob's impending journey.

The theophany at Peniel (32:23-33) consists of multiple unknowns: intention and logistics of crossing the Jabbok, identity of the assailant, reason for the wrestle, nature of Jacob's injury and victory, implications of the new name and blessing, and the significance of the whole event. Nevertheless, two pieces of information are highlighted: Jacob is separated from all his possessions, and is alone without any company "בְּיָבֶּיבְּי (32:25). Vrolijk points to the climatic effect of Jacob separating from offspring and wealth he has striven so hard to attain. Ross remarks that Jacob's objective of moving his family and possessions is irrelevant and unimportant, compared to his solitude, which the narrative strongly underscores. Savran identifies the intricate relation between the notion of separation and theophany: for multiple biblical characters, separation is a *mise-en-scène* for theophany, as the private, mystical, and extraordinary nature of encountering the divine is apparently antithetical to human company. Jacob's separation from his newly acquired wealth and family, and doing so at night, turns him back to his state of nocturnal solitude at Bethel.

Peniel contributes to the characterization of Jacob as a hero. McKay considers the crossing of Jabbok and the fight Jacob's rite of passage, which vindicate the hero and accredit him with the power of the supernatural opponent, making him invulnerable to

²⁷ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 231–32.

²⁸ Ross, "Studies in the Life of Jacob Part 2: Jacob at Jabbok, Israel at Peniel," 343.

²⁹ George W. Savran, *Encountering the Divine: Theophany in Biblical Narrative* (London: T & T Clark International, 2005), 14.

the human adversary Esau.³⁰ Anderson identifies the wrestle at Jabbok as an episode that highlights Jacob's character as a fighter, and this is underscored with his new name.³¹ Hendel points to the significance of a divine adversary, for "the greater the adversary, the greater the hero", and similar to Moses in the blood bridegroom episode (Ex 4:24-26), a "dimension of danger" between the divine and his "chosen hero" shapes the hero.³² The fight may also produce a positive psychological effect. McKenzie asserts that prevailing over a stronger opponent and extracting a blessing from him grants Jacob confidence regarding his confrontation with Esau.³³

Another possible function of Peniel is to highlight the fraternal struggle between Jacob and Esau by alluding to their previous contests. First, Peniel involves a one-to-one physical combat. A man wrestled with Jacob "נַּאָבֶק אֵישׁ עַּמִּי (32:25), and Jacob wrestled with him "נַּאָבֶק " (32:26). This is reminiscent of the struggle in the womb "נַּאָבֶק " (25:22). Both scenes employ rare verbs, hapax legomena "נַאבּק" and "נַאבּרִים". The verb "הַתרוצץ" carries the connotation of being intertwined, and "נַאבּק " מוֹ הַתרוצץ" kicking and shoving one another. Both scenes paint a similar picture of one-to-one entanglement and close combat. Second, the wrestling takes place at night until the breaking of day "נַיְּבֶרְה־לְּוֹ הַשְּׁלָי " (32:25), and the nocturnal timing is repeatedly emphasized in this episode by three allusions to rising of the sun: "עַּלֶה הַשֶּׁחַר" (32:25 and 27) and "נַיְבֶרְה־לְּוֹ הַשְּׁלֶשׁ" (32:32). The struggle in the womb (25:22) also takes place in the dark. Third, there is an involvement of the lower limb. The man touches Jacob's thigh "נְיָבֶר וֹ הַשֶּׁעַל בְּרְ-יֵבֶר וֹ הַשָּׁעַל בְּרְ-יֵבֶר וֹ הַשְּׁעַל בַּרְ-יֵבֶר וֹ הַשְּׁלַל בְּרִ-יֵבֶר וֹ אַלָּה בְּעָבֶר עַשֶּׁר " (32:26), while Jacob grabs Esau's heal "שְׁלָּה בְּעָבֶר עַשֶּׁר יִבְּרְ יִעָּלֶר בְּתָּרְ יִעָלְר בְּתָלְר יִעֶלְּר בְּתָּרְ יִעָּלְר בְּתָלְר יִעֶלֶר בְּתָרְי יִנְלִל (32:26), but Jacob's thigh is strained "לִי וֹ מִלְּי בְּתָּרְר יִעָּלְר בְּתָּרְר יִעָּלֶר בְּתָלְר יִעֶלְר בְּתָר יִעָלְר בְּתָלְר יִעָּלֶר בְתָלְר יִעָלְר בְּתָר יִנְרָל עִּתְר יִעָּלְר יִעָּלְר בְּתָלְר יִעָּלְר בְתָּלְר יִעָּלְר בְּתָלְר יִעָּלְר בְּתָלְר יִעָּלְר בְתָלְר יִעָּלְר בְתָּלְר יִעָּלְר בְתִלְר יִעָּלְר בְתַלְר יִעָּלְר בִּתְרָר יִעָּלְר בְתָּלְר בְתָּלְר יִעָּלְר בְתָּלְר יִעָּלְר בְתִּר יִעָּלְר בְתִּלְר בְתִּל בְּתְר יִנְר בְּתְר בְּתְר יִעָּתְר בְעִלֶּר בְתָּלְר בְתָּלְר בְתָּל עִלְר בְּתְר יִנְלְר בְּתְר בְּתָר בְּתְר יִבְּתְר בְּתָּל בְתְר בְּתָּלְר בְתָּלְר בְתָּת בְּתְר בְתִּר בְתַלְר בְתִּלְר בְתַלְר בְתָּר יִעָּלְר בְתָּר

³⁰ Heather A. McKay, "Jacob Makes It Across the Jabbok: An Attempt to Solve the Success/Failure Ambivalence in Israel's Self-Consciousness," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 12, no. 38 (June 1, 1987): 3–13. Kodell considers the wrestling a symbol of character maturity and moral development. Kodell, "Jacob Wrestles with Esau (Gen 32:23–32)," 68. A character change is not evident from the text, however.

³¹ Bradford A. Anderson, "The Intersection of the Human and the Divine in Genesis 32–33," *Zeitschrift Für Die Alttestamentliche Wissenschaft* 128, no. 1 (2016): 32.

³² Hendel, The Epic of the Patriarch, 101–3, 105, 109.

³³ McKenzie, "You Have Prevailed," 227.

³⁴ Ludwig Köhler et al., eds., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, vol. 1 (Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000), 9.

³⁵ Köhler et al., The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament, 2000, 3:1286.

a limp "יַלְיָרְלָּהְיִרְיִרְלִירְיִרְלִירְיִרְלִירְיִרְלִּיִּרְיִרְעִּרְיִּרְיִרְעִּרְיִרְעִּרִיִּרְיִתְעִם־אֲלְהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהֶים וְעִם־אֲלָהֶים וְעִם־אֲלָהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהָים וְעִם־אֲלָהִים וְעִם־אֲלָהִייִּתְ (32:29), but the man has the power to name and bless Jacob and to conceal his own name: "יַּיְרְאֵל לְיִאָרְר עִוֹדֹ שְׁתָּלְּבְּי אִם יֹנִיבְרָהְ אֹתָוֹ שָׁם וֹנְבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שֵׁם וֹנִבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שַׁם וֹנִבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שֵׁם וֹנִבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שֵׁם וֹנִבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שָׁם וֹנִבְרְר אֹתְוֹ שְׁם וֹנִבְרְר אֹתְוֹ שְׁם וֹנִבְרְר אֹתְוֹ שְׁם וֹנִבְּרְר אֹתְוֹ שְׁם וֹנִבְרְר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַּבְיר אַתְּלְּבְּי בְּיִבְּרְ אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַּךְ בִּיְבְּרְ אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַּר בְּיִבְּרְ אֹתְוֹ שְׁם וֹנִבְרָךְ אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַּבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁבִי וְעַבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתִּבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַּבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַבְּר אֹתְוֹ שְׁתַבְּר אַתְוֹ שְׁבְּבְּר אַתְוֹ שְׁבְּבְּר אַתְּרְ עִּיְבְּיִּבְּרְ אַתְּי עִּבְּבְּר אַתְוֹ שְׁבְּבְּיתְ עִם־בְּתְּבְייִי עִם הְעִּבְּרְ עִבּרְיִּ אַתְּי עִם בְּתְּבְּי עִבְּבְּבְיוֹ עִבְּבְּרְיִי עִם בְּתְּבְיִי עִם בְּתְוֹיִי עִם בְּתְוֹיִי עִם בְּתְוֹי עִם בְּתְּבְיִי עִם בְּתִּיְיִי עִם בְּתִּבְיי שִם הְתִּיִי בְּתִבּיי מִם הְּתִּבְייִי שִׁם וְתִּבְּיִי בְּיִבְּיִי עִם בְּתִּבְיי עִם בְּתִּבְייִי עִם בּתִּבְייִי יִּיבְּבְיי בּיִבְּיִי עִם בְּתִּבְייִי עִם בּיִבְלְבִי עִבְּבְּבְיִי עִבְּבְּבְיוֹי בְּיִבְּיִי עִם בּיִבְיִיְיִי עִם בְּיִבְיִי עִּבְּבְייִי עִבְּבְּבְיי עִבְּבְּבְיי עִבְּבְיּי עִבְּיבְּי עִבְּבְּבְּבְיבְיי עִבְּיבְיי עִבְּיבְייִי עִבְּיי עִבְּבְּבְיּי עִבְּבְּבְיי עִבְּבְּבְייִי עִבְּיִי עִבְּבְּבְייִבְּייִי עִבְיבְּבְּיִי עִבְּבְּבְיּבְייִבְייִבְּי עִבְּבְיבְיבְיי עִבְּבְּבְיבְייִבְיי עִבְּבְיבְייִבְיי עִבְּבְיבְייִבְיי עִבְּבְּבְיבְייִי עִבְּבְּבְייִבְייִי עִבְּבְּבְיּבְיבְייִבְיְיִבְּיִי עִבְּבְּבְיבְיבְייְבְּיִבְייִבְייְבְייִבְייְבְייִבְיְיבְייִבְייְבְיּבְייִבְ

There are faint allusions to the divine's role in fertility and wealth. Jacob attributes his children to being divinely granted "קַּיְבֶּקְ אֱלְהִים אֲשֶׁר־חָבָן אֱלֶהִים אָשֶׁר־חָבָן אֱלֶהִים אָשֶׁר־חָבָן אֱלֶהִים וְבְי יָשׁ־לִי־" (33:5). He makes another similar acknowledgement of divinely given wealth "בְּי־חַבָּנִי אֱלֹהִים וְבְי יָשׁ־לִי־" (33:11). Jacob's entreaty expresses his gratitude of God's "הְסָדִים" and "הַסָּדִים" that allow him to grow from one person to two camps (32:11).

³⁶ Stanley Gevirtz, "Of Patriarchs and Puns: Joseph at the Fountain, Jacob at the Ford," *Hebrew Union College Annual* 46 (1975): 51; Fokkelman, *Narrative Art in Genesis*, 210; McKenzie, "You Have Prevailed," 226.

Fertility and Wealth

In the third subcycle, Jacob's wealth and fertile family is repeatedly emphasized. Jacob charges his messengers to mention he has "אָבֶד וְשִׁפְחָה", "יְשֶׁרָ", "יְשִׂרָ", "מְלִים" and "צְּאֹן" (32:6). Jacob's two camps include "וֹהָשֶׁר־אָהֹוֹ", "הָעֶם אֲשֶׁר־אָהֹוֹ" (32:8). This concurs and reverberates with the earlier list of Jacob's possessions acquired in Haran, which includes "וְמַבְּלִים", "יְצָאוֹן רַבּוֹח" (30:43). Jacob acknowledges he has gained his wealth in the past twenty years "וְשַׁהָּה הָּיֶיתִי לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת מַחְנְוֹת לַשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לַשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לַשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנְוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִית לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מִּחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִית לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִי מַחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מִחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מְחָנִוֹת לִיתִּיִּים לִשְׁנִית לִשְׁנֵים מִחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מְחָנִוֹת לִשְׁנֵי מַחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מִחְנִוֹת לִשְׁנִים מִחְנִית לִשְׁנִים מִחְנִוֹת לִישְׁנִים מִחְנִית לִשְׁנִים מְחָנִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית לִישְׁנִים מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּחְנִית מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּית מִינִית לִּישְׁנִים מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּים מִינִית לִישְׁנִים מִּיִּית יִייִּים מִּיִית לִּישְׁנִים מִּים מִּיִים מִינִים מִּיִּים מִּיִים מִינִים מִּיִים מִּיִים מִּיִּים מִּיִּיִים מִּיִּים מִּיִּים מִּיִּים מִּיִּים מִּיִּים מִּיִּיִים מִּיִּים מִינִייִים מִינִים מִּיִים מִּיִים מִינִייִים מִּיִים מִינִים מִּיִּים מִּיִים מִּיִים מִיי

The most impressive list is the four droves of gifts Jacob sends Esau (32:14-15): 200 "מָרָים" and 20 "רְהַלִּים" and 20 "רְהַלִּים" and 20 "פְּרָוֹת", 40 "חָלִים" and 10 "פְּרָוֹת", 200 "אָלִים". For each type of livestock, the numbers of females are double, four times, or twenty times the number of males. This vaguely reflects the male to female ratio in Jacob's marriage, namely one paterfamilias, two wives and four mothers. The enormous quantity of animals also echoes the large number of children and servants in Jacob's family.

At Jabbok, Jacob moves his whole family "יְלַבֶּרוֹ (אָת־אַחָדְ יִשְׁרָר וֹאָרִדִּיִוֹ (אַנִיבָּר אָת־אָשֶׁר־לוֹי (32:23) and all his possessions "יְלַבֵּרוֹ (32:24) across the river. The expressions highlight the quantity of Jacob's hard-earned wealth and the size of Jacob's precious family. The picture of crossing a body of water is reminiscent of crossing the Euphrates earlier, where a similar phrase "יְלֵּרְבְּשֶׁר־לֹוֹי is employed to describe Jacob fleeing Haran and crossing the river with all his possessions (32:21). The enormous entourage that crosses the Euphrates also includes Jacob's sons and wives "וַיְשֵּׁא אָת־בָּנִינוֹ אָשֶׁר רָבָשׁ אֶת־בָּנִינוֹ (31:17), and all of his possessions אַתרבָּלִירְבָשׁוֹ אַלִּרְבָשׁׁוֹ אָשֶׁר רָבָשׁ (31:18). Jacob's dialogue with Esau repeatedly mentions their respective wealth. Esau indicates that he has abundant possessions "יָשׁ־לִי רֵבשׁׁ (33:9), while Jacob claims to have everything "יֻשׁ־לִי בָּנְיׁ (33:11). Their respective wealth is recognized as the cause of their separation in toledot Esau following the Jacob Cycle "בְּהָבֶּהְ מִבְּנִי מְבָּנִים לֵשֵׁאַת מְּבָּנִ מְקְנֵים (36:7). Esau has wives, sons, daughters, people of his household "בִיחֹי" (23:16) מְלֶבָה ", cattle "בַּהָמֵלֹּוֹי", animals "בַּהָמֵלֹּוֹי", animals "בַּהָמֵלֹּוֹי", animals "בַּהָמֵלֹוֹי ", cattle "בַּהָמֵלֹוֹי ", cattle "בַּהַמֵּלֹוֹי ", animals "בַּהַמֵּלֹוֹי ", animals "בַּהַמֵּלֹוֹי ", cattle "בַּהַמֵּלֹוֹי ", animals "בַּהַמֵּלֹוּי ", cattle "בַּהַבָּרִי ", animals "בַּהַמֵּלוֹי ", cattle "בַּהַבָּרְיִבְּיִבְּרִי בַּהַשִּׁרָבִי ", cattle "בַּבְּרָּרִי בַּבְּרָּרִי ", animals "בַּהַרִּרִי ".

and acquired possessions "בָּל־קְנְיָנֹוֹ אֲשֶׁר רָכֵשׁ" (36:6). The same phrase describing Esau's possessions "קְנְיַנֹוֹ אֲשֶׁר רְכַשׁ" (36:6) is also used to describe Jacob's riches gained in Paddan-Aram as he returns to Canaan (31:18).

Vrolijk observes that it is precisely Jacob's abundant wealth that compels him to move with caution and face Esau, just as his massive entourage limits his travelling speed earlier, and allows Laban to overtake him, forcing Jacob to confront his opponent and reach a resolution.³⁷ Apart from producing logistical challenges and thus forcing Jacob to confront his opponents, wealth also assumes a central role in Jacob's dealings with his antagonists. It is an object of contention in opposite ways: Laban and Jacob fights for ownership of the same possessions, while Esau and Jacob urge one another to take their possessions or keep it for themselves, both claiming to having sufficient wealth.

Events in the Transjordan repeatedly hark back and recall Jacob's acquisition of wealth and the formation of his large family in Haran. The final settlement in Succoth allows Jacob's young family and flocks to settle, as Jacob builds a house "נַבֶּבֶ לְוֹ בֵּיֵת", and also booths for his livestock "וֹלְמֶקְנֶהוּ עֲשֵׂה מָבֹּת" (33:17).

Female Characters

In the third subcycle, female characters only assume passive roles. They are voiceless, and their thoughts and emotions are concealed. The women are not separated from their children, and the four mothers and the eleven children form a collective group. They simply represent what Jacob has acquired in Haran, and Jacob repeatedly strives to protect them from Esau.

The women and children are sent across the Jabbok by Jacob together with all of Jacob's possessions (32:23-24). The narrator particularly mentions the presence of the two wives, two maidservants, and eleven children "נַּיֵּקְה שָׁמָר יָּשָׁר יָּשָׁר יִּלְדֵיוּ (אָת־שְׁתָּי נְשָׁיר יָּשֶׂר יִּלְדֵיוּ (32:23). They are probably also divided into two camps by Jacob earlier,

-

³⁷ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 220.

although they are not distinguished from the rest of Jacob's people "הָּמֶם אֲשֶׁר־אָתֹּוֹ" (32:8), and are mentioned together with the animals "וְאָת־הַבָּקֵר וְהַגְּמֵלֵים" (32:8). Subsequently, the mothers and children are divided and categorized according to their value in Jacob's eyes, the servants with their children in front, followed by Leah with her children, and then Rachel with Joseph at the rear (33:1-2). Their only action is coming forward and bowing themselves to Esau in three groups (33:6-7), following and mirroring the action of Jacob in front (33:3). Although Leah and Rachel are repeatedly mentioned, they always appear with their children, and almost always with Jacob's servants and flocks. They are portrayed as Jacob's property, members of Jacob's household, albeit enjoying different status and value.

Jacob's children are a concern in his flight from Esau. Esau almost immediately notices the mothers and children "נַיָּרָא אֶת־הַנָּשִׁיםׂ וְאֶת־הַיָּלָדִים' (33:5), among the flocks and male and female servants (30:43, 31:18, 32:6, 8), and enquires about their identity "מְיִּהְ לֵּהְ עֵּהְ (33:5). Jacob introduces the women and children as the result of divine favor "מָרָהָי מְנָּרְ אֶלְהִים אָת־עְרָבָּדְּ (33:5). Jacob, however, strives to protect them from Esau. He specifically prays for divine protection of the "mothers with children" (שְּבֶּרָי אָהַי מָלָּרִ עָשֵׁר" (32:12). Jacob's young children are the reason he gives for refusing to travel with Esau. His children are tender "לָרֵגֶל הַיִּלְדִים רַבִּים" (33:13), and Jacob offers to lead on gently according to their pace "לָרֵגֶל הַיִּלְדִים רַבִּים" (33:14). Frolov asserts that Jacob has not protected his women and children, as he suddenly disappears across the Jabbok leaving them without their protector. This is not evident from the text, however.

Transaction and Deception

The major transaction in the third subcycle is Jacob "buying" the favor in Esau's eyes, first with gifts, second with direct persuasion, and third with referential language and actions of deference. In their lengthy negotiation, Jacob and Esau do not express

³⁸ Serge Frolov, "The Other Side of the Jabbok: Genesis 32 as a Fiasco of Patriarchy," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 25, no. 91 (December 1, 2000): 41–59.

First, Jacob sends massive quantity of gifts (32:14-22), and repeatedly and explicitly expresses that he hopes to find favor in Esau's eyes (32:6; 33:8, 10, 15). The keyword "הן" not only frames the brothers' conversation regarding the gift (33:5, 11), but also the whole subcycle, from the first preparation to meet Esau (32:6) to the end of their conversation before their separation (33:15).

The second tactic is direct, effective and persistent persuasion. Jacob repeatedly expresses his intention and request to gain the favor in Esau's eyes (33:8, 10, 15). Comparing Esau with the divine through the four-fold repetition of the root "הנן" (33:5, 8, 10, 11) significantly contributes to his persuasion. Jacob's final appeal in requesting their separation also employs the magic phrase of requesting favor in Esau's eyes. When Jacob's initial proposal of following Esau slowly according to the pace of his weak young children and flocks is ineffective (33:15), Jacob resorts to pleading for Esau's favor "לָמָה לָּה אֶּמְצָא־הַן בְּעֵינֵי אֲדֹנְי" (33:15), which proves to be successful. Jacob also urges ("פֿצר") Esau to receive his gifts (33:11).

The third tactic involves employment of referential language and actions of deference. The narrator and Jacob's messengers both call Esau Jacob's brother – "עָשֶׁי (32:4), "אָחֵיוּ (32:4), "אָחֵיוּ (32:7). Esau calls Jacob "אָחִייּ" (33:9), which is an "affectionate term". 39 Jacob, however, repeatedly addresses Esau as "אַדון" (32:5, 6, 19; 33:8, 13, 14, 15) and himself as "עבד" (32:19, 21; 33:5, 14). Jacob never addresses Esau as "brother". 40 Bar-Efrat remarks that Jacob addressing his brother as "lord" and himself as "servant" is not typical of siblings, who usually employ the terms "my brother" or "my sister", but the polite speech expresses his guilt and desire to appease, not unlike Aaron's language to Moses after the golden calf incident (Ex 32:22). 41 Bridge posits that Jacob

³⁹ Alter, Genesis, 185.

⁴⁰ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 253.

⁴¹ Bar-Efrat, *Narrative Art in the Bible*, 67.

employs polite language and deferential actions to flatter Esau and indirectly persuade him to relinquish revenge.⁴²

The two dialogues between the brothers (33:5-11, 12-15) echo the flock breeding agreement with Laban (30:25-34), in which requests and counteroffers are exchanged indirectly. In Haran, Jacob fights against Laban for property ownership and fair wages, and wealth is the object of contention. In the Transjordan, however, Jacob pushes Esau to accept his wealth and grant him "in" in return.

Succoth and Seir

The central issue of the third subcycle is the preservation of Jacob's large and young family. The text repeatedly emphasizes Jacob enormous wealth, which he uses to "purchase" Esau's favor, in addition to employing tactics of persuasion and referential language. Successful appeasement of Esau, and avoiding traveling to Seir, protect Jacob's women and children from harm. Naming of places and various allusions to previous theophanies implicitly point to divine guidance in Jacob's current journey through the Transjordan. Eventual arrival in Succoth allows Jacob's large young family to remain safe and secure, to eventually settle down in houses and booths, to rest and recuperate, and to prepare for settlement in Canaan.

-

⁴² Bridge, "The 'Slave' Is the 'Master."

Subcycle Four (33:18-35:29) From the Outskirts of Shechem to the Ancestral Home in Hebron

The fourth subcycle takes place in Canaan, the Cisjordan, where Jacob is confronted with a dilemma whether to fight against the local inhabitants. His sons ultimately undertake the fighting on his behalf, for the sake of their sister, employing deceit in the process, and giving the family vast amounts of wealth. Dinah the daughter becomes the active female character, while the exit of several other women marks the end of an era in Jacob's life. The divine once again directs Jacob's itinerary, and Jacob's household undertakes a journey of consecration, and heads towards their ancestral home.

Structure of the Subcycle

Boundaries

This research marks the beginning of the fourth subcycle as Jacob's arrival in Shechem "עַיָר שְׁלֶּם" (33:18). First, a possible time gap between Succoth and Shechem supports a demarcation between 33:17 and 33:18. Jacob's children are still frail when they arrive Succoth, but must be of a significant age in the Dinah episode, and Westermann and Sarna both point out a considerable time gap between 33:20 and 34:1.¹ The children, however, can also grow up in Succoth, and the building of houses and booths (33:17) support the idea of a prolonged stay. Wenham similarly suggests that an extended time of settlement takes place in Succoth.² Second, the geographical location Shechem and the characters "בְּנֵי־חֲמֶוֹר" (33:19) present a fitting and corresponding backdrop to the Dinah episode (34:1-31). Third, Shechem is in the Cisjordan " עִיר שְׁלֶּם" (33:18). The issue of Jacob's return to Canaan is continually addressed until Isaac's death at end of the whole subcycle (35:29), so the land purchase " יַבְּיֵרְ מִבְּיַרֵּן

¹ Claus Westermann, *Genesis 12-36*, trans. John J. Scullion (Minneapolis: Augsburg Pub. House, 1985), 537; Nahum M. Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis* (Philadelphia: JPS, 1989), 233

² Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 300.

קֹלָקֶת הַשָּׁבָּ" (33:19) and altar building "וַצָּב־שָׁם מְזְבֶּם" (33:20) in Shechem constitute a fitting introduction to an extended process of homecoming. The altar at Shechem and its name "אָל "אָלהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל" (33:20) also reverberate with the altar at Bethel, also named "אָל "(35:7). The building of altars reflects the establishment of a family religion and the worship of an ancestral deity. The participation of Jacob's family is a central theme in the fourth subcycle. The altars in Shechem and Bethel also echo Abraham's altars "מַיְבַּה" in these two places (12:6-8). Moreover, the report of Jacob's itinerary "מִיְבָּה "יַשְּלֶּב...עִיר שְׁלֶּם (33:18) corresponds to the beginning of subcycle two (29:1) and three (32:2), both of which reports Jacob's arrival or departure, as thus serves as a more appropriate beginning to a subcycle.

The fourth subcycle ends with Jacob's final stop at Mamre, where Isaac dies and is buried by Esau and Jacob (35:29).

Shape and Main Plot

The fourth subcycle consists of several episodes. The settlement in Shechem (33:18-20) is a summary of Jacob's activities in the area. It is the backdrop to the succeeding Dinah episode (34:1-31), a detailed story of bargains and conflicts, which involves dialogues and multiple scenes. It constitutes another "fight and flight". The "flight" from Shechem, which is actually a divine call to move to Bethel, begins the next episode.

Jacob and his family consecrate themselves (35:2-4) and journey to Bethel (35:5-6) upon divine command (35:1). At Bethel, Jacob builds an altar (35:7), receives another theophany (35:9-13), and performs further ritualistic actions (35:14-15). The two accounts of theophany-followed-by-human response (35:1, 2-7 and 35:9-13, 14-15) are separated by a brief report of the death and burial of Deborah (35:8).

Ephrath (35:16-20) and Migdal Eder (35:21-26) are intermediate stops through which Jacob travels from Bethel to his father's house in Mamre. Rachel's death and the

³ Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," 285–86.

birth of Benjamin (35:16-20) takes place in Ephrath, and in Migdal Eder Reuben sleeps with Bilhah (35:21-22a). This is followed by the complete list of Jacob's children, arranged according to their birth order and respective mothers (35:22b-26).

Mamre (also known as Kiryath-Arba and Hebron) is the final stop. Jacob returns to Isaac (35:27), who dies at an old age and is buried by his twin sons (35:28-29).

The establishment of Jacob's household is demonstrated the above events: the family's identity is confronted in Shechem (33:18-34:31); the family is consecrated in the journey to Bethel (35:1-15); Ephrath (35:16-20) and Migdal Eder (35:21-26) marks the cessation of Jacob's fertility; Mamre marks the complete shift in generation (35:27-29).

Recurrent Themes

Geographical Relocation

Shechem marks Jacob's return to his homeland. The narrator specifically mentions Shechem's location in Canaan "נְצָלֶר שְׁעֶּלֶם אֲשֶׁר שְׁבֶּלֶם אֲשֶׁר בְּצָלֶר שְׁלֵם אֲשֶׁר בְּצָלֶר שְׁלֵם אֲשֶׁר (33:18), and the two-fold repetition of the verb "בוא" underscores Jacob's homecoming. The verb "מולדות" (33:18) also mirrors its antonym "צא" (28:10) describing Jacob departure from Beersheba. Jacob's arrival fulfills multiple earlier anticipations of returning to the land, to his "בית אב" and "מולדת" Rebekah's plan to bring him back "בִית אב" (27:43-45), the promise at Bethel "מולדת אֶלֶר הָאָדְאָה הַגָּאֹר הָאָדְאָה הַגָּאֹר הַאָרָץ אָבוֹתֶיךּ וּלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ אִרץ אָבוֹתֶיךּ וּלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּךְ (30:25), the divine command to return to his "מְלִרְאָרְץ אָבוֹתֶי וְלְאַרְצֶי" (31:13), the narrator's account of Jacob leaving Paddan-Aram for Canaan "בְּלֶרְ נְבָסֶבְּתָּ אָבִי אַבְיִ אָבִי אַבְי אָבָי אַבְי אַבְי וֹ אַרְצָה לְבִית (31:18), Laban's acknowledgement of Jacob's homesickness "שָׁבַ וּלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְבִי וֹלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹלְמוֹלְלְתָב וֹלְצִב וֹלְמוֹלְלְתָב וֹנִי (31:18), wier בֹלְבִיבְּב וּלְמוֹלְדְתָּב וֹנִי (32:10).

In Shechem, Jacob purchases land (33:19) and builds an altar "מְּלְבֶּׁה" (33:20). As patriarchal altars do not require land purchase, Jacob's land purchase expresses the

-

⁴ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 231.

resolve to permanently settle in the land and to inherit it.⁵ In general, altars mark the introduction of the worship of a particular god in a new land, or signify the territory of a deity.⁶ The name of the altar at Shechem "אָל אֱלֹהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל (33:20) indicates that Jacob has accepted his new name,⁷ and acknowledges this God as his descendants' God.⁸ The land purchase, the altar and its naming all point to Jacob's acknowledgement of his God and his land during his first stop in the Cisjordan.

Shechem is also the battle ground of the "fight and flight" pattern. Jacob's family is confronted with the thorny issue of assimilation and intermarriage (34:1-31). Jacob's family is able to preserve their identity, gain massive wealth, and leave the area in safety.

The place name Bethel appears seven times in just sixteen verses (35:1-16): the divine commands the movement (35:1), Jacob relays the command to his family (35:3), the actual arrival occurs (35:6), Jacob calls the place "El-bethel" (35:7), Deborah is buried in Bethel (35:8), Jacob names the place Bethel (35:15), and the family leaves Bethel (35:16).

One significant feature of the Bethel episode is the participation of Jacob's family. Upon receiving the divine command (35:1), Jacob immediately charges his family, "הָסְרוּ אֶת־אֱלֹהֵי הַּנְּכֶר אֲשֶׁר בְּתֹכְּכֶׁם וְהָטַהְרֹּוּ וְהַחֲלִיפוּ שֹׁמְלֹתֵיכֶם" (35:2). Rendsburg notes that washing and changing of clothes before returning home or upon returning home is a feature of the homecoming motif in ancient Near East and Mediterranean epic literature. The homecoming thus involves Jacob's whole household. Jacob's family receives instructions "וְיָשִׁר שָׁמֶּר יַשְלֵב אֶל־בֵּיתֹוּ וְאֶל כָּל־הָשֶׁר עַמְּוֹי (35:2), performs a series of purification rituals (35:2,4), leaves Shechem "וְיָּשֶׁער שְׁמֶר יִנְיִלְבֹּ אַלִּיבְיתֹוֹ וְאֶל כָּל־הָעֶם" (35:5), arrives in Bethel "נִיבָּא יַעֲלְב... הָוֹא וְכָל־הָעֶם" (35:6), and departs from Bethel "וְיִּסְעוּ מְבֵּית אֵׁלִר" (35:16).

Another significance is the return to a previous location of theophany. The former visit to Bethel is alluded to multiple times, by the divine (35;1), Jacob (35:3), and the narrator (35:7). In both instances, Jacob receives a theophany (28:13-15, 35:9-13), erects a pillar (28: 18, 22; 35:14), and names the place (28:19; 35:15). Active participation of

⁵ Sarna, 232

⁶ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 44, 67.

⁷ Fokkelman, Narrative Art in Genesis, 230.

⁸ Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 30.

⁹ Gary A. Rendsburg, "Notes on Genesis XXXV," Vetus Testamentum 34, no. 3 (1984): 361–66.

the whole family in this second visit demonstrates the renewal of promises to include Jacob's seed.¹⁰

Ephrath (35:16-20) and Migdal Eder (35: 21-26) can be grouped together as the third geographical location, which features internal family matters. The death of Rachel, the birth of Benjamin and Reuben's act of incest are indeed insignificant events with regard to the main plot. The account of Reuben sleeping with Bilhah is only reported briefly "ניַלָּךְ רָאוּבֶּׁן וַיִּשְׁבֶּׁב אָת־בָּלְהָהֹ פִּילגִשׁ אַבֵּיו וַיִּשְׁמֵע יִשְׂרָאֵל" (35:22), and the details are obscure. Kugel observes multiple unknowns: the timing (whether it happens before or during Jacob's trip to Hebron), the circumstances (Bilhah's role and whether she is a willing accomplice), the consequences (Reuben's and Bilhah's punishment), and the implications (whether the list of Jacob's children immediately following implies Jacob's decision to stop having more children). 11 The two events, however, carries thematic significance. The complete list of Jacob's children (35:22b-26), which immediately follows, indicate that Jacob bears no more children, and the child-bearing stage of his life has ended. The mention of sons born in Paddan-Aram "אֵלָה בָנִי יַעַלֶּב אָשֵׁר יִלָּד־לָוֹ בָּפַדָּן אַרַם" (35:26) is inaccurate, as Benjamin is born in Canaan. 12 This summary is therefore more thematic than factual. It marks the termination of an era and a shift in generation, which is a prominent notion in the fourth subcycle.

Mamre is Jacob's final stop, where Jacob returns to Isaac "וַיָּבֶאׁ יֵעֲקֹב' אֶל־יִצְחֶק אָבֹייו" (35:27). Their reunion does not involve embracing, weeping, dialogues or deathbed blessings. Mamre (Kiryat Arba, Hebron) plays no role in the Jacob narrative, but is the place where Abraham and Isaac have sojourned "אָשֶׁר־גַּר־שָׁם אַבְרָהֶם וְיִצְחֶק וְיִצְחֶק וְיִצְחֶק וֹיִצְחֶק וֹיִנְמֶח אַבְרָהָם וֹיִנְיִמְתֹ וֹיִצְחֶק וַיִּבְּחָ וֹיִצְחֶק וַיִּבְּחָ וֹיִנְיִמְתֹ וְיִבְּחָ וֹיִבְּחָ וְיִצְחֶק וְיִנְיִמְתֹ וְיִצְחֶק וְיִבְּמִי יִמֶים" (35:28), and burial by Esau and

¹⁰ Shubert Spero, "Jacob's Growing Understanding of His Experience at Beth-El," *Jewish Bible Quarterly* 26, no. 4 (1998): 213–14.

¹¹ James L. Kugel, *The Ladder of Jacob: Ancient Interpretations of the Biblical Story of Jacob and His Children* (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2006), 83, 91, 93, 97, 106–7.

¹² Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 240.

¹³ Previous references to the place include Abraham building an altar (13:18), Abraham receiving a theophany (18:1), Abraham buying burial ground for Sarah and burying her (23:2, 17, 19), and Abraham's burial (25:9).

Jacob "וַיִּקְבְּרָוּ אֹתוֹ עֵשָׁו וְיַעֲקֹב בָּנֵיו" (35:29), are verbally reminiscent of Abraham's death "וַיִּגְקֹב בָּנִיין (25:8), and burial by Isaac and Ishmael "וַיִּגְקֹר וְיִשְׁמָעֵאל בָּנִיו" (25:9).

Fight and Flight

The fourth subcycle features one episode of "fight and flight". After Shechem's humiliation of Dinah "יַקָּה וֹיִשְׁבֶּב אֹתָה וַיִּשְבָּה (34:2), Hamor and Shechem propose intermarriage and business cooperation between the two families (34: 6, 8-12). Jacob can agree, which allows settlement in the land and promises prosperity, but threatens loss of identity. He may reject, which may protect his family's bloodline and honor, but jeopardizes his safety and prosperity. Jacob freezes, while his sons opt for deception and a surprise attack.

The fight is triggered by a female character, Jacob's daughter, who goes out to see the daughters of the land. The designation "בְּנִוֹת הָאָרֶץ" (34:1) is reminiscent of Esau's Hittite wives: "בְּנִוֹת הָאָרֶץ" (27:46) and "בְּנָוֹת כְּנֵעֵן" (28:1, 6, 8). Dinah becomes the object of Shechem's four actions: "מעינה", "מעינה", מעינה", and "עינה". The verb "עינה" points to the social-juridical debasement of a women and by inference the men related to her, consequently affecting the whole society. Sarna notes that the three verbs of increasing severity "מְבַרַב-עִינַה" underscore the brutality of the assault. Je Jacob and Dinah's brothers perceive the action as "מְבַרַב (34:5, 13, 27). Defilement of a woman making her unfit for marriage is understandably a crime of far-reaching consequences. The brothers refer to the act as "בְּבָרֶה" (34:7), which denotes extreme acts of unruliness and disorder, utterly senseless and deplorable actions that violate boundaries between clans and collapse relationships. The brothers also reckon marrying their sister to an

¹⁴ Sarna remarks that the phrase "בְּנְוֹת הָאֶּרֶץ" carries undertones of disapproval. Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 233.

¹⁵ Ellen J. van Wolde, "Does 'innâ Denote Rape? A Semantic Analysis of a Controversial Word," *Vetus Testamentum* 52, no. 4 (2002): 542–44.

¹⁶ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 234.

¹⁷ Anthony Phillips, "Nebalah: A Term for Serious Disorderly and Unruly Conduct," *Vetus Testamentum* 25, no. 2 (1975): 237–38, 41.

uncircumcised man a "הרפה" (34:14), disgrace and shame making one liable to criticism and ridicule. As Shechem is not from the same political, ethnic and religious entity, such union resembles prostitution. To a group like the Jacobites, who relies on proper sexual behavior to preserve their identity, purity, longevity, internal bonding, and group obligation, these cohesive ideals are violated and threatened by sexual behaviors that cross group boundaries. Shechem's defilement of Dinah is therefore a serious threat to their honor and identity.

The brothers undertake the fighting. First, they respond with emotions. They feel "התעצב" (34:7) – "deeply worried and hurt". The verb implies that an intervention must follow. Alter remarks that the rare employment of free indirect discourse " בְּי־נְבֶּלֶּה עָשֶׂה (34:7) עַרְיִּבֶּלְב וְבָן לְא יֵעֲשֶׂה (34:7) underscores the brothers' rage. The property of the

Second, the brothers take charge of the negotiation. Hamor originally arrives to speak to Jacob "וְּבֶּרְ אָלִיבְי אֶלֵה אָלִירְ אֲבֶר אָרִבּר אָתְּה (34:6), but begins to address the whole group "נְיִדְבֶּר הָמָוֹר אָבֶר (34:8) as the sons return (34:7). The brothers reply Shechem and Hamor "וְיִדְבֶּר הָמָוֹר אָבֶר" (34:8) "(בִּצְלֹּר בְּרִי־יַצְלְּב אֶת־שְׁלֶם וְאֶת־חֲמָוֹר אָבֶיוּ (34:13), while Jacob stays silent "הָמַרִלּשׁ יַצְלְּב עַד־בֹּאָם" (34:5). They decide whom their sister can marry "לְצְשׁוֹת הַדְּבֵר הַּזֶּה לָתַת אֶת־אֲחֹתֵנוּ לְאִישׁ אֲשֶׁר־לְוֹ עַרְלֵה (34:14), and how the two people groups should interact (34:16). Their approach is business-like, with an orderly flow of logic and clear expression of their justification, conditions and offers. They begin by setting their standard, that an uncircumcised man is unacceptable "בִּי־תֶּרְבֶּה הָוֹא לְנֵה הָּוֹא לְנֵה הָּוֹא לְנָה לָּכֶם בָּל־זָבֶר" (34:14). Two options are then laid out, both in the form of a protasis and an apodosis. All the Shechemite males have to be circumcised "בַּל־זָבֶר" לָלֶם נָאַרַבְּנֹתִינּוֹ לְלֶם נָאָרְבְּנַתְינִלּ לְלֶם בָּלִרֹנְכָר" (34:15) if the two tribes are to assimilate and intermarry "נְתָנֵּר אַרִבְּנַתִינּוֹ לְלֶם נָאַרַבְּנַתִינּן (34:15) if the two tribes are to assimilate and intermarry "נְתָנִרּ אַרַבְּבָּר הַּבָּר אַרַבְּבָּר הַּבְּבָּר הַּבְּבָּר הַבְּבָּר הַּבְּבָּר הַבְּבָּר אָרִבְּרַתְיִבּר לִבְּבָּר בָּבִר הַּבָּר בָּבָּר בָּבִר בַּבָּר בָּבָּר בָּבָּר בָּבָּר בָּבָּר בָּבְּר אָתַר בְּנַתִינִיבּ לְעָבָּר בָּבְּר בָּבְּר בָּבְר בָּבְר בָּבְּר בָּבְּר בָּבְר בָּבְּר בָּבְר בָּבְר בָּבְר בְּבָּר בְבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבְרִבּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר בְּבָּר ב

-

¹⁸ Ludwig Köhler et al., eds., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, vol. 1 (Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000), 356; Kutch, "הַרף I," in *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, by G. Johannes Botterweck, Helmer Ringgren, and David E. Green, vol. 5 (Grand Rapids: Eerdmans, 1990), 203–9.

¹⁹ Angela B. Wagner, "Considerations on the Politico-Juridical Proceedings of Genesis 34," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 38, no. 2 (2013): 161.

²⁰ Lyn M. Bechtel, "What If Dinah Is Not Raped? (Genesis 34)," *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament*, no. 62 (1994): 21–34.

²¹ Köhler et al., The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament, 2000, 2:864–65.

²² According to Gen. 6:6. Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 539.

²³ Alter, Genesis, 190.

ינְקְּחֵ־לֶנוּ וְיָשֵׁבְנוּ אִתְּכֶּׁם וְהָיֻינוּ לְעַם אָחֵד (34:16). They will take back their sister if the other party does not agree to their stipulation "וְאִם־לְאׁ תִשְׁמְעֵּוּ אֵלֵינוּ לְהָמֵּוֹל וְלָקָחְנוּ אָת־בָּהַנוּ וְהָלֶכְנוּ (34:17). The intonation, logical strength and rhetorical skill of this discourse concurs with Simeon and Levi's final pungent one-lined concluding remark phrased in a rhetorical question "הַכְּזוֹנְּה יִעֲשֵׁה אֶת־אֲחוֹתֵנוּ" (34:30-31).

Moreover, the brothers take drastic action. Simeon and Levi kill all the males in Shechem and take Dinah home (34:25-26) and the brothers finish off the operation by plundering the city (34:27-29). Retrieving Dinah their sister is apparently top priority; killing all the males may prevent further revenge; plundering the city may simply be normal practice to strengthen and empower their group. According to Koefp-Taylor, removing all the males destroys the defense of a community, and renders dependent members and all their property completely vulnerable. The long list of spoils (34:28-29) ironically fulfill Hamor's word that the Jacobites get property (האחיו) in their land (34:10). It produces an "ironic twist of fate", for the Hivites acquire nothing (34:23), but are sacked by the Jacobites. The Shechemites' circumcision "figures as a kind of reverse rape", and capturing the city's women can be a form of revenge for Dinah's defilement. The verbs "בוז" and "בוז" (34:28-29) allude to war and military operation.

The plunder is considered unjust and selfish by some, demonstrated by the detailed list of booty unnecessary to the plot.³⁰ Nevertheless, it is not portrayed in a negative light by the narrator. As Alter points out, the narrator's employment of the third person plural subject referring to Dinah's perpetrator "מַשֶׁר שָּהַהָּהַ מָּהַהָּהַהַ" (34:27) is an

²⁴ Laurel W. Koefp-Taylor, *Give Me Children or I Shall Die: Children and Communal Survival in Biblical Literature* (Fortress Press, 2013), 41–42.

²⁵ Frank M. Yamada, *Configurations of Rape in the Hebrew Bible: A Literary Analysis of Three Rape Narratives* (New York: Peter Lang, 2008), 60.

²⁶ Mary A. Bader, Sexual Violation in the Hebrew Bible: A Multi-Methodological Study of Genesis 34 and 2 Samuel 13 (New York: Lang, 2006), 106.

²⁷ Alice A. Keefe, "Rapes of Women/ Wars of Men," in *Women, War and Metaphor: Language and Society in the Study of the Hebrew Bible*, ed. Claudia V. Camp and Carole R. Fontaine (Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1993), 84.

²⁸ Gunn and Fewell, *Narrative in the Hebrew Bible*, 205.

²⁹ Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 2000, 316; Westermann, Genesis 12-36, 543.

³⁰ Paul Noble, "A 'Balanced' Reading of the Rape of Dinah: Some Exegetical and Methodological Observations," *Biblical Interpretation* 4, no. 2 (January 1, 1996): 193.

exaggeration that justifies the brothers' anger and violent actions.³¹ Grossman points to four signs that attest to the narrator's agreement with the brothers: first, the writer disapproves of Jacob's silence (34:5), for the lack of emotion is problematic, and sharply contrasts with the son's anger (34:7); second, the action of Simeon and Levi is portrayed more as a rescue than a mass murder (34:26), their "צֹא" and "דֹקה" of Dinah reversing Shechem's action in the beginning (34:1); third, Simeon and Levi have the last word, and Jacob's rebukes, in this episode (34:30) and later on his deathbed (49:26-27), only focuses on politics, security, and his sons' lack of restraint and discretion; fourth, the inhabitants' fear and the Jacobite's uneventful relocation (35:5) demonstrate the absence of repercussions.³²

The "flight" in the fourth subcycle is the journey to Bethel, one of consecration. The verb "עלה" (35:1, 3) is topographically accurate, for Bethel is higher in altitude, 33 but it also denotes a pilgrimage. 34 The journey, however, harks back to previous flights in multiple ways. First, threats and hostilities are present, considering Jacob's fear of revenge from surrounding tribes (34:30). Second, the plunder of Shechem increases Jacob's wealth immensely. Third, the divine's self-designation (35:1) and the narrator's report of the altar-building in Bethel (35:7) both directly recall Jacob's flight from Esau. Moreover, Jacob gains his family's support, who responds to Jacob's words "בְּיַת־אֵל (35:3) with silent obedience (35:2-4). Furthermore, the journey is uneventful and free of any subsequent vengeance or counterattacks, for "תַּתָּת אֱלֹהֶים" (35:5) befalls the neighboring peoples, and there are no hindrances on the road to Bethel "יֵּעֶבֶּר" (35:5). In addition, questionable actions are not condemned by the narrator or the divine.

Unlike his previous experiences with Laban and Esau, Jacob neither fights nor flees in the Dinah episode. He freezes. His silence can be explained by engagement in cautious thinking and planning,³⁵ or by having limited choices in a difficult situation:

³¹ Alter, Genesis, 194.

³² Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 424–31.

³³ Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters* 18-50, 374.

³⁴ Westermann, Genesis 12-36, 550; Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary, 239; Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 2000, 323

³⁵ Gunn and Fewell, Narrative in the Hebrew Bible, 198.

Dina goes out on her own accord, Shechem offers a solution, Dinah is currently held hostage, and Hamor and his son appears respectful. ³⁶ Jacob may also desire security, considering his experiences with Laban and Esau. ³⁷ His concerns may reflect practical consideration of small nomadic tribes who avoids military encounters. ³⁸ When Jacob opens his mouth for the first and only time, he does not address the issue of circumcision, deception, plundering, or killing, but only the consequences. ³⁹ He perceives being put into a state of disorder, confusion, ruin and disaster "אַכּרְהָּם אֹתְּהֹי (34:30). ⁴⁰ By referring to himself eight times on one verse (34:30), his focus is limited to his own suffering. ⁴¹ He fears vengeful attack by a more numerous people "אָנֵי וְנָשֶׁסְכָּוֹ עַלֵּי וְהַבֹּיֹנְיִי (34:30). ⁴²

³⁶ Joseph Fleishman, "Why did Simeon and Levi Rebuke their Father in Genesis 34:31?," *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 26, no. 2 (2000): 108, 112.

³⁷ Thomas L. Brodie, *Genesis as Dialogue: A Literary, Historical, & Theological Commentary* (Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press, 2001), 336.

³⁸ Westermann, *Genesis* 12-36, 543.

³⁹ Sternberg, The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading, 473.

⁴⁰ Köhler et al., The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament, 2000, 2:824.

⁴¹ Bader, Sexual Violation in the Hebrew Bible: A Multi-Methodological Study of Genesis 34 and 2 Samuel 13, 108.

⁴² "Neighboring peoples may well have been bound to Shechem by treaty obligations". Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 239.

⁴³ Sarna, 245.

⁴⁴ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 289.

⁴⁵ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 244.

⁴⁶ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 68.

passed away.⁴⁷ The violation of Bilhah prevents her from threatening the position of Leah, who has not received well-deserved attention or honor from Jacob.⁴⁸ Grossman notices that Reuben intends to pressure Jacob to leave the tent of Bilhah, where Jacob is probably staying with Joseph and Benjamin, and this idea is reinforced by the report of pitching a tent in the preceding verse (35:21).⁴⁹ Sarna suggests that both intentions coexist: Reuben's attempt to promote his mother's rights is at the same time a challenge to his father's authority.⁵⁰ Both fights illustrate the rise of Jacob's children and the shift in generation.

Divine Intervention

In the fourth subcycle, the divine directs Jacob's geographical movements. The command to move to Bethel is brief and direct. The direct discourse formula " וְיֻאֹמֶר (35:1) reverberates with the previous one at Haran "נְיָאֹמֶר יְהַנָהֹ אֱל־יַצְיִלְּב" (31:3). Both are direct speeches without any accompanying vision. Both involves the command to move with an imperative: "מֶּבֹיתְי (35:1) מֵלָה בְּיִת־אֵל וְשֶׁב־שָׁם" (35:1) and " שְׁבֹּבְּתָרְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתֵּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתֵּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתָּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתָּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתָּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתָּךְ וּלְמוֹלַדְתָּךְ (31:3). Both include an additional message: the promise of divine presence "וְשֵּשֶׁה־שֵׁם מִזְבַּׁחַ" (31:3), and the command to build an altar "נְשֵשֶׁה־שֵׁם מִזְבַּׁחַ" (35:1).

Divine protection over the journey to Bethel is implied, although not explicitly asserted. The command comes immediately after the plunder of Shechem which makes Jacob immensely troubled and afraid (34:30). The terror that befalls the local inhabitants "נְיָפֶעוּ נְיְהָי חָתַּח אֱלֹהִים עַל־הֶעָרִים אֲשֶׁר סְבִילְתִיהֶׁם" (35:5a) can be attributed to divine action. Alter considers the phrase deliberately ambiguous, which can refer to fear of the divine, or mean "an awesome terror". Segardless of the nature and nuance of this fear, the

⁴⁷ George G. Nicol, "Genesis XXIX. 32 and XXXV. 22a Reuben's Reversal," *The Journal of Theological Studies* 31, no. 2 (1980): 537–38.

⁴⁸ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary, 244; Wenham, Genesis 16-50, 2000, 327.

⁴⁹ Grossman, *Jacob - the Story of a Family [Heb]*, 471–72.

⁵⁰ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 245.

⁵¹ Westermann, *Genesis 12-36*, 545. Noble similarly attributes the lack of reprisals to a supernaturally induced fear. Noble, "A 'Balanced' Reading of the Rape of Dinah," 185.

⁵² Alter, Genesis, 196.

absence of any pursuit or revenge against the Jacobites is explicitly expressed " וְלֵאׁ רֵדְכֹּׁלּ (35:5b). The verb "רדף "רדף אַחָלִיו הָּבֶּף שִׁבְעַת יָמִים" echoes Laban's chase "נֵיִרְדָּף אַחָלִיו הָּבֶף שִׁבְעַת יָמִים" (31:23), powerfully alluding to the difficult flight from Haran that enjoys divine provision and protection (31:3, 24, 29, 42). The mention of previous flights by the divine (35:1) and the narrator (35:7), and Jacob's own acknowledgement of divine benevolence upon him "אֵל הָעֹנֶה אֹתִיֹ בְּיָוֹם צֵּרָתִׁי נַיְהִיֹ עַמְּלִי בַּדֶּרֶךְ אֲשֶׁעֵר הָלֵכְתִּי" (35:3) further recall divine protection in previous flights.

The journey is also one of consecration. The "אֱלְהֵי הַנְּבֶּרְ" are removed and buried (35:2, 4). They can be spoils from Shechem, 53 or cultic figurines from Mesopotamia. 54 The elimination of any signs of loyalty to other gods is part of the purification ritual, and dedicates the family to worship their patron deity as their protector and provider. 55 They purify themselves and change their garments "הְהַשְּבֶּרִי וְהַחָלִיפִּר שְׂמְלֹחֵיבֶם" (35:2). The laundering and changing of clothes can be related with the renunciation of foreign gods, purification from the bloodstain from Shechem, or preparation for journeying to a sacred space and receiving a theophany. 56 A pattern of "divine word followed by human response" underscores the solemnity of the event. To the initial divine instruction (35:1), Jacob responds with consecration of the family (35:2-4), the actual journey (35:5-6), and building of an altar (35:7). To another theophany at Bethel (35:9-13), Jacob performs further rituals (35:14-15).

The second visit to Bethel is an elevated version of Jacob's previous experiences. First is the divine command to build an altar "יַנְאֶלְהָ אֵלֶיְהָ אֶלֶיְהָ אֵלֶיִהְ אֵלֶיִרְ (35:1), which is emphasized by Jacob himself "אָמֶל הָעֹנֶה אֹתְיּ (35:3) and the narrator's report "נְאֶבֶן שְׁם מִּוְבָּׁח אַל בְּיִת־אֵל כִּי שָׁם נִגְלִוּ אַלִיוֹ הַאֱלֹהִים" (35:7). The divine initiative is unique, compared to other altars that are spontaneous or responsive. This is an enhanced version of the altar at Shechem (33:20), which is built on Jacob's own initiative. Second is the divine appearing "נִיבֶרְדְּ אֹתְוֹי אֵלְהָים בַּמַּקוֹם אֲשֶׁר־דְּבֵּר אָתְוֹי (35:9) and also departing "נֵיבֶרְ אַתְּיֹי אֲלָהִים בַּמַּקוֹם אֲשֶׁר־דְּבֵּר אָתְוֹי (35:13). This is an advanced version of the

⁵³ Wenham, *Genesis* 16-50, 323.

⁵⁴ Alter, Genesis, 195; Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 239–40.

⁵⁵ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 67.

⁵⁶ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 239–41.

⁵⁷ Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters* 18-50, 374.

appearances and departures of the angels at Bethel (28:12), the camp of angels at Mahanaim (32:3-4) and the man at Peniel (32:25-26). Third is a direct blessing from the divine (35:9). It is a culmination of previous blessings: Isaac's blessings in God's name (27: 28-29, 28:3-4), mention of nations being blessed because of Jacob in the first theophany at Bethel (28:14), and blessing from the divine being at Peniel (32:29). Fourth is the name-change from "Jacob" to "Israel" by the divine (35:10), which is a more powerful version of the previous name-change by an angelic being at Peniel (32:29).

The divine speech at Bethel reinforces previous promises of descendants, progeny and land. The self-designation "אָרָי אָל שְׁדִּי אָל שְׁדִי (35:11a) harks back to Isaac's farewell blessing "אָרָד אָתָרֹ שְׁדִי יְבֶרֶךְ אָתְרֹ (28:3). The promise of offspring "אָרָד אָתָרֹ מְבֶּר וְנִבְרָבָּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבָּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְרָבִ וְבְּבְּבְ וִנְבְרָבִּ וְנִבְרָבִּ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנְבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנְבְּרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנִבְּרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְּרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְרָבְ וְנְבְּרָבְ וְנְבְּרָבְ אָבְּרָהְם וּלְזִיבְבָּ אַתְנָבְּה וּלְזִרְעֲבָּ אַתְּנָבְה וּלְזִרְעֲבָּ אַתְּנָבְה וּלְזִרְעֲבָּ אַתְנָבְה וּלְזרְעֲבָּ אַתְּנָבְּה וּלְזרְעֲבָּ אַתְּנָבְּה וּלְזרְעֲבָּ אַתְּנָבָה וּלְזרְעֲבָּ אַתְּבָּי בְּלִייִם מְחָלָצֵיף בַּאָר יַבְּאוֹים בְּנִלְיִבְ וְיִשְׁתְּבָּוֹ וְלְיִבְּבְ וְיִשְׁתְּבְיִ וֹבְיִים בְּילִבְּים מְחָלְצֵיים מְחָלְצֵיף וְיִשְׁתְּבָוֹ וֹנְיִשְׁתְּבְי וְלִים וְשְׁשְּבְי וֹנִייִם לְנִיךְ לְבִי בְּבְּיִי בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְיּיִ בְּבְיּי בְּבְיּיִ בְּיִים בְּיִלְיִים מְשָלְיִים מְשָלְיִבְּים וְמִשְׁתְנִי וֹבְיּיִים מְשָל הָשִׁים וְנִשְׁתָם וְיִשְׁתְּבִי בְּיִי וְרִיבְיּבְ וֹנְיִים מְשָלְיִים מְשָלְיִבְיּ וְתִילִים מְשָלְיִים מְשָלְיִים מְשָלְיִבְים וְנִשְׁבְּי בְּיִּיִם וְיִשְׁבְּי וְלִים בְּבָּי וְנִייִילְם וְבְיּבְים בְּיִבְיּים בְּיִבְּיִים בְּבָּי בְּיִבְיּים בְּיבְיּבְ מְיִבְים בְּבְיּבְיבְ בְּיבִּים בְּיבְיבְ בְּבִים בְּיבְיבְ בְּבִיים בְּיבְיבְ בְּיבְים בְּיבְּיבְ בְּיבְים בְּיבְיבְ בְּיבְים בְּיבְיבְ בְּבְיבְ בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְיבְ בְּבְיים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבְים בְּיבִים בְּיבְים בְּבְים בְי

Divine intervention and appearances in the fourth subcycle are concerned with the itinerary of Jacob's family and the issues of progeny and land. The issue of wealth, however, is met with silence.

Fertility and Wealth

The notion of fertility is treated differently in the fourth subcycle. Instead of birth accounts, there are death reports, and instead of the creation of a household, there is acknowledgment of an established household and affirmation of its identity. Rachel and Deborah pass away, Bilhah is defiled, and Rebekah, Leah and Zilpah silently exit the scene. The list of Jacob's sons (35:22b-26) suggest the shift in generation and the end of

Jacob's fertile years. The divine promise at Bethel (35:10-12), however, acknowledges Jacob's household.

The notion of wealth, as in previous subcycles, is subject to human actions and conflict, and is the object of desire and contention. Vrolijk observes that economic transaction and monetary concern is central to the episode of Dinah. Shechem is willing to pay a handsome "מְּבֶּר וֹמָלֶּרְיֹ מִבְּיֵר (34:12). Hamor offers the land and properties " נְאָמָר וֹמָלֵּר וֹמָלְרִיהָ וֹבְאָתֵוֹוּ בְּהּ (מִבְּעִר וֹמָלְרִיהָ וֹבְאָתֵוֹוּ בְּהּ (34:10). The vast amount of wealth that is available and desirable is underscored by the list of plunder (34:28-29): "בְּאָר וְאָת־בָּעִר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִר וְאָת־בָּעִר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִיר וְאָת־בָּעִר עַבְּוֹ (34:29), "בְּלִר וְאָלֵיך עַבְּוֹ וְאָת־בָּעִיר עַבְּוֹ (34:29), "בָּלִר וְאָלֵיך עַבְּוֹ (34:29), "בָּלִר וְאָלֵיך עַבְּוֹ "(34:29), "בָּלִר וְאָלֵיך עַבְּוֹ "(35:2) probably includes the captives taken at Shechem. Herding tower" of Migdal Eder, an installation pastoralists use to protect flocks, faintly alludes to their ownership of property. There is no indication of divine help in the acquisition of wealth, but no divine criticism regarding the deception and violence involved either.

Female Characters

Female characters in the fourth subcycle (Dinah, Rachel, Bilhah and Deborah) do not assume active roles, but they contribute to a central notion – the shift in generation. All four stories mark the passing of an era, and the second generation of men begins to take charge over the female members of Jacob's household.

Deborah's death and burial is an abrupt and brief report (35:8), appearing between Jacob's altar-building and theophany at Bethel, which may serve to slow down the narrative and build up tension. She plays no role in previous episodes and is only known here as Rebekah's nurse, probably the one accompanying Rebekah to Canaan

⁵⁸ Vrolijk, Jacob's Wealth, 256.

⁵⁹ "מְהֶר" is an indemnity for her family while "מֶהֶן" is a present or gift. Köhler et al., *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*, 2000, 2:554, 654.

⁶⁰ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 240.

⁶¹ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 68.

(24:59). It is unknown when, how and why Deborah joins Jacob's entourage. The character of Deborah and the report of her death, therefore, do not contribute to the plot, but conveys a thematic message. First, Deborah serves to recall the character of Rebekah, whose presence and original plan of bringing back Jacob (27:45) falls into silence. Rendsburg remarks that this death report, "seemingly out of place", alludes to Rebekah, the only matriarch whose death is not reported, and who could have passed away while Jacob was in Haran. Second, the death of Deborah signifies a disconnection. Sarna observes a phonetic and narrative similarity between the burial of idols at Shechem "הַאֶּלֶה" (35:4) and Deborah's burial "הַאֶּלֶה" (35:8), the former representing the purging of idolatry and the latter severing of all connections with Mesopotamia. Her death and burial symbolize the severing of ties with Haran, foreign gods, and the previous generation.

Rachel's death means Benjamin would be the second and last child of Jacob's and Rachel's. Fuch points out that Rachel simply "dies at a convenient point", as the birth of her second son completes her procreative role, and she disappears abruptly after performing her assigned actions. ⁶⁴ Rachel's death, however, presumably leads to Reuben's defilement of Bilhah. Although no further children born after Benjamin is only confirmed in hindsight, the list of Jacob's sons appearing immediately after the report of the incestuous action, which directly follows Rachel's death, marks both episodes as the finale of Jacob's fertile years.

Bilhah is originally Laban's "שָׁפְּחֵה" (29:29), given to Rachel as "שְׁפְּחָה" (30:4, 30:7) and "אָמָה" (30:3). Rachel in turn gives her to Jacob to give birth on her behalf (30:3-4), and she is also called Jacob's "פִּילֻגֶּשׁ" (35:22), whose main role is to give the family children. ⁶⁵ The account of her defilement is brief and obscure "בִּילָבֶּשׁ אָבֵּיוֹ וַיִּשְׁמֵע יִשְׂרָאֵ לֹ (35:22a). Bilhah has no voice, performs no actions, and the narrator offers no insight into her emotions. The same verb phrase "שַׁכֵּב אַת" (34:2, 35:22a) is also applied to Dinah. Unlike Dinah, however, no man fights for Bilhah's

⁶² Rendsburg, "Notes on Genesis XXXV," 365.

⁶³ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 241.

⁶⁴ Fuchs, "For I Have the Way of Women: Deception, Gender, and Ideology in Biblical Narrative," 81.

⁶⁵ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 68.

rights and dignity. Jacob hears about the incident but performs no action. ⁶⁶ Bilhah's role echoes that of Deborah's. Although her position "אָמָה", "אָמָה", or "אָמָה" is different to that of a nurse "מֵינֶקֶת" (24:59, 35:8), they both complement the role of the mother. ⁶⁷ The death of Deborah and Rachel, and the defilement of Bilhah, therefore, mark the end of "motherhood" in Jacob's family.

Dinah is the female character of the next generation, whose birth is previously reported (30:21). As a daughter, however, her name is not explained like her brothers' are (29:21), and she is not counted among Jacob's eleven children crossing the Jabbok (32:23). Dinah indeed kickstarts a long chain of actions (34:1), but she subsequently plays a passive role. She says nothing, her inner thoughts are concealed, and she is the objectified female family member who is to be protected or defended. Dinah's brothers speak and act for her. Dinah is the object of the verb "לְקְּחֵל" four times, the subject being Shechem (34:2), Hamor (34:4), Dinah's brothers (34:17), and Simeon and Levi (34:26). As a female, Dinah is a defenseless member of her society, not unlike the women of Shechem. Jacob is also silent and passive regarding Dinah's humiliation.

Dinah's actions, however, lead to the rise of Jacob's sons. The narrator emphasizes that their attack of Shechem is due to the defilement of their sister "אֲשׁרֶ טִמְאָן (34:27), clarifying their objective as fraternal zeal rather than greed. Simeon and Levi also justify their violent act with a pungent, one-lined rhetorical question defending their sister's honor "הַּכְּזוֹנְּה יַעֲשֶׂה אֶת־אֲהוֹתֲנוּ (34:31). Sternberg argues that the narrator's sympathy ultimately lies with Simeon and Levi. The brothers' dominant role is reflected in the recurrent kinship references connecting Dinah with her brothers: "דִּנָה אֲהֹתֶם" (34:13), "שַׁמְאוֹן וְלֵוֹי אֲהֵי דִינָה" (34:14), "דִּנָה אֲהֹתֶם" (34:25), "שָׁמְאוֹן וְלֵוֹי אָהֵי דִינָה" (34:27)

56

⁶⁶ Sarna points out that the description "וַיִּשְׁמֵע יִשְׂרָאֵל" suggests imminent action, but none is reported. Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 245.

⁶⁷ Bilhah can also be referred to as a nursemaid, according to Steiner's interpretation of Jacob's blessing "פָּי עָלֵיתָ מִשְׁכְבֵי אָבֵיךּ אָז חָלֵלְתָּ יְצוּעִי עָלֵה (49:4), that reads the last clause with the masculine third person singular subject "בָּי עָלִיתָ מִשְׁכְבֵי אָבֵיךּ אָז חָלֵלְתָּ יְצוּעִי עָלֵה (49:4), that reads the last clause with the masculine third person singular subject "בָּי עָלֵיתָ מִשְׁכְבֵי אָבֵיךּ אָז חָלֵלְתָּ יְצוּעִי עָלֵה (49:4), that reads the last clause with the masculine third person singular subject "בָּי עָלֵיתָ מִשְׁכְבֵי אָבֵיךּ אָז חָלֵלְתָּ יְצוּעִי עָלֵה (2010) as "the bed of a nursemaid". Richard C. Steiner, "Poetic Forms in the Masoretic Vocalization and Three Difficult Phrases in Jacob's Blessing (Gen 49:3)," Journal of Biblical Literature 129, no. 2 (2010): 209–35.

⁶⁸ This is unusual for a daughter, and serves as an anticipation of chapter 34, just as the mention of Rebekah (22:23) anticipates chapter 24. Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 309.

⁶⁹ Hamilton, The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50, 353.

⁷⁰ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 238.

⁷¹ Sternberg, The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading, 475.

and "אַחוֹתָּנִי" (34:31). Designations of characters often reveal the viewpoint the narrator has adopted. 1 is not Jacob who fights for a female family member, but his sons. Dinah's brothers, especially Simeon and Levi, has assumed authority over the household. Jacob's knowledge and control over the situation is unknown, and he only expresses his displeasure much later on his deathbed (49:3-7). Kraut draws parallels between Reuben's actions to "reassert himself as the defender of Leah's honor" and how Simeon and Levi react to the defilement of their sister.

The accounts of Deborah, Bilhah and Rachel represent the end of motherhood. The story of Dinah marks the end of fatherhood. Jacob's children begin to act independently, and challenge or replace Jacob's position.

Transaction and Deception

The fourth subcycle features two related transactions at Shechem: Jacob's land purchase (33:18-20), and the Hivites' marriage-business proposal (34:8-12). The location and main antagonists remain the same. The former is a brief account that does not involve any negotiation, while the second is a lengthy episode that includes treachery and shady practices.

Upon Jacob's arrival in Shechem, he buys a piece of land for a hundred pieces from the sons of Hamor, Shechem's father "בַּיְּבֶּי מָבֶּר בָּשֶׁר בָּטָה־שָׁם אָהֶלוֹ מִיֵּר בְּנִיר (33:19). It is unknown if the transaction is fair. Even if the price is favorable, the Shechemites may be planning to benefit materially subsequently. This transaction only features the sons of Hamor, but the permanent transfer of

⁷³ Their dominant role in the negotiations with respect to their sister's marriage can be attributed to the institution of fratriarchy, which existed in the Hurrian society in the milieu of Haran. Ernest G. Neufeld, "The Rape of Dinah," *Jewish Bible Quarterly* 25, no. 4 (1997): 221; Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary*, 175.
 ⁷⁴ Judah Kraut, "The Literary Roles of Reuben and Judah in Genesis Narratives: A 'Reflection Complex,"

⁷² Bar-Efrat, *Narrative Art in the Bible*, 36–37.

Journal for the Study of the Old Testament 43, no. 2 (2018): 13–14.

⁷⁵ A hundred kesitahs can be a unit of weight or a lamb, and an exact price for a piece of real estate marks a perpetual and incontestable sale. Sarna, *JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis*, 232. Wenham remarks that the absence of negotiation may indicate positive relations between Jacob and the sons of Hamor; If a hundred "קְּשִׁישֶׁי" worth relatively little, it demonstrates the Hamorites' generosity, and a high price can indicate Jacob's wealth or the acquisition of a large piece of land. Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 300–301.

ownership of ancestral estate involves the entire clan in the decision.⁷⁶ It is therefore closely related to the marriage-business proposal. Hamor's later offer of business cooperation may also be particularly appealing to Jacob due to his land purchase.⁷⁷

The marriage-business arrangement begins with a marriage proposal, which is of questionable sincerity and reveals some deviousness. Shechem himself offers to pay a high bride-price: "אַלֵּי מָאַל מְלֵּכֵר וּמַתָּוֹן וְאָּתְּלָּה כַּאֲשֵׁר תּאִמְרָוּ אֵלֵי (34:11); " (34:11); " (34:12). A higher bride price indicates the bride's higher social status or a desirable value such as beauty. This is true with Jacob in Haran, who has little bargaining power, but loves Rachel (29:18, 20, 30), who is beautiful (29:17). Shechem's circumstances are different – his family has power, and he has already defiled Dinah. Shechem's generosity is unnecessary, and may simply be a tactic to push for an affirmative answer. Hamor portrays Shechem's love of Dinah as genuine and honorable "הַשְּׁקָה נַפְשׁוֹ בְּבַתְּלֶּם" (34:8), and makes no reference to the rape. Hamor proposes assimilation of two groups with intermarriage and business cooperation.

Both parties – Jacob's sons on one side and Hamor-Shechem on the other – approach the transaction with a hidden agenda. The narrator explicitly reports Jacob's sons answering with deceit "בְּמֶרְמֶה" (34:13). The same phrase "בְּמֶרְמֶה" is employed by Isaac to describe Jacob's words and actions (27:35), and Jacob also uses the same root while questioning Laban about the bride switch "בְּמֶרְמֶה" (29:25). The brothers ignore the economic and financial offers and focus on the marriage proposal. 80 They bring in tribal-religious-cultural issues, requesting circumcision of the Shechemite men (34:14-17). Circumcision is known to be a stipulation given to Abraham (17:9-14), but its religious value in this narrative is questionable. Cohn suggests that the proposal is simply deceit, for the rite only separates Abraham's descendants and cannot be a means to assimilate male outsiders. 81 The crucial effect of circumcision in this narrative is several

⁷⁶ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 232.

⁷⁷ Wenham, *Genesis 16-50*, 309.

⁷⁸ Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 66–67.

⁷⁹ Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters* 18-50, 358, 360.

⁸⁰ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 235–36.

⁸¹ Robert L. Cohn, "Negotiating (with) the Natives: Ancestors and Identity in Genesis," *Harvard Theological Review* 96, no. 2 (2003): 157–58.

days of postoperative debilitation. ⁸² The narrator's explicit comment about deceit and the sequel of the story makes a planned attack probable. The proposal is thus double-edged: circumcision signifies their collective identity, but also inflicts pain on the offending organ. ⁸³ The brothers' deceit can be justified considering the circumstances. The Shechemites are local landlords, while the Jacobites are newcomers and foreigners. Their disadvantaged position is demonstrated by Hamor's offer to obtain holdings in the land "קּבְּאָדֶוּץ" (34:10). ⁸⁴ Moreover, Dinah is detained, granting the Shechemites leverage and causing a power-imbalance in the negotiation. ⁸⁵ Bechtel remarks that "acting with cunning is not uncommon when a less privileged party has to confront a powerful one". ⁸⁶

The counteroffer requires the Shechemites' approval, and Hamor and Shechem also employ shady tactics with their kinsmen (34:20-24). Hamor's unusual title "נְשִׂיא" (34:2) reflects "a confederacy of various ethnic elements" in Shechem, and his limited power requires him to call a town meeting and present a convincing argument. The arrangement may be typical of agreements between city-states and surrounding nomadic groups, and the description "נְּלִ־יִּצְאֵי שֵׁעֵר עִירְוֹ (34:24) can refer to free citizens or the males of military age. With either interpretation, the repetitive wording "נִישְׁמְעֵּר עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַׁעֵר עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַׁעַר עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַׁעַר עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַׁעַר עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַׁער עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ כָּל־יַנְאָי שַער עִירְוֹ נִימֵּלוֹ בָּלִּ־יִנְאָי שַׁער עִירְוֹ נִימָּלוֹ בָּלִּי שָׁבָר שִׁרָם בְּנוֹ כָּל־יִצְאֵי שַׁער עִירְוֹ נִימָּלוֹ בָּלִי שָׁבָר שִׁרָם בְּנוֹ בָּלִישְׁרָם בְּנוֹ בָּלִישְׁרָם בְּנוֹ לָבִי לְבִי לֶב שְׁבִר וֹנִישְׁנִי לְם שִׁבּר וֹנִישְׁנוֹ נִישְׁלִי לִי תְּתָּב בְּנוֹ בְּשִׁבּוֹ וְשָׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָין מִתְּב בְּנוֹ בְּשׁב וֹנִישְׁבוֹ וְשָׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָין מִתְבָּ מִשְׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָין מִתְבָּ מִשְׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָין מִתְבָּ מִשְׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָין מִתְבָּ מִשְׁבוֹ וְהָאָרָן בָּבְיִילָם שְׁבוֹ וֹבְשִׁבוֹ וְהַאָּחֵין בָּה (34:10) after mentioning intermarriage (34:9), and is silent about the Hivites gaining access to their property; before his kinsmen, however, he does not mention the Jacobites acquiring property, and the

_

⁸² Walton, Matthews, and Chavalas, *The IVP Bible Background Commentary*, 167.

⁸³ Alter, Genesis, 192.

⁸⁴ JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 235.

⁸⁵ Sternberg, *The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading*, 456. The fact is revealed in retrospect (34:26), but the brothers' claim "we will take our sister and go" (34:17) may provide some indication.

⁸⁶ Bechtel, "What If Dinah Is Not Raped? (Genesis 34)," 33. Hamilton similarly notes that "facing a superior opponent, the only way to victory is to engage in deceit". Hamilton, *The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50*, 369.

⁸⁷ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 234.

⁸⁸ Sarna, 237.

circumcision requirement (34:22) is preceded by the harmless idea of trade and intermarriage with a peaceful people in a spacious land (34:21) and followed by the favorable picture of acquiring massive wealth " מְקנֵהֶם וְקַנְיָנֶם ׁ וְכַל־בְּהֶמְתָּה הָלְוֹא לֻנוּ הֵם אַךּ (34:23). Hamor is also silent about his son's marriage, focusing only on the advantages for the whole city, and as his case is presented for formal, public approval, Hamor is "clearly guilty of double dealing". 90

In Shechem as in Haran, a business-marriage transaction takes place between an advantageous local group (Laban and the Shechemites) and a disadvantaged alien party (Jacob himself and Jacob's family as a collective). Both involve a high bride-price: seven years of labor and city-wide circumcision. Both involve deceit. As Neufeld remarks, deception occurs in the marriage of Leah, and afterwards in the marriage of the daughter of Leah. In Haran, Jacob the foreigner is the one who is deceived, and in Shechem his sons the newcomers are the victorious deceivers. In Haran, the marriages are consummated resulting in many births, but in Shechem it is aborted resulting in many deaths. In both cases, however, Jacob's household ultimately gains immense wealth.

Return to the Homeland and Shift in Generation

The fourth and final subcycle concerns settlement in Canaan, preservation of identity, consecration, and return to the ancestral home. The exit of mothers and related figures symbolizes the end of Jacob's fertility and fatherhood. Jacob no longer fights, but freezes. While theophanies and interactions with the divine are still exclusive to Jacob, his sons and daughters act independently and rise to prominence. Jacob's sons fight on behalf of a female relative, face a powerful antagonist, employ deceit, and acquire enormous wealth. The designation "בני 'עקב" appears seven times in the fourth subcycle (34:7, 13, 25, 27; 35:5, 22, 26), out of nine appearances in the book of Genesis. The death and burial of Isaac mark the complete establishment of the house of Jacob.

_

⁸⁹ Adele Berlin, *Poetics and Interpretation of Biblical Narrative* (Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns, 1994), 77–79; Alter, *Genesis*, 193.

⁹⁰ Sarna, JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis, 236–37.

⁹¹ Neufeld, "The Rape of Dinah," 223.

Meaning of the Four Subcycles

Three Levels of Divine Intervention

The co-existence of both extraordinary divine theophanies and general divine reticence regarding human actions is a significant feature of the Jacob Cycle. Although the crucial timing and incorporeal nature of Jacob's theophanies reflect divine control of events, Jacob also acts independently to exercise control and maximize his own gain. Von Rad remarks that characters have "amazingly unrestricted" autonomy "for long stretches in the narrative", although an underlying divine plan cannot be overlooked. ²

Jacob pursues three major goals in the four subcycles of fight and flight – wealth, fertility, and return to the land, which are highly associated with the Abrahamic blessing of land, seed and blessing. Divine intervention and reticence vary over these three central objectives.

The role of the divine in Jacob's geographical movements is direct and unmistakable. The theophany at Bethel promises Jacob's return to the land, and divine presence and protection in the meantime (28:15). In Haran, Jacob receives a divine command to return to Canaan (31:3), and the warning Laban receives in his dream ensures Jacob's safe and successful departure (31:24, 29). In Shechem, Jacob receives another divine command to travel to Bethel (35:1), a journey that involves extensive preparations to consecrate the family. The theophanies at Mahanaim and Peniel are more obscure, but nevertheless recall previous promises and anticipate the ensuing journey. Jacob himself also acknowledges divine guidance and protection (32:10-13, 35:3). Divine authority over land ownership and geographical boundaries is directly articulated in the two theophanies at Bethel (28:13; 35:12), directly promising Jacob the land of Canaan. Various characters also express their acknowledgements: Isaac invokes the divine in his farewell blessing regarding Jacob's possession of the land (28:4), and so do

_

¹ Cohn, "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis," 9.

² von Rad, Genesis, 315.

Laban and Jacob regarding international boundaries during their covenant and official separation in Gilead (31: 49-50, 53).

Fertility, a crucial objective of Jacob's fight and flight, is associated with divine action to a lesser extent. The two divine appearances at Bethel (28:14, 35:11) promise Jacob progeny, and a significant number of characters – Isaac, Rebekah, Jacob, Leah and Rachel – all consider childbearing a matter subject to divine control. Some births, however, are recounted as ordinary births without any reference to the divine. Some births are attributed to divine action by a character without the narrator's confirmation – such as the births of Simeon (29:33), Judah (29:35), Dan (30:6), and Zebulun (30:20). Divine solution to barrenness is indeed a central motif in Genesis.³ Nevertheless, the narrator is only interested in the first-borns of the matriarchs – Esau and Jacob (25:21), Reuben (29:31), and Joseph (30:22). Issachar (30:17-18) is an exception. This deviates from the general Near Eastern view, that gods are involved in all births.⁴ Furthermore, the status of the mother matters. Zilpah and Bilhah do not struggle with infertility, and their conceptions are never attributed to divine action. Only the (in)fertility and inner world of the matriarchs – Rebekah, Leah, and Rachael – warrant attention. Limited divine interference and involvement in the important issue of progeny lead to the prominence of female characters, as they employ various tactics to produce children for themselves and their family, and endeavor to ensure favorable statuses and prosperity for their children. This also leads to internal conflicts within Jacob's family. The competition between Leah and Rachel is a rivalry between co-wives, and Reuben's incestuous action with Bilhah is a continuation of the rivalry, as Leah's son fights for the status and rights of his mother, the fertile but unloved wife. The former brings Jacob multiple offspring; the latter marks the end of Jacob's fertile years.

Wealth is not indisputably attributed to divine action by the narrator. The divine blesses Jacob (35:9), and mentions blessings in the distant future (28:14), but neither case is directly associated with Jacob's current pursuit of wealth. Multiple characters, however, associate material prosperity with divine action. Isaac gives Jacob a blessing of

³ Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," 283.

⁴ Rebecca Raphael, *Biblical Corpora: Representations of Disability in Hebrew Biblical Literature*, Library of Hebrew Bible/Old Testament Studies (London; New York: T & T Clark International, 2008), 77.

abundance (27:27-28). Rebekah adds the divine name in her quote of Isaac's statement about the blessing (27:7), and Jacob lies about receiving divine help in bringing Isaac the wild game (27:20). Both Laban and Jacob reckon Laban's increase in livestock a divine blessing because of Jacob (30:27, 30). Jacob's accumulation of wealth at the expense of Laban is attributed to divine action by both Jacob and his wives (31:5, 7, 9, 11, 16, 42). Jacob himself subsequently admits to Esau that his fertile family and massive livestock is divinely granted (33:5, 11). According to the narrator, however, divine intervention only takes the form of an instruction or warning in Laban's dream regarding his treatment of Jacob (31:24, 29). The context is Jacob's flight and Laban's pursuit, and the message is not explicitly concerned with wealth or ownership of possessions. The plunder from Shechem is not connected to divine action by any characters. Vrolijk considers the wealth gained at Shechem a curse without divine involvement, and that acquired in Haran a mixture of divine action and human struggle. The acquisition of wealth, however, is only attributed to divine action by the mouth of human characters, and the narrator refrains from any direct verification or explicit confirmation.

Three distinct levels of divine intervention and reticence lead to the outworking of the principle of dual causality, and in turn the unique interrelationship between the six themes in the four subcycles.

Dual Causality and the Six Recurrent Themes

Divine restraint contributes to the "fight and flight" pattern. As human initiative assumes a predominant role in shaping the course of events, the strife for status, fertility and material prosperity leads to recurring conflicts, in which transaction and deception becomes a central feature, and a pattern of "fighting and fleeing" ensues. As Jacob fights and flees, he is almost always fighting for fertility and possessions, or fleeing in order to preserve it. Vrolijk observes that material gain is a source of conflict, motivating characters and driving narrative actions, and is a feature in Jacob's struggle against

-

⁵ Vrolijk, *Jacob's Wealth*, 300.

various antagonists.⁶ A connection also exists between wealth and his geographical relocations, as people in general move with their belongings, and "all major movements in Gen 12–50 coincide with the occurrence of רְכוּשׁ (12:15, 31:18, 46:6).⁷

Divine reticence permits females to emerge as influential and preeminent characters. Apart from being silent wives, fertile mothers, objects of ownership and tools in offspring production, women also come into the spotlight as rounder characters with thoughts, words and action. Leah and Rachel explicitly voice out jealousy (30:1, 8), implicitly express their competitiveness in the naming of their sons (29:31-30:24), and conduct a transaction of conjugal rights (30:14-16). Rebekah and Dinah also influence the male protagonists and antagonists, assuming central and crucial roles in the four subcycles of "fight and flight". Steinberg notices that conflicts in Genesis usually involve people of the same gender – men against men and women against women, the former concerning succession, inheritance, wealth and status in the kinship unit, and the latter involving reproductive capabilities and contribution to the patrilineage, which determines a woman's value, identity, power, and future security. 8 This is true in the Jacob cycle to a certain extent. Jacob fights against Esau, Laban, Laban's sons and the Shechemites, while Leah and Rachel compete against each other for childbearing. Reuben's incestuous action with Bilhah is also a rebellion against Jacob. Men fight against men for the sake of women (their mothers, sisters and wives), and women fight against women for the sake of men (their sons). Nevertheless, exceptions to this pattern also occur. Rebekah does not engage in conflict with another woman or rival wife, but fights against men (Esau and Isaac) for the sake of another man (Jacob). Leah and Rachel, by siding with Jacob, cease from competing with each other and act in unison, indirectly fighting against Laban and "בְנֵי־לְבָן" (31:1). Claiming that Laban's wealth belongs to them and their children (31:16), Laban's daughters are competing against Laban's sons, and fighting for the wellbeing of their own offspring. Leah and Rachel side with the younger group of father-and-sons (Jacob and their children) against the older group of father-and-sons (Laban and his sons). Rebekah similarly fights for Jacob the younger son against other older male

-

⁶ Vrolijk, 296–98.

⁷ Vrolijk, 3–4.

⁸ Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," 284–85, 297–98.

members of the family (Isaac and Esau). Whether the female characters are fighting against each other, or against male characters, the issue of contention remains chiefly the same – fertility, or at a later stage the status of their own or favorite son(s).

Throughout the four subcycles, the predominant female character, a close family member of Jacob's, is first assumed by Jacob's mother, then his wives, and lastly his daughter. This progression brings about the idea of growth and continuation of the family line, which complements the emphasis on the Terahite lineage, and grants legitimacy to the establishment of Jacob's household.

Divine reticence also allows human characters to conduct transactions and act with deceit in their contention for wealth, fertility and privilege. As the human characters, whether male or female, exerts a higher influence in the course of events, transaction and deception becomes a feature in the process of "fighting" and "fleeing". Jacob's wealth and fruitfulness is mainly obtained through a series of transactions, with or without deception. The birthright purchase and deception of Isaac leads to two blessings from Isaac and a marriage plan. The bride-switch and transaction of mandrakes gives Jacob multiple offspring, and the flock-breeding agreement grants him enormous wealth. The teraphim theft indirectly assists Jacob in justifying himself against Laban's accusations. The successful transaction of gifts for the favor in Esau's eyes allows Jacob to safeguard his young family's wellbeing and settlement in Canaan, and his son's deception of the Shechemites greatly increases Jacob's possessions. Wealth features prominently in the marriage and flock-breeding agreements between Laban and Jacob, and the business-marriage deal between Jacob's sons and the Shechemites. Both cases involve deception to maximize one's own material gain.

The narrator refrains from making moral comments on the words and acts of deception, and there are no rebukes from the divine. This includes instances in which characters employ the divine name in deception: Rebekah adding the divine name to Isaac's words (27:7), and Jacob lying to Isaac about divine help (27:20). The questionable misuse of the ritual of circumcision by Jacob's sons (34:15-17) also receives no negative comment. There are only three explicit mentions of "רִימָה": Isaac's comment on Jacob's masquerade (27:35), Jacob's rebuke of Laban's bride-switch

(29:25), and the narrator's description of the brothers' deceitful answer to Hamor (34:13) without any accompanying judgement.

As the divine adopts a lower profile, human characters shoulder higher responsibilities for the unfolding of the plot. Jacob controls his own destiny through duplicity and treachery, and his "entire role as protagonist rests on deceit". Antagonists and other characters also act dubiously or deceitfully: Isaac's gives his blessing for wild game, Esau sells his birthright for a meal, Laban deceives and exploits Jacob, Rachel steals the *teraphim*, Shechem rapes Dinah, Hamor proposes a double deal, and Simeon and Levi kill all the males in the city. The questionable morality of antagonists – Hivites being twisters, Esau being a glutton who despises his birthright – introduces ambiguities. Deception is employed by the protagonist, antagonists, and other supporting characters.

The effect of dual causality also applies to female characters, who are involved in most instances of transactions and deceptions. They can be the deceivers. Rebekah is the manipulator and commander behind Jacob's deception of Isaac. Rachel's theft of the teraphim is conducted on her own initiative, and her effective tactic of hiding the stolen objects from Laban echoes Rebekah's maneuvers in designing Jacob's deception of Isaac. They can be the tools of deception. Leah participates passively in the deception of Jacob on his wedding night, most probably under the control of Laban, who is unmistakably the responsible party, according to both the narrator and Jacob. Leah is therefore the object employed in deception, while Rachel is the object of desire that makes the deception successful, giving Laban another seven years of cheap labor. They can conduct a transaction, as in the Mandrakes episode. They can be the goal of a transaction. Jacob strives to gain favor in Esau's eyes is to ensure the safety of his wives and children. The marriage deal between Laban and Jacob, and the Shechemites and Jacobites, both involve the "transaction" of gifts or services for a bride. Lastly, a female character can indirectly initiate a transaction, such as Dinah's going out leading to the marriage-business deal in the first place.

⁹ Cohn, "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis," 9–11.

¹⁰ Sternberg, The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading, 495.

When female characters serve as objects or targets in a transaction, the issue at hand is often marriage, which is associated with heirship and property. When female characters engage in acts of deception, their objective is often for the benefit of a male family member, one whom they identify with. Rebekah engineers the deception of Isaac for the sake of Jacob. Rachel and Leah support Jacob's flight, choosing to side with him and their children rather than with Laban. Rachel's theft of the *teraphim* indicates her loyalty to, and investment in, Jacob's household rather than Laban's. Fuchs identifies three features in "biblical tales of female deception": the "suppression of explicit indices of motivation" that "makes it difficult for the reader to exonerate the female deceiver", the "suspension of authorial judgment" from the narrator that creates moral ambiguity and associates femininity with deceptiveness, and the "absence of closure" that further enhances the vagueness regarding the legitimacy of women engaging in deception. Compared to accounts of deception undertaken by male characters, female deception are more opaque, such as Rachel's deception of her father (31:35), and the sisters' complaint about Laban's attitude and treatment.

As human initiative dominates the narrative, characters are more fully developed through the longer scenes and dialogues. ¹³ This is well demonstrated in the four subcycles of "fight and flight", where male and female characters compete for wealth, fertility or status with their own means, and continuously engage in various kinds of conflict, transaction and deception.

The Four Subcycles and the Household of Jacob

With every new subcycle, Jacob advances in a crucial stage of life and attains a higher level of independence, making another notable step forward in the establishment of his own household.

¹¹ Fuchs, "For I Have the Way of Women: Deception, Gender, and Ideology in Biblical Narrative," 70.

¹² Fuchs, 71, 73.

¹³ Cohn, "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis," 10.

Jacob leaves his own "בית אב" (28:21, 31:30) a poor bachelor, albeit with two blessings and a promising marriage plan. He subsequently builds his own family from his grandfather's and cousin's "בית אב" (24:7, 23, 38, 40; 31:14), the Terahite line in Haran. As he successfully separates from Laban in Gilead, he emerges as an independent family with full ownership of its people and possessions, drawing clear geographical-social-political-economic boundaries with Mesopotamia. Jacob manages to fight for the favor in Esau's eyes in the Transjordan, avoids travelling to Seir, and brings his large and young family to Succoth to rest and safety, securing the future prospect of settling in Canaan. In Shechem, Jacob is confronted another local Canaanite "בית אב" (34:19), and his children prove themselves to be a family with self-identity and power, zealous in maintaining their honor and purity. They ultimately return to Bethel, the whole family consecrating themselves to the divine, and Jacob receives further affirmation of the divine promises given him. As Jacob journeys towards his ancestral home in Mamre, the end of Jacob's era of fertility and the passing of the previous generation take place. The formation of Jacob's family "בית אב" culminates in these final events.

The construction of Jacob's household is closely related to Jacob's increasing acknowledgement of the divine throughout the four subcycles. He initially only refers to the divine as his father's God, even though he begins to acknowledge divine actions in granting him fertility, wealth and protection while in Haran and the Transjordan (27:20, 28:20-22, 31:53, 32:10-13). He only fully adopts the deity as his own after his return to Canaan (33:20, 35:1-4, 9-15). The divine acknowledgement of Jacob's "בית אם" culminates during the second visit to Bethel. The critical and fundamental feature of the Bethel episode is the participation of Jacob's whole family (35:2, 4, 5, 6, 16) and the repetition of previous promises and responses. The journey from Bethel to Mamre (35:16-29) is also a reversal of the first subcycle – the movement from Jacob's "בית אם".

Establishment of Jacob's household is significantly related to his position in the ancestral line. The "בית אב", "house of the father" or "ancestral household", is the "primary socio-economic unit" and "basic unit of production and reproduction", which

increases in scale to form the clan "משפחה" and the tribe "שבט". ¹⁴ The two latter terms do not appear in the Jacob Cycle, but they appear in significant places in stories of preceding and succeeding generations. Abraham's original clan in Haran is known as his "משפחה" (24:38, 40, 41), Esau's descendants form clans "משפחה" (36:40), and the sons of Israel subsequently become twelve tribes of Israel "שַׁבְּשֵׁי יִשְׁרָאֵל" (Gen 49:28). The formation of Jacob's "בית אב", and the length of text devoted to the process, accompanies the process of the election of Jacob as the heir to the Abrahamic promise. The text does not explicitly describe Jacob building his own "בית אב", but the process is demonstrated in the main plot, in the four subcycles of "fight and flight". The three central objectives in the establishment of Jacob's household – settlement in Canaan, production of multiple offspring, and the accumulation of wealth – are also closely related to the three major elements in the Abrahamic blessing – land, offspring and blessing.

-

¹⁴ Steinberg, "The World of the Family in Genesis," 282.

Conclusion

The Jacob Cycle is a story about the establishment of Jacob's household, which involves three central objectives: wealth, offspring and return to Canaan, highly associated with the Abrahamic blessing of land, seed and blessing. There are noticeably different extents of divine intervention: clear direction and intervention in the return to the land, partial involvement in the issue of progeny, and almost complete reticence in the acquisition of wealth. Human characters therefore assume a more influential role in the course of events, especially in the latter two objectives of wealth and fertility. As a result, a distinctive four-fold "fight and flight" pattern emerges. The protagonist Jacob journeys through four major geographical locations, and struggles against four main groups of male antagonists, striving for the establishment, ownership, wellbeing, independence and purity of his family. The process involves divine intervention, the active participation of female characters, and the repeated employment of deception by various parties. This cyclic plot development and interplay of several repetitive themes throughout the four subcycles highlight the complex but colorful four-staged process of the building of Jacob's household, which is essential to the establishment of Jacob as the third patriarch and eponymous father of Israel.

Bibliography

- Agyenta, Alfred. "The Jacob Cycle Narratively Speaking: The Question of the Extent of the Jacob Cycle in the Book of Genesis." *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 31, no. 1 (2005): 59–74.
- Ahroni, Reuben. "Why Did Esau Spurn the Birthright? A Study in Biblical Interpretation." *Judaism* 29, no. 3 (1980): 323–31.
- Alter, Robert B. *Genesis: Translation and Commentary*. New York: W.W. Norton, 1996.

 ——. "Literature." In *Reading Genesis: Ten Methods*, edited by Ronald S. Hendel.

 Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- Amit, Yairah. "The Dual Causality Principle and Its Effects on Biblical Literature." *Vetus Testamentum* 37, no. 4 (1987): 385–400.
- Anderson, Bradford A. "The Intersection of the Human and the Divine in Genesis 32—33." *Zeitschrift Für Die Alttestamentliche Wissenschaft* 128, no. 1 (2016): 30–41.
- Anderson, John E. *Jacob and the Divine Trickster: A Theology of Deception and YHWH'S Fidelity to the Ancestral Promise in the Jacob Cycle*. Winona Lake, Ind: Eisenbrauns, 2011.
- Andriolo, Karin R. "A Structural Analysis of Genealogy and Worldview in the Old Testament." *American Anthropologist* 75, no. 5 (1973): 1657–69.
- Assis, Eliyahu. *Identity in Conflict: The Struggle between Esau and Jacob, Edom and Israel*, 2016.
- Bader, Mary A. Sexual Violation in the Hebrew Bible: A Multi-Methodological Study of Genesis 34 and 2 Samuel 13. New York: Lang, 2006.
- Baker, David W. "Diversity and Unity in the Literary Structure of Genesis." In *Essays on the Patriarchal Narratives*, edited by Donald J. Wiseman and Allan R. Millard, 197–215. Eugene, Or.: Wipf & Stock, 2008.
- Bar-Efrat, Shimon. *Narrative Art in the Bible*. Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997.
- ——. "Some Observations on the Analysis of Structure in Biblical Narrative." *Vetus Testamentum* 30, no. 2 (1980): 154–73.
- Barton, John. *Reading the Old Testament: Method in Biblical Study*. Louisville, KY: Westminster John Knox Press, 1996.
- Bechtel, Lyn M. "What If Dinah Is Not Raped? (Genesis 34)." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament*, no. 62 (1994): 19–36.
- Bellis, A. O. "A Sister Is a Forever Friend: Reflections on the Story of Rachel and Leah." *The Journal of Religious Thought* 55/56 (2000): 109–16.
- Berlin, Adele. *Poetics and Interpretation of Biblical Narrative*. Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns, 1994.
- Blum, Erhard. "The Jacob Tradition." In *The Book of Genesis: Composition, Reception, and Interpretation*, by Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen. Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012.
- Brenner, Athalya. "Female Social Behavior: Two Descriptive Patterns within the 'Birth of the Hero' Paradigm." In *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, 204–21. The

- Feminist Companion to the Bible. Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997.
- Brenner, Athalya, and Esther Fuchs, eds. "Structure, Ideology and Politics in the Biblical Betrothal Type-Scene." In *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, 273–81. The Feminist Companion to the Bible. Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997.
- Bridge, Edward J. "The 'Slave' Is the 'Master': Jacob's Servile Language to Esau in Genesis 33.1-17." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 38, no. 3 (2014): 263–78.
- Brodie, Thomas L. *Genesis as Dialogue: A Literary, Historical, & Theological Commentary.* Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press, 2001.
- Chatman, Seymour B. *Story and Discourse: Narrative Structure in Fiction and Film.* Ithaca, 1978.
- Coats, George W. *Genesis: With an Introduction to Narrative Literature*. Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 1983.
- "Strife Without Reconciliation: A Narrative Theme in the Jacob Traditions." In Werden Und Wirken Des Alten Testaments: Festschrift Für Claus Westermann Zum 70. Geburtstag, edited by Claus Westermann and Rainer Albertz, 82–106. Neukirchen-Vluyn Neukirchener Verlag Göttingen Vandenhoeck u. Ruprecht, 1980.
- Cohn, Robert L. "Narrative Structure and Canonical Perspective in Genesis." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 8, no. 25 (1983): 3–16.
- ------. "Negotiating (with) the Natives: Ancestors and Identity in Genesis." *Harvard Theological Review* 96, no. 2 (2003): 147–66.
- Cuddon, J. A. A Dictionary of Literary Terms and Literary Theory, 2013.
- Cuddon, John A. "Cycle." In *A Dictionary of Literary Terms and Literary Theory*. England: Penguin Books, 1991.
- Daube, David. "How Esau Sold His Birthright." *The Cambridge Law Journal* 8, no. 1 (1942): 70–75.
- Exum, J. Cheryl. *Fragmented Women: Feminist (Sub)Versions of Biblical Narratives*. Sheffield, England: JSOT Press, 1993.
- Farmer, Kathleen A. "The Trickster Genre in the Old Testament." University Microfilms International, 1980.
- Fishbane, Michael A. "Composition and Structure in the Jacob Cycle (Gen. 25:19-35:22)." *Journal of Jewish Studies* 26, no. 1–2 (1975): 15–38.
- ——. Text and Texture: Close Readings of Selected Biblical Texts. Oxford: One World, 1998.
- Fleishman, Joseph. "Why did Simeon and Levi Rebuke their Father in Genesis 34:31?" *Journal of Northwest Semitic Languages* 26, no. 2 (2000): 101–16.
- Fokkelman, Jan P. Narrative Art in Genesis: Specimens of Stylistic and Structural Analysis. Assen: Van Gorcum, 1975.
- Fretheim, Terence E. "Which Blessing Does Isaac Give Jacob?" In *Jews, Christians, and the Theology of the Hebrew Scriptures*, edited by Alice O. Bellis and Joel S. Kaminsky. Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature, 2000.

- Frisch, Amos A. "Your Brother Came with Guile': Responses to an Explicit Moral Evaluation in Biblical Narrative." *Prooftexts* 23, no. 3 (2003): 271–96.
- Frolov, Serge. "The Other Side of the Jabbok: Genesis 32 as a Fiasco of Patriarchy." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 25, no. 91 (December 1, 2000): 41–59.
- Fuchs, Esther. "For I Have the Way of Women: Deception, Gender, and Ideology in Biblical Narrative." *Semeia*, 1988, 68–82.
- Gammie, J.G. "Theological Interpretation by Way of Literary and Tradition Analysis: Genesis 25-36." In *Encounter with the Text: Form and History in the Hebrew Bible*, edited by Martin J. Buss. Philadelphia, Fortress; Missoula, Montana: Scholars Press for the Society of Biblical Literature, 1979.
- Gerstenberger. "עתר"." In *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, edited by G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, translated by Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, Vol. 11. Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001.
- Gevirtz, Stanley. "Of Patriarchs and Puns: Joseph at the Fountain, Jacob at the Ford." *Hebrew Union College Annual* 46 (1975): 33–54.
- Good, Edwin M. Irony in the Old Testament. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1965.
- Gordon, Cyrus H. "The Story of Jacob and Laban in the Light of the Nuzi Tablets." Bulletin of the American Schools of Oriental Research 66, no. 1 (1937): 25–27.
- Graetz, Naomi. "Dinah the Daughter." In *A Feminist Companion to Genesis*, edited by Athalya Brenner. The Feminist Companion to the Bible. Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997.
- Greenberg, Moshe. "Another Look at Rachel's Theft of the Teraphim." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 81, no. 3 (1962): 239–48.
- Greenstein, Edward L. "The Fugitive Hero Narrative Pattern in Mesopotamia." In *Worship, Women, and War: Essays in Honor of Susan Niditch*, edited by John J. Collins, Tracy M. Lemos, and Saul M. Olyan. Providence (Rhode Island): Brown University, 2015.
- Grossman, Jonathan. *Jacob the Story of a Family [Heb]*. Yedioth Ahronoth Books and Chemed Books, 2019.
- ——. "Jacob's Struggle at Jabbok A New Reading." *Scandinavian Journal of the Old Testament* 34, no. 1 (January 2, 2020): 134–56.
- Gunn, David M. "Reading Right. Reliable and Omniscient Narrator, Omniscient God, and Foolproof Composition in the Hebrew Bible." In *The Bible in Three Dimensions: Essays in Celebration of Forty Years of Biblical Studies in the University of Sheffield*, edited by David J. Clines, Stephen E. Fowl, and Stanley E. Porter, 53–64. Sheffield, England: JSOT, 1990.
- Gunn, David M., and Danna N. Fewell. *Narrative in the Hebrew Bible*. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.
- Hamilton, Victor P. *The Book of Genesis Chapters 18-50*. Grand Rapids Mich.: W.B. Eerdmans, 1995.
- Hamori, Esther J. "Echoes of Gilgamesh in the Jacob Story." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 130, no. 4 (December 1, 2011): 625–42.
- Hauge, Martin R. "The Struggles of the Blessed in Estrangement I." *Studia Theologica Nordic Journal of Theology* 29, no. 1 (January 1, 1975): 1–30.

- ——. "The Struggles of the Blessed in Estrangement II." *Studia Theologica Nordic Journal of Theology* 29, no. 1 (January 1, 1975): 113–46.
- Helyer, Larry R. "The Separation of Abram and Lot: Its Significance in the Patriarchal Narratives." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 8, no. 26 (1983): 77–88.
- Hendel, Ronald S., ed. *Reading Genesis: Ten Methods*. Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- ——. The Epic of the Patriarch: The Jacob Cycle and the Narrative Traditions of Canaan and Israel. Atlanta Georgia: Scholars Press, 1987.
- Hendel, Ronald S., and Victor H. Matthews. "The Epic of the Patriarch the Jacob Cycle and the Narrative Traditions of Canaan and Israel." *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 110, no. 2 (April 1, 1990): 345–345.
- Houtman, Cornelis. "Jacob at Mahanaim: Some Remarks on Genesis XXXII 2-3." *Vetus Testamentum* 28, no. 1 (1978): 37–44.
- Hunt, J. H. "Idols, Idolatry, Teraphim, Household Gods." In *Dictionary of the Old Testament: Pentateuch*, edited by T. D. Alexander and David W. Baker. Downers Grove, IL; Leicester, England: InterVarsity Press, 2003.
- Jackson, Melissa A. Comedy and Feminist Interpretation of the Hebrew Bible: A Subversive Collaboration. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012.
- Kartveit. "המה". In *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, edited by G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, translated by Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, Vol. 13. Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001.
- Kawashima, Robert S. "Literary Analysis." In *The Book of Genesis: Composition*, *Reception, and Interpretation*, edited by Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen, 83–104. Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012.
- Keefe, Alice A. "Rapes of Women/ Wars of Men." In Women, War and Metaphor: Language and Society in the Study of the Hebrew Bible, edited by Claudia V. Camp and Carole R. Fontaine. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1993.
- Kennedy, Elisabeth R. Seeking a Homeland. Sojourn and Ethnic Identity in the Ancestral Narratives of Genesis. Biblical Interpretation Series 106. Leiden: Brill, 2011.
- Kodell, Jerome. "Jacob Wrestles with Esau (Gen 32:23–32)." *Biblical Theology Bulletin* 10, no. 2 (May 1, 1980): 65–70.
- Koefp-Taylor, Laurel W. Give Me Children or I Shall Die: Children and Communal Survival in Biblical Literature. Fortress Press, 2013.
- Köhler, Ludwig, Walter Baumgartner, M. E. J Richardson, Johann J. Stamm, Benedikt Hartmann, Ze'ev Ben-Hayyim, Edward Y. Kutscher, Philippe Reymond, G. J Jongeling-Vos, and L.J. De Regt, eds. *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*. Vol. 2. Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000.
- ———, eds. *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*. Vol. 3. Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000.
- ———, eds. *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*. Vol. 4. Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000.
- ———, eds. *The Hebrew and Aramaic Lexicon of the Old Testament*. Vol. 1. Leiden, Cologne, New York: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2000.

- Kraut, Judah. "The Literary Roles of Reuben and Judah in Genesis Narratives: A 'Reflection Complex." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 43, no. 2 (2018): 205–27.
- Kugel, James L. "On the Bible and Literary Criticism." *Prooftexts* 1, no. 3 (1981): 217–36.
- ——. The Ladder of Jacob: Ancient Interpretations of the Biblical Story of Jacob and His Children. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2006.
- Kutch. "הרף" I." In *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, by G. Johannes Botterweck, Helmer Ringgren, and David E. Green, Vol. 5. Grand Rapids: Eerdmans, 1990.
- Leeb, Carolyn S. Away from the Father's House: The Social Location of the Na'ar and Na'arah in Ancient Israel. Sheffield, England: Sheffield Academic, 2000.
- Lipton, Diana. Revisions of the Night: Politics and Promises in the Patriarchal Dreams of Genesis. Sheffield: Shefield Academic Press, 1999.
- Long, Jesse C. "Wrestling with God to Win: A Literary Reading of the Story of Jacob at Jabbok in Honor of Don Williams." *Stone-Campbell Journal* 15, no. 1 (Spring 2012): 47–61.
- Mabee, Charles. "Jacob and Laban: The Structure of Judicial Proceedings (Genesis XXXI 25-42)." *Vetus Testamentum* 30, no. 2 (April 1, 1980): 192–207.
- Malul, M. "'āqēb 'Heel' and 'āqab 'To Supplant' and the Concept of Succession in the Jacob-Esau Narratives." *Vetus Testamentum* 46, no. 2 (1996): 190–212.
- Matthews, Victor H. "Jacob the Trickster and Heir of the Covenant: A Literary Interpretation." *Perspectives in Religious Studies* 12, no. 3 (1985): 185.
- McKay, Heather A. "Jacob Makes It Across the Jabbok: An Attempt to Solve the Success/Failure Ambivalence in Israel's Self-Consciousness." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 12, no. 38 (June 1, 1987): 3–13.
- McKenzie, Steven L. "You Have Prevailed: The Function of Jacob's Encounter at Peniel in the Jacob Cycle." *Restoration Quarterly* 23 (1980): 225–31.
- McKeown, James. "Blessings and Curses." In *Dictionary of the Old Testament:*Pentateuch, edited by T. D. Alexander and David W. Baker. Downers Grove, IL;

 Leicester, England: InterVarsity Press, 2003.
- Morrison, Martha A. "The Jacob and Laban Narrative in Light of Near Eastern Sources." *The Biblical Archaeologist* 46, no. 3 (July 1, 1983): 155–64.
- Muilenburg, James. "Form Criticism and Beyond." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 88, no. 1 (1969): 1–18.
- Neufeld, Ernest G. "The Rape of Dinah." *Jewish Bible Quarterly* 25, no. 4 (1997): 220–24.
- Nicholas, Dean A. The Trickster Revisited Deception as a Motif in the Pentateuch, 2009.
- Nicol, George G. "Genesis XXIX. 32 and XXXV. 22a Reuben's Reversal." *The Journal of Theological Studies* 31, no. 2 (1980): 536–39.
- Noble, Paul. "A 'Balanced' Reading of the Rape of Dinah: Some Exegetical and Methodological Observations." *Biblical Interpretation* 4, no. 2 (January 1, 1996): 173–203.
- Nõmmik, Urmas. "Inclusio in Genesis 28 and 32 Synchronically and Diachronically." In *Doubling and Duplicating in the Book of Genesis: Literary and Stylistic*

- *Approaches to the Text*, edited by Elizabeth R Hayes and Karolien Vermeulen. Eisenbrauns, 2016.
- Oden, Robert A. "Jacob as Father, Husband, and Nephew: Kinship Studies and the Patriarchal Narratives." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 102, no. 2 (1983): 189–205.
- Pardes, Ilana. *Countertraditions in the Bible: A Feminist Approach*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1992.
- Park, Song-Mi Suzie. "Transformation and Demarcation of Jacob's 'Flocks' in Genesis 30:25-43: Identity, Election, and the Role of the Divine." *The Catholic Biblical Quarterly* 72, no. 4 (October 1, 2010): 667–77.
- Pearson, J. D. "A Mendelian Interpretation of Jacob's Sheep." *Science and Christian Belief* 13 (2001): 51–58.
- Peleg, Yitshak. *Going Up and Going Down: A Key to Interpreting Jacob's Dream (Genesis.* 28:10-22). London: Bloomsbury T & T Clark, 2015.
- Peursen, W.T. van. "Delimitation Markers, Chapter Division, Syntax and Literary Structure: The Case of Genesis 37:1–2." In *Textual Boundaries in the Bible: Their Impact on Interpretation*, edited by Marjo C. A. Korpel and Paul Sanders, 2017.
- Phillips, Anthony. "Nebalah: A Term for Serious Disorderly and Unruly Conduct." *Vetus Testamentum* 25, no. 2 (1975): 237–42.
- Rad, Gerhard von. *Genesis: A Commentary*. Translated by John H. Marks. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1972.
- Raphael, Rebecca. *Biblical Corpora: Representations of Disability in Hebrew Biblical Literature*. Library of Hebrew Bible/Old Testament Studies. London; New York: T & T Clark International, 2008.
- Rendsburg, Gary A. "Chiasmus in the Book of Genesis." *BYU Studies Quarterly* 59, no. 2 (2020): 17–34.
- -----. "Notes on Genesis XXXV." Vetus Testamentum 34, no. 3 (1984): 361–66.
- ——. The Redaction of Genesis. Winona Lake, Ind.: Eisenbrauns, 1986.
- Rom-Shiloni, Dalit. "When an Explicit Polemic Initiates a Hidden One: Jacob's Aramaean Identity." In *Words, Ideas, Worlds: Biblical Essays in Honour of Yairah Amit*, edited by Athalya Brenner and Frank Polak, 206–35. Sheffield: Sheffield Phoenix Press, 2012.
- Ross, Allen P. "Studies in the Life of Jacob Part 1: Jacob's Vision: The Founding of Bethel." *Bibliotheca Sacra* 142 (December 1985): 224–37.
- ——. "Studies in the Life of Jacob Part 2: Jacob at Jabbok, Israel at Peniel." *Bibliotheca Sacra* 137 (1985): 338–54.
- Roth, Wolfgang M.W. "The Text Is the Medium: An Interpretation of the Jacob Stories in Genesis." In *Encounter with the Text: Form and History in the Hebrew Bible*, edited by Martin J. Buss. Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1979.
- Sarna, Nahum M. JPS Torah Commentary: Genesis. Philadelphia: JPS, 1989.
- Savran, George W. *Encountering the Divine: Theophany in Biblical Narrative*. London: T & T Clark International, 2005.
- ——. "Theophany as Type Scene." *Prooftexts* 23, no. 2 (2003): 119–49.

- Schmid, Wolf. "Implied Reader." In *Handbook of Narratology*, edited by Peter Hühn, Walter de Gruyter und Co, Jan Christoph Meister, John Pier, and Wolf Schmid, 301–9. Berlin; Boston: De Gruyter, 2014.
- Schwartz, Sarah. "Isaac's Dual Test in the Blessings Narrative: A New Reading of Gen 27:18-29." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 43, no. 4 (June 1, 2019): 693–711.
- ------. "Isaac's Dual Test in the Blessings Narrative: A New Reading of Gen 27:18-29." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 43, no. 4 (June 1, 2019): 693–711.
- ——. "Narrative Toledot Formulae in Genesis: The Case of Heaven and Earth, Noah, and Isaac." *The Journal of Hebrew Scriptures* 16, no. 8 (2016): 1–36.
- Shectman, Sarah, ed. "Rachel, Leah, and the Composition of Genesis." In *The Pentateuch International Perspectives on Current Research*. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2011.
- Ska, Jean Louis. *Our Fathers Have Told Us: Introduction to the Analysis of Hebrew Narratives*. Roma: Editrice Pontificio Instituto Biblico, 2000.
- Smith, S.H. "Heel' and 'Thigh': the Concept of Sexuality in the Jacob-Esau Narratives." *VT Vetus Testamentum* 40, no. 4 (1990): 464–73.
- Spero, Shubert. "Jacob's Growing Understanding of His Experience at Beth-El." *Jewish Bible Quarterly* 26, no. 4 (1998): 211–15.
- Steinberg, Naomi A. "Alliance or Descent? The Function of Marriage in Genesis." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 16, no. 51 (September 1, 1991): 45–55.
- ——. "The World of the Family in Genesis." In *The Book of Genesis: Composition, Reception, and Interpretation*, by Craig A. Evans, Joel N. Lohr, and David L. Petersen, 279–300. Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2012.
- Steiner, Richard C. "Poetic Forms in the Masoretic Vocalization and Three Difficult Phrases in Jacob's Blessing (Gen 49:3)." *Journal of Biblical Literature* 129, no. 2 (2010): 209–35.
- Steinmetz, Devora. From Father to Son: Kinship, Conflict, and Continuity in Genesis.
 1st ed. Literary Currents in Biblical Interpretation. Louisville, Ky.:
 Westminster/John Knox Press, 1991.
- Sternberg, Meir. *The Poetics of Biblical Narrative: Ideological Literature and the Drama of Reading*. Indiana Literary Biblical Series. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1985.
- Syrén, Roger. *The Forsaken First-Born: A Study of a Recurrent Motif in the Patriarchal Narratives*. Sheffield, England: JSOT Press, 2009.
- Terino, Jonathan. "A Text Linguistic Study of the Jacob Narrative." *Vox Evangelica* 18 (1988): 45–62.
- Thompson, Leonard L. *Introducing Biblical Literature: A More Fantastic Country*. Englewood Cliffs, N.J: Prentice-Hall, 1978.
- Thompson, Thomas L. "The Conflict of Themes in the Jacob Narratives." *Perspectives on Old Testament Narrative*, 1979, 5–26.
- Towner, W. Sibley. Genesis. Louisville, Ky.: Westminster John Knox Press, 2001.

- Trible, Phyllis. *Rhetorical Criticism: Context, Method, and the Book of Jonah.*Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 1994.
- Turner, Laurence A. *Announcements of Plot in Genesis*. Sheffield: JSOT Sheffield Academic Press, 1990.
- Van Seters, John. "Jacob's Marriages and Ancient Near East Customs: A Reexamination." *The Harvard Theological Review* 62, no. 4 (October 1, 1969): 377–95.
- Vrolijk, Paul D. *Jacob's Wealth: An Examination into the Nature and Role of Material Possessions in the Jacob-Cycle (Gen 25:19–35:29)*. Leiden: Brill, 2011.
- Wagner, Angela B. "Considerations on the Politico-Juridical Proceedings of Genesis 34." *Journal for the Study of the Old Testament* 38, no. 2 (2013): 145–61.
- Waldman, Nahum M. "A Note on Genesis 30:27b." *The Jewish Quarterly Review* 55, no. 2 (1964): 164–65.
- Walsh, Jerome T. *Style and Structure in Biblical Hebrew Narrative*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2001.
- Walters, Stanley D. "Jacob Narrrative." In *The Anchor Bible Dictionary*, edited by David N. Freedman, Vol. 3. New York: Doubleday, 1992.
- Walton, John H., Victor H. Matthews, and Mark W. Chavalas. *The IVP Bible Background Commentary: Old Testament*. Downers Grove: InterVarsity Press, 2000.
- Walton, Kevin A. "The Presence and Absence of God in the Jacob Narrative." University of Durham, 1998.
- Weisman, Zeev. From Jacob to Israel: The Cycle of Stories about Jacob and his Integration into the History of the Patriarchs of the Nation [Heb]. Jerusalem: Magnes Press, the Hebrew University, 1986.
- Wenham, Gordon J. Genesis 16-50. Nashville, TN.: Thomas Nelson Publishers, 2000.
- Westermann, Claus. *Genesis 12-36*. Translated by John J. Scullion. Minneapolis: Augsburg Pub. House, 1985.
- ———. *The Promise to the Fathers: Studies on the Patriarchal Narratives.* Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1980.
- White, Hugh C. *Narration and Discourse in the Book of Genesis*. Cambridge [England]; New York: Cambridge University Press, 1991.
- Williams, Michael J. Deception in Genesis: An Investigation into the Morality of a Unique Biblical Phenomenon. Studies in Biblical Literature, 2001.
- Wolde, Ellen J. van. "Does 'innâ Denote Rape? A Semantic Analysis of a Controversial Word." *Vetus Testamentum* 52, no. 4 (2002): 528–44.
- Yamada, Frank M. Configurations of Rape in the Hebrew Bible: A Literary Analysis of Three Rape Narratives. New York: Peter Lang, 2008.
- Zakovitch, Yair. *Jacob: Unexpected Patriarch*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2012.
- Zobel. "עקב"." In *Theological Dictionary of the Old Testament*, edited by G. J. Botterweck, Heinz-Josef Fabry, and Helmer Ringgren, translated by Douglas W. Stott and David E. Green, Vol. 11. Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 2001.

Abstract (Hebrew)

תזה זו חוקרת את המבנה של סיפורי מחזור יעקב (בראשית כ"ה,יט – ל"ה,כט), וקו העלילה המרכזי בתוכו, ומשמעותו העולה כתוצאה מכך. הטקסט המדובר מורכב, ומזהים בו מסורות ומקורות שונות. מעמדו של יעקב כיורשו של אברהם ואביה של ישראל מאפשרים פרשנות של הסיפור באופנים מגוונים. תזה זו מתמקדת בשלבי חייו העיקריים של יעקב הגיבור, ומכירה בכך ששלוש המטרות המרכזיות של יעקב - עושר, צאצאים וחזרה לארץ – מתגשמות בדרכים שונות, בולטות וראויות לציון. רמות שונות של מעורבות אלוהית מובילות להופעתו של דפוס מחזורי של ארבעה שלבים במסעות יעקב. כל אחד מהם מציג תבנית חוזרת של "הילחם וברח", וכולל מספר אלמנטים חוזרים. מבנה מחזורי זה מהווה את ארבעת השלבים העיקריים בהקמת "בית האב" של יעקב, המטרה הסופית של קו העלילה המרכזי של סיפורי מחזור יעקב.

מחקר זה מבוסס על שיטה הסינכרונית, ומתייחס לטקסט כמכלול אינטגרלי. על בסיס עקרונות הביקורת הרטורית, כוונת המחבר ומשמעותו של הטקסט נמצאים בצורתו ובמבנהו. זה מתבטא בגבולות, צורה כוללת, עיצוב ותנועה של יחידה ספרותית, וגם הרצף והיחס בין יחידות בודדות בתוכה. על פי עקרונות הביקורת הנרטיבית, קריטריונים דרמטיים (שינוי בזמן, בנושא ובמקום) משמשים כגורם הקובע העיקרי בחלוקה הסיפורית ובניתוח העלילה המרכזית, וקריטריונים סגנוניים (כותרות, כתוביות, סיכומים, נוסחאות, דפוסים ספרותיים חוזרים) מיושמים ככללים משניים. המספר היודע כל והנוכח בכל מקום מבטא את נקודת המבט האלוהית ומעביר את המשמעות והמסר האידיאולוגי של הסיפור. המספר גם מבטא את עקרון הסיבתיות הכפולה - דו קיום של התערבות אלוהית ומאמץ אנושי - בהבנת הסיפור. לאור ההטרוגניות של הטקסט והקשרו הרחב יותר - מיקומו בסיפורי האבות, בספר בראשית, בחומש ובתנ"ך, מופעל גם עקרון הקורא המרומז. הוא מזוהה כצאצא של ישראל, שהקמת בית ישראל (יעקב) חשובה לו.

סקירת המחקרים הקודמים מתמקדת בשני תחומים: מבנה מחזור יעקב כולו, והנושאים המרכזיים שזוהו בתוכו. הראשון כולל את גבולות הנרטיב, חלוקתו וצורתו. מכיוון שאין לסיפורי האבות גבולות ברורים ומוחלטים, מופיעים גבולות שונים, בין אם על פי קריטריונים דרמטיים (לידות ופטירות, כניסות ועזיבות, גיבורים ודמויות אחרות), או אלמנטים סגנוניים (גנאלוגיות, רשימות ונוסחאות תולדות). חלוקת ספורי מחזור יעקב מתבצעת לעתים קרובות על פי נושאים ומוטיבים חוזרים (כגון קונפליקט ופתרון, ברכה ובכורה). הנרטיב המרכזי מספר את מסעו הדו-כיווני של יעקב לחרן (כ"ה,יט-לד, כ"ו,לד-לה, כ"ז,א-ל"ג,יז), הכרוך בסכסוכים של יעקב עם עשו ועם לבן. הפרשה של יצחק בגרר, שבה נעדר יעקב לחלוטין (כ"ו,א-לג), מתפרשת בדרך כלל בנפרד. כך גם סיפור דינה (ל"ד,א-לא), שמציג בעיקר את ילדי יעקב. סדרת האירועים

האחרונה - מות דבורה ורחל, הולדת בנימין, טומאת בלהה ומותו וקבורתו של יצחק (ל"ה,טז-כט) - נחשבים לרוב לדיווחים שונים העוסקים במקרי מוות וסגירות. בנוסף, מחזור יעקב כולל טקסים ונרטיבים מקדשים, הערות אטיולוגיות וטקסטים שונים. מבנה קונצנטרי או כיאסטי מקובל היטב, והנושאים העיקריים נדונים בשילובים שונים, כגון כנען הארץ המובטחת, השושלת המשפחתית בחרן, בחירה ודחייה, ראשונות, סכסוך ויחסים, גיבור הנמלט, גיבור לאומי, התגלויות אלוהיות, עושר, אבות ומעצמות זרות, גלות ושיבה מארץ זרה, הונאה ותחבולות, דמות הטריקסטר, האירוניה והגמול, ההבטחה האברהמית וההשלכות על ישראל העתידית.

מחקר זה מזהה את גבולות סיפורי מחזור יעקב כבראשית כ"ה,יט – ל"ה,כט, ומזהה ארבעה חלקים בתוכו (כ"ה,יט – כ"ח,כב, כ"ט,א – ל"ב,א, ל"ב,ב – ל"ג,יז, ל"ג,יח – ל"ה,כט). סיפורו של יצחק בגרר (כ"ו, א-ל"ג) אינו נכלל, מכיוון שהוא מנותק משאר הסיפור לפי הקריטריונים הדרמטיים. הקשר שלו עם סיפורי מחזור יעקב גם ראוי למחקר נוסף, שכן הנושאים העיקריים שזוהו בסיפורי יעקב גם נמצאים בתוכו. תבנית מחזורית מזוהה, המחלקת את כל הנרטיב לארבעה תת-מחזורים. במחקר זה, המונח "תת-מחזור" מציין "תת-יחידה של מחזור", מחזור קטן יותר המציג קווי עלילה דומים ונושאים חוזרים בהשוואה לתת-מחזורים אחרים בתוך מחזור גדול יותר. כל תת-מחזור כולל תבנית "הילחם וברח". יעקב מגיע למקום חדש, נפגש עם קבוצה חדשה של דמויות, מתמודד עם רמה מסוימת של מחלוקת, ובורח או עוזב. עם כל תת-מחזור, יעקב מתקדם משמעותית בשלבי חייו, וארבעת תת-המחזורים בונים את מסעו של יעקב מלידה עד מעמדו כפטריארך מבוסס.

שישה נושאים מופיעים בארבעת תת-המחזורים באופן חוזר: תנועה גיאוגרפית, לחימה ובריחה, התערבות אלוהית, פוריות ורכישת עושר, תפקידי דמויות נשיות, ועסקה והונאה. הנושאים החוזרים על עצמם תורמים למבנה המחזורי.

פרשנות של סיפורי מחזור יעקב כארבעה תת-מחזורים מציעה שלוש נקודות תצפית ייחודיות. ראשית, מודגשת התקדמותו של יעקב בשלבי החיים, שמבליטה את הקמת משפחתו,והיא מרכיב משמעותי בבחירתו והפיכתו לפטריארך השלישי. שנית, ניתן לתת יותר תשומת לב לרכישת העושר של יעקב ולתפקידן של הנשים הנשים במשפחתו. שני הגורמים תורמים משמעותית לכוחו, להצלחתו ולמעמדו. תפקידן של הדמויות הנשיות בקונפליקטים של יעקב ובמבנה סיפורי מחזור יעקב משך פחות תשומת לב במחקרים קודמים. שלישית, התערבות והסתייגות אלוהיות סלקטיביות מייצרות דינמיקה אלוהית-אנושית ייחודית בסיפור יעקב.

תת-המחזור הראשון (כ"ה,יט – כ"ח,כב) מתקיים בכנען. הוא מתחיל בבאר שבע, בית האב, שבו פועלים יצחק, רבקה יעקב ועשו. הוא מסתיים בבית אל, בית האלוהים, ושם נמצא יעקב לבדו ומקבל את התיאופניה הראשונה שלו והבטחה אלוהית במסעו. יעקב עובר ארבעה שלבים של לחימה עם עשו - מאבק תוך רחמי, סצנת הלידה, חילופי בכורה, והונאת יצחק. יעקב זוכה בניצחון מכריע במאבק, הכרוך בעסקאות והונאה, וכולל ארבע מטרות: בכורה, ברכה, סידור נישואין והכרת הורים. הדמות הנשית הבולטת היא רבקה, והיא ממלאת תפקיד מרכזי בסוגיית הפוריות והייחוס המשפחתי. ברכת השפע של יצחק מביאה את מושג העושר, והיא מושא המחלוקת המרכזי בין עשו ויעקב.

תת-המחזור השני (כ"ט,א – ל"ב,א) (גירסאות באנגלית 29:1-31:55) נוגע ליצירת בית יעקב. הוא מתרחש במסופוטמיה, מתחיל בבאר בחרן כשיעקב מגיע לבדו, וכלה בגל האבנים בגלעד. שם נפרדים יעקב ומשפחתו באופן רשמי מלבן, דודו, פטרונו, וחותנו.יש שני גלים מרכזיים של סכסוך בחרן. הראשון כולל מפגש בבאר וקבלת פנים חמה לביתו של לבן לשהייה של חודש, החלפת הכלה וארבע עשרה שנה של עבודה, והיריבות בין הנשים, המשך לסכסוך הקודם. הגל השני של הסכסוך כולל: הניסיון הראשון והכושל לעזוב את לבן שמוביל להסכם רועה נוסף המעניק ליעקב עושר בשפע, ניסיון שני ומוצלח לברוח מחרן בחשאי, הבריחה בפועל והמרדף של לבן, והעימות האחרון בגלעד. מסעו של יעקב כולל שלוש מטרות מרכזיות - חזרה לכנען (אדמה), בעלות על משפחתו (צאצאים) ושכרו המגיע לו (עושר). התערבות אלוהית מתרחשת עם שני הנושאים הקודמים – אדמה וצאצאים. הדמויות הנשיות השולטות הן נשותיו של יעקב, רחל ולאה. פוריות ועושר הם המטרות והתוצאות של הסכסוכים, שבהם מעורבים היקפים שונים של עסקאות, הונאה ותחבולות.

תת-המחזור השלישי (ל"ב,ב – ל"ג,יז) מתרחש בעבר הירדן. יעקב נלחם על "חן בעיני עשו", ראשית כדי שיוותר על נקמה, ושנית כדי שיאפשר להם להיפרד – "בריחתו" של יעקב. יעקב מבצע ארבע פעולות לפייס את עשו, וארבע פעולות אחרות כדי להתכונן לברוח ממנו ולמזער את אובדנו. ארבעת הראשונים כוללים: שליחת שליחים עם הודעה, שליחת לפחות ארבעה עדרים כמתנות, השתחוות לעשיו, ודחיקה בעשו לקבל את המתנות. הארבעה האחרים כוללים: חלוקת קבוצתו לשניים, תפילה לעזרה שמא יעש יבוא לתקוף, חלוקת משפחתו לשלושה תוך כדי התקרבות לעשיו, ושוכנע את עשו לתת להם להיפרד. דמויות נשיות אינן ממלאות שום תפקיד פעיל, אלא משמשות כרכושו של יעקב שיש להגן עליו. אין מקרים של הונאה ברורה, אם כי קיים משא ומתן. התגלויות אלוהיות אינן מכוונות את מסעו של יעקב או מעודדות אותו, אלא מעניקות משמעות נושאית. יעדו של יעקב, סוכות, מהדהד עם מחניים ויבוק כמקומות הנקראים על ידי יעקב, או על פי פעילותו.

תת-המחזור הרביעי (ל"ג,יח – ל"ה,כט) מתקיים בכנען – בשכם, בית-אל, אפרת, מגדל עדר וממרה. המשפחה עומדת בפני דילמה: להתבולל אך ליהנות משלווה, או לשמור על זהותה הטהורה אך בכך להסתכן בעוינות. יעקב חדל מכל פעולה, ובניו נלחמים במקומו, תוך שימוש במרמה והם צוברים הון עצום. הלחימה מתבצעת למען אחותם, דינה, בתו של יעקב, הדמות הנשית הבולטת. הדמות האלוהית שוב מכוונת את מסעו של יעקב, וכל בני ביתו של יעקב יוצאים למסע לבית אל, שניתן להתייחס אליו כ"בריחה". תת המחזור הרביעי מדגיש את ההשתתפות וההתקדשות של משפחתו של יעקב, ואת שינוי הדורות. כמה דמויות מהדורות הקודמים הולכות לעולמן, וילדיו של יעקב ממלאים תפקידים משפיעים.

ששת הנושאים החוזרים בארבעת תת-המחזורים של "הילחם וברח" פועלים יחדיו ליצירת מסע בן ארבעה שלבים בהקמת ביתו של יעקב. הרמות השונות של התערבות והסתייגות אלוהיות לגבי שלוש המטרות - אדמה, צאצאים ועושר - מאפשרות ליוזמה אנושית לקחת תפקיד דומיננטי יותר בהשפעה על אירועים. זה מוביל לתבנית "הילחם וברח" ולתנועותיו הגיאוגרפיות של יעקב, וגם למספר רב של עסקאות והטעיות, כאשר דמויות אנושיות נלחמות על עושר ופוריות. כתוצאה מכך, דמויות נשיות גם נכנסות לאור הזרקורים, כדמויות משפיעות, וגם כתורמות לסוגיית הפוריות, מוצא ושינוי דורות. כפטריארך השלישי ויורש ההבטחה האברהמית, ואב ישראל המכונה, הקמת "בית אב" של יעקב היא משמעותית. מחקר זה מציג פרשנות למחזור יעקב המדגיש את הקמת בית ישראל (יעקב).

עבודה זו נעשתה בהדרכתו של

פרופ'אליהו עסיס

מן המחלקה לתנ"ך ע"ש זלמן שמיר

של אוניברסיטת בר אילן

אוניברסיטת בר-אילן

תבנית חוזרת במחזור יעקב המבנה של סיפורי מחזור יעקב (בראשית 25:19-35:29) ומשמעותו

חנה לאי

עבודה זו מוגשת כחלק מהדרישות לשם קבלת תואר מוסמך במחלקה לתנ"ך ע"ש זלמן שמיר של אוניברסיטת בר-אילן

תשפ"ב